Published for SISSA by 🖄 Springer

RECEIVED: May 4, 2020 ACCEPTED: June 10, 2020 PUBLISHED: July 2, 2020

Probing new physics with long-range neutrino interactions: an effective field theory approach

Patrick D. Bolton,^a Frank F. Deppisch^a and Chandan Hati^b

^a Department of Physics and Astronomy, University College London, London WC1E 6BT, United Kingdom
^b Physik Department T70, Technische Universität München, James-Franck-Straße, D-85748 Garching, Germany

E-mail: patrick.bolton.17@ucl.ac.uk, f.deppisch@ucl.ac.uk, c.hati@tum.de

ABSTRACT: We investigate forces induced by the exchange of two light neutrinos between Standard Model (SM) fermions in the presence of effective operators parametrising physics beyond the SM. We first set up a general framework in which we derive the long-range potential mediated by weakly interacting neutrinos in the SM, retaining both spin-independent and spin-dependent terms. We then derive neutrino-mediated potentials when there are vector, scalar and tensor non-standard interactions present as well as an exotic neutrino magnetic moment. Examining the phenomenology of such long-range potentials in atomic scale laboratory experiments, we derive upper bounds on the Wilson coefficients of the effective operators and compare these to those from processes such as charged lepton flavour violation.

KEYWORDS: Beyond Standard Model, Neutrino Physics

ARXIV EPRINT: 2004.08328



Contents

| 1 | Introduction | 1 |
|----------|---|----|
| 2 | Effective general neutrino interactions | 4 |
| | 2.1 Low energy EFT | 4 |
| | 2.2 Inclusion of sterile neutrinos | 8 |
| | 2.3 Bounds from other probes | 10 |
| 3 | Long-range potentials and scattering amplitudes | 13 |
| 4 | Long-range potentials from two-neutrino exchange | 15 |
| | 4.1 Standard Model charged and neutral currents | 16 |
| | 4.2 Right-handed vector non-standard interactions | 21 |
| | 4.3 Scalar non-standard interactions | 23 |
| | 4.4 Tensor non-standard interactions | 26 |
| | 4.5 Comparison of potentials | 28 |
| 5 | Atomic spectroscopy | 29 |
| | 5.1 Shifts to atomic energy levels | 31 |
| 6 | Neutrino electromagnetic properties | 36 |
| 7 | Conclusions | 42 |
| A | Comparison to other parametrisations | 43 |
| в | Spinor identities and non-relativistic limit | 44 |
| С | Integrals | 46 |
| | | |

1 Introduction

Along with the four known types of interaction in nature — the electromagnetic, strong, weak and gravitational — it is possible that there exist additional forces. The exchange of a new spin-zero or spin-1 boson between two fermions may give rise to some exotic new force, e.g., an axion (spin-zero), a dark photon (spin-1) or a light Z' are among the potential candidates for such a scenario which might lead to an exotic fifth force, which are being actively searched for at several experiments [1–40]. Some such forces between elementary particles scale, at large distances, with an inverse power of the distance between the particles; they are often referred to as long-range forces. They may arise from the exchange of a massless mediator between two particles — the inverse-square Coulomb interaction between charged particles being the most common example, arising due to an exchange of a single photon. The prospects of discovering a new long-range force coupling to ordinary matter is highly intriguing from both the theoretical and experimental points of view. In electroweak (EW) theory, the neutrinos are the lightest particles and can be considered as nearly massless on the scale of atoms. The exchange of a single neutrino (and in general any fermion) will change the angular momentum of the exchanging particles involved and therefore cannot give rise to a force between stable matter. However, the exchange of two neutrinos can keep the quantum numbers of the exchanging particles unchanged, and can potentially lead to a long-range force. Historically, the idea of a long-range force mediated by the exchange of two neutrinos has been conceived a long time ago [41-45]. The first explicit computation of the two-neutrino exchange force using the four-Fermi approximation was performed at the leading order in ref. [42] to obtain a potential of the form $V(r) = G_F^2/(4\pi^3 r^5)$, where G_F is the Fermi constant. The neutralcurrent effects were included in ref. [43] and the velocity dependence up to first order was included in ref. [44]. However, in all these calculations neutrinos were assumed to be massless and of a single flavour.

An interesting series of discussions in the literature resulted also from ref. [45], where it was reported that if neutrinos were massless, the two-neutrino exchange force between neutrons can lead to a large self-energy in a neutron star system through many-body interactions, which far exceeds the order of magnitude of the rest mass of the system itself. It was noted that such a situation can be avoided if the neutrinos are massive, shortening the range of the relevant interaction. In ref. [46], however, it was argued that the creation and subsequent capture of low-energy neutrinos in the star will fill a degenerate Fermi neutrino sea that can block the free propagation of the neutrinos that are responsible for the neutrino force. In ref. [47], a calculation of the self-energy using a different technique was reported to obtain a negligible contribution. In ref. [48] it was stated that the twoneutrino exchange force can be repulsive leading to repulsion among neutrinos instead of filling up the Fermi sea in the neutron star. In ref. [49], on the other hand, it was argued that the neutrino self-energy does not threaten the stability of the neutron star, to which ref. [50] differs.¹

In ref. [51] the two-neutrino exchange potential was calculated for massive Majorana neutrinos, which was further improved in ref. [52] to include the effects of flavour mixing for the spin-independent part of the force. In a recent work [53], one can also find a detailed inclusion of flavour mixing effects for the spin-independent part of the neutrino exchange force. In ref. [54], the second order EW effects have been discussed which is usually ignored in the effective (Fermi theory) approach and the relevant EW second-order shifts are calculated for muonium energy levels. While the first-order EW contribution to the hyperfine splitting in 1S muonium is found to be of order 65 Hz, the second-order corrections are found suppressed by two orders of magnitude, therefore making any new

¹This issue is not the subject of investigation of this work and is only included to provide a comprehensive historical overview.

physics corrections of the first-order EW contribution more relevant than higher-order effects in the EW theory.

Recently, atomic and nuclear systems have attracted substantial attention as probes of SM physics and beyond [55–59], with excellent improvements in the experimental precision and a promising future prospect for further improvements on experimental measurements [60]. In particular, in ref. [56], it was explored how the long-range neutrino exchange force can be probed using atomic and nuclear spectroscopy. In ref. [59], the possibility of distinguishing between the Dirac versus Majorana nature of neutrinos was discussed in the context of a violation of the weak equivalence principle, while the same has been explored using the Casimir-like force induced by neutrinos between two plates or a point particle and a plate in ref. [61]. Given the significant amount of progress already made in the literature, it seems desirable to have a robust and systematic analysis of all the possible operator realisations for the long-range neutrino exchange force with equal emphasis on spin-independent and spin-dependent parts. The latter part is particularly relevant given the atomic and nuclear spectroscopy provides sensitivity to both types of long-range neutrino exchange forces, as discussed in ref. [56]. Furthermore, a clear distinction and comparison of the Dirac versus Majorana neutrino cases and possible connection of the relevant short-range operators with other relevant observables are also expedient.

In the present work, we consider an effective field theory (EFT) approach to analyse the long-range potential induced by the exchange of two neutrinos in a systematic way, including all the possibilities for the relevant four-fermion contact interactions including the usual SM vector and axial-vector interactions, the scalar and pseudo-scalar interactions and tensor interactions. The effects of flavour mixing are kept completely general and the possibility of having a right-handed current for the neutrinos are also considered in view of many SM extensions pointing towards such a possibility, see e.g., refs. [62–75]. We present both spin-independent and spin-dependent results for the long-range potential induced by the exchange of two neutrinos and also analyse the effects for a considerable neutrino magnetic moment. We also discuss the possibility of probing spin-independent and spin-dependent components of the long-range potential using state-of-the-art atomic and nuclear spectroscopy experiments. In particular, the muonium atom currently provides the most precise probe providing access to physics at the scale of tens of GeV and is sensitive to the spin-dependent components of the long-range potential, which has prospects of further improvement at J-PARC Muon Science Facility (MUSE) with new high-intensity muon beam [60]. In view of the relevant effective operators also inducing charged lepton flavour violating (cLFV) observables, subject to very tight constraints from ongoing and upcoming experiments, we also compare the relevant constraints and comment on their possible complementarity in view of an EFT approach. We also comment on other particle physics probes of these operators, e.g. electron- ν and nucleon- ν scattering, beta decays and $ee \rightarrow \nu \nu \gamma$ at LEP.

This paper is organised as follows. In section 2 we introduce the low-energy EFT formalism and its connection to the SM gauge-invariant EFT. We also discuss the current bounds on the relevant Wilson coefficients from probes such as cLFV processes, electron-neutrino scattering, nucleon-neutrino scattering, beta decays and LEP data. In section 3

we outline the derivation of a potential associated with the exchange of a virtual particle between two fermions, taking into account their spins. In section 4 we derive potentials induced by the exchange of two neutrinos between SM charged- and neutral-current interactions in addition to other non-standard vector, scalar and tensor interactions. We conclude this section by discussing and comparing the potentials in these scenarios. In section 5 we discuss the prospect of probing beyond the SM effective operators using atomic spectroscopy measurements. We summarise the current experimental measurements and use them to derive limits on the various Wilson coefficients for the Dirac and Majorana neutrino scenarios. In section 6, we discuss the effects of non-vanishing electromagnetic properties of neutrinos and derive the relevant long-range potentials. We also derive the relevant limits on the neutrino electric and magnetic dipole moments using the currently available experimental data. Finally, in section 7, we make our concluding remarks.

2 Effective general neutrino interactions

2.1 Low energy EFT

In order to study the effects of new physics interactions of neutrinos in the context of neutrino-mediated long-range potentials, we first need to specify the relevant effective field theory (EFT) framework. If the non-standard interactions are the result of some new physics at a high energy scale $\Lambda_{\rm NP}$, the general impact of such interactions is to induce operators containing all possible permutations of SM fields respecting the global and gauge symmetries present at a lower scale $\mu \ll \Lambda_{\rm NP}$, where $\Lambda_{\rm NP}$ is the cut-off scale of validity for the EFT. This can be written as a series of higher dimension ($d \ge 5$) non-renormalisable operators,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}} = \mathcal{L}_{\text{SM}} + \sum_{i} \sum_{d \ge 5} \frac{C_i^{(d)}}{\Lambda_{\text{NP}}^{d-4}} \mathcal{O}_i^{(d)}, \qquad (2.1)$$

where \mathcal{L}_{SM} is the SM Lagrangian, $\mathcal{O}_i^{(d)}$ are dimension-*d* combinations of SM fields, $C_i^{(d)}$ are the associated dimensionless Wilson coefficients and the index *i* sums over all invariant combinations of fields. It can be seen that higher-dimension operators are suppressed by the factor $\Lambda_{\text{NP}}^{4-d}$. For $\mathcal{O}(1)$ coefficients $C_i^{(d)}$, the scale Λ_{NP} corresponds to the mass of new physics mediators.

At energies below the EW scale — relevant for the long-range exchange of two neutrinos — the SM gauge group is broken and the operators $\mathcal{O}_i^{(d)}$ must be invariant under $\mathrm{SU}(3)_c \times \mathrm{U}(1)_{\mathrm{em}}$. This is the so-called low energy effective field theory (LEFT) which has been studied in detail, for example, in refs. [76–78]. In those works a complete basis of operators up to dimension-six is given along with their associated anomalous dimensions, needed to compute the running of the operators from the scale μ up to Λ_{NP} via the renormalisation group (RG) equations. Also given are the matching conditions between the LEFT operators and the EFT respecting the SM gauge group (SMEFT) valid at the scale Λ_{NP} . A complete basis and set of anomalous dimensions has also been computed in the SMEFT up to dimension-six [79–83]. However, in general the operators considered in the LEFT can be lepton number violating and all such LEFT operators with $d \ge 6$ require SMEFT operators with odd dimension higher than six. The only SMEFT operator at dimension-five is the well-known LNV Weinberg operator [84]

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{(5)} = \frac{C_{\rho\sigma}^{(5)}}{\Lambda_{\text{NP}}} (\bar{l}_{\rho}^{c} \tilde{H}^{*}) (\tilde{H}^{\dagger} l_{\sigma}) + \text{h.c.} , \qquad (2.2)$$

where l_{ρ} ($\rho = e, \mu, \tau$) and H are the leptonic and Higgs SU(2)_L doublets, respectively, $l_{\rho}^{c} = \mathbb{C} \tilde{l}_{\rho}^{T}$ with the charge-conjugation matrix \mathbb{C} and $\tilde{H} = i\sigma_{2}H^{*}$, where σ_{2} is the second Pauli matrix.

Because the LEFT and SMEFT are both constructed out of the SM field content they contain only the left-handed neutrino field ν_L , either explicitly for the former and contained in the lepton doublet l for the latter. Technically no assumption is made about the nature of massive neutrinos — whether they are Dirac fermions and have a right-handed component ν_R or are self-conjugate Majorana fermions, $\nu_R = \nu_L^c = \mathbb{C}\bar{\nu}_L^T$. After the EW symmetry breaking the Weinberg operator in eq. (2.2) generates a Majorana neutrino mass term — however, if neutrinos are Dirac and lepton number is strictly conserved then the coefficient $C^{(5)}$ must vanish.²

The non-standard neutrino interactions relevant to long-range neutrino exchange are those that contain a neutral-current (NC) for the neutrinos $(\bar{\nu}\Gamma\nu)$ and the interacting fermions $(\bar{f}\Gamma f)$, where Γ is a product of gamma matrices. We include the right-handed component ν_R so that the light neutrinos can be either Dirac or Majorana. The lowest dimension operators containing both neutral neutrino and fermion currents are at dimensionsix. In order to compare these with the low-energy Fermi limit of the SM weak interactions, we normalise the Wilson coefficients with respect to the Fermi constant G_F . There are ten different Lorentz-invariant operators in the resulting effective Lagrangian,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\bar{\nu}\nu\bar{f}f} = \frac{4G_F}{\sqrt{2}} \Big[c_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} (\bar{f}_{\alpha L}\gamma_{\mu}f_{\beta L}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho L}\gamma^{\mu}\nu_{\sigma L}) + c_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RL} (\bar{f}_{\alpha R}\gamma_{\mu}f_{\beta R}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho L}\gamma^{\mu}\nu_{\sigma L}) + c_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LR} (\bar{f}_{\alpha L}\gamma_{\mu}f_{\beta L}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho R}\gamma^{\mu}\nu_{\sigma R}) + c_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RR} (\bar{f}_{\alpha R}\gamma_{\mu}f_{\beta R}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho R}\gamma^{\mu}\nu_{\sigma R}) + g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} (\bar{f}_{\alpha R}f_{\beta L}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho R}\nu_{\sigma L}) + g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RL} (\bar{f}_{\alpha L}f_{\beta R}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho R}\nu_{\sigma L}) + g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LR} (\bar{f}_{\alpha R}f_{\beta L}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho L}\nu_{\sigma R}) + g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RR} (\bar{f}_{\alpha L}f_{\beta R}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho L}\nu_{\sigma R}) + h_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} (\bar{f}_{\alpha R}\sigma^{\mu\nu}f_{\beta L}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho R}\sigma_{\mu\nu}\nu_{\sigma L}) + h_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RR} (\bar{f}_{\alpha L}\sigma^{\mu\nu}f_{\beta R}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho L}\sigma_{\mu\nu}\nu_{\sigma R}) \Big],$$

$$(2.3)$$

where $f = (\ell, u, d)$ and the fields are in the flavour eigenstate basis with $\alpha, \beta = e, \mu, \tau$, $\alpha, \beta = u, c, t, \alpha, \beta = d, s, b$, respectively. Likewise, ρ, σ label the neutrino flavours, $\rho, \sigma = e, \mu, \tau$. SM weak interactions induce the operators with coefficients c^{LL} and c^{RL} in the first line. For charged leptons $(f = \ell)$ both the charged-current (CC) and NC weak interactions contribute to c^{LL} (through a Fierz transformation of the CC term), while only the NC interaction contributes to c^{RL} . For quarks (f = u, d) just the NC interaction contributes to c^{LL} and c^{RL} . For low energies relevant to long-range neutrino

²In the Dirac case the ν_R field is neglected in the SMEFT because it would imply a V + A interaction arising, for example, in a left-right symmetric model.

exchange, however, quarks are contained within non-relativistic nucleons, themselves contained within nuclei. Quark currents can be matched to non-relativistic nucleon currents using heavy baryon chiral EFT as detailed in refs. [85–87] and at the end of this subsection. Finally, all other operators in eq. (2.3) require the presence of ν_R and must be generated by new physics. It should be noted that the notation in eq. (2.3) is somewhat similar to the basis often used for the non-standard neutrino interactions, see e.g., ref. [88]. We clarify the relevant relations with other commonly used bases in appendix A.

If neutrinos are Majorana fermions, thus $\nu_R = \nu_L^c$ in the above, then the following additional symmetry relations can be found between the coefficients in eq. (2.3) under the exchange of ρ and σ ,

$$c_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} = -c_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{LR}, \quad c_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RL} = -c_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{RR}, \\ g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} = g_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{LL}, \quad g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RL} = g_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{RL}, \\ g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LR} = g_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{LR}, \quad g_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RR} = g_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{RR}, \\ h_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} = -h_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{LL}, \quad h_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma}^{RR} = -h_{\alpha\beta;\sigma\rho}^{RR},$$

$$(2.4)$$

reducing the number of degrees of freedom by effectively eliminating the operators with coefficients c^{LR} and c^{RR} . Note that, in the Majorana case ($\nu_R = \nu_L^c$) both ν_L and ν_R will be lepton number violating (LNV) and will give rise to a number of LNV observables, which are subject to strong constraints from experiments searching for neutrinoless double beta decay, LNV meson decays and LNV collider searches [89–106].

So far we have kept the coefficients c^{XY} , g^{XY} and h^{XX} (X, Y = L, R) in the flavour basis of neutrino and fermion fields. The relevant coefficients in the mass eigenstate basis should therefore contain the relevant elements of the Cabibbo-Kobayashi-Maskawa (CKM) and Pontecorvo-Maki-Nakagawa-Sakata (PMNS) mixing matrices. We will follow the convention that the down-type quark and lepton Yukawa matrices Y_d and Y_ℓ are diagonal and the diagonalisation of the up-type quark and neutrino Yukawa matrices (in the Dirac case) proceed via the bi-unitary transformations

$$V \cdot Y'_{u} \cdot \tilde{V}^{\dagger} = Y_{u} , \quad U^{\dagger} \cdot Y'_{\nu} \cdot \tilde{U} = Y_{\nu} , \qquad (2.5)$$

where $V, \tilde{V}, U, \tilde{U}$ rotate the left and right-handed up-type quark and neutrino fields according to

$$u'_{\alpha L} = [V^{\dagger}]_{\alpha\beta} u_{\beta L} , \quad u'_{\alpha R} = [\tilde{V}^{\dagger}]_{\alpha\beta} u_{\beta R} , \quad \nu'_{\alpha L} = U_{\alpha i} \nu_{iL} , \quad \nu'_{\alpha R} = \tilde{U}_{\alpha i} \nu_{iR} , \qquad (2.6)$$

where for clarity the primed and unprimed fields denote flavour and mass eigenstates respectively — the neutrino mass eigenstates are also labelled with the index i. The matrices V and U then correspond to the CKM and PMNS matrices appearing in the SM charged-current,

$$j_W^{\mu} = 2\bar{\nu}_L U^{\dagger} \gamma^{\mu} \ell_L + 2\bar{u}_L \gamma^{\mu} V d_L \,. \tag{2.7}$$

The matrices \tilde{V} and \tilde{U} do not appear in any SM interaction — while u_R is present in the SM NC, the form of the current $\bar{u}_R \gamma^{\mu} u_R$ cancels \tilde{V} , provided it is unitary. ν_R is not present at

all in the SM and so \tilde{V} and \tilde{U} are usually taken to be unphysical. On the other hand, they will appear for some of the operators in eq. (2.3) by rotating the fields to the mass basis.

One can choose to define the coefficients c^{XY} , g^{XY} and h^{XX} (X, Y = L, R) in the mass basis by absorbing the CKM and PMNS matrix elements into the coefficients in the flavour basis. For example, the Wilson coefficient c^{LL} in the mass eigenstate basis is given by

$$c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} = \sum_{\gamma,\delta} \sum_{\rho,\sigma} c_{\gamma\delta;\rho\sigma}^{LL} (V_{\gamma\alpha} V_{\delta\beta}^*) U_{\rho i}^* U_{\sigma j} , \qquad (2.8)$$

where the $V_{\gamma\alpha}V_{\delta\beta}^*$ factor is only present for f = u. On the other hand the Wilson coefficient c^{RR} is written in the mass basis as

$$c^{RR}_{\alpha\beta;ij} = \sum_{\gamma,\delta} \sum_{\rho,\sigma} c^{RR}_{\gamma\delta;\rho\sigma} (\tilde{V}_{\gamma\alpha}\tilde{V}^*_{\delta\beta}) \tilde{U}^*_{\rho i} \tilde{U}_{\sigma j} , \qquad (2.9)$$

which contains rotation matrices for the right-handed neutrino fields (and possible righthanded up-type quark fields). We immediately see a redundancy in eq. (2.9) because there is more than one unknown parameter on the right-hand side. The unknown mixing angles and phases in the mixing matrices \tilde{V} and \tilde{U} can instead be absorbed back into the parameters of the matrix c^{RR} in the flavour basis — this is equivalent to setting $\tilde{V} = \tilde{U} = \mathbb{I}$ from the outset. However, we will see that \tilde{U} may contain information about the presence of additional sterile states in the model.

In the SM, the values of the coefficients c^{LL} and c^{RL} are given in the mass basis as

$$c_{\ell\ell';ij}^{LL} = U_{\alpha i}^{*} U_{\alpha j} + g_{L}^{\ell} \delta_{ij}, \qquad c_{\ell\ell';ij}^{RL} = g_{R}^{\ell} \delta_{ij}, \\
 c_{uu';ij}^{LL} = g_{L}^{u} \delta_{ij}, \qquad c_{uu';ij}^{RL} = g_{R}^{u} \delta_{ij}, \\
 c_{dd';ij}^{LL} = g_{L}^{d} \delta_{ij}, \qquad c_{dd';ij}^{RL} = g_{R}^{d} \delta_{ij},$$
(2.10)

where $g_L^{\ell} = -1/2 + s_W^2$, $g_R^{\ell} = s_W^2$, $g_L^u = 1/2 - 2s_W^2/3$, $g_R^u = -2s_W^2/3$, $g_L^d = -1/2 + s_W^2/3$, $g_R^d = s_W^2/3$ for $s_W^2 = \sin^2 \theta_W$ and θ_W is the weak mixing angle. In models such as the type-I seesaw that can introduce additional mass eigenstates, therefore making the 3×3 PMNS mixing matrix non-unitary, it is easy to replace $\delta_{ij} \to C_{ij}$, where

$$C_{ij} = \sum_{\alpha} U^*_{\alpha i} U_{\alpha j} \,. \tag{2.11}$$

Here $U_{\alpha i}$ corresponds to the generalised PMNS mixing matrix.

To go from effective coefficients at the quark level (e.g. $c_{uu;ij}^{LL}$ and $c_{dd;ij}^{LL}$) to the level of non-relativistic nucleons one must make use of the heavy baryon chiral EFT — viable when the relevant momentum exchange is below the cut-off scale of the EFT, $\Lambda_{\text{ChEFT}} \sim \mathcal{O}(1 \text{ GeV})$. At leading order in the EFT, the light pseudoscalar masses are of order $m_{\pi} \sim \mathcal{O}(q)$ and the neutrinos in the loop only interact with a single nucleon. Interactions of neutrinos with more than one nucleon (for example in deuterium) are suppressed by powers of q/Λ_{ChEFT} . Following the approach of ref. [87], the coefficients for effective operators containing nucleon currents can be written in terms of the quark-level coefficients as

$$c_{\mathcal{N}\mathcal{N};ij}^{LL} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{q} \left\{ F_{1}^{q/\mathcal{N}}(q^{2}) \left(c_{qq;ij}^{LL} + c_{qq;ij}^{RL} \right) + F_{A}^{q/\mathcal{N}}(q^{2}) \left(c_{qq;ij}^{LL} - c_{qq;ij}^{RL} \right) \right\},$$

$$c_{\mathcal{N}\mathcal{N};ij}^{RL} = \frac{1}{2} \sum_{q} \left\{ F_{1}^{q/\mathcal{N}}(q^{2}) \left(c_{qq;ij}^{LL} + c_{qq;ij}^{RL} \right) - F_{A}^{q/\mathcal{N}}(q^{2}) \left(c_{qq;ij}^{LL} - c_{qq;ij}^{RL} \right) \right\},$$
(2.12)

where the sum is over q = u, d, s and $F_1^{q/\mathcal{N}}(q^2)$ and $F_A^{q/\mathcal{N}}(q^2)$ are the NC vector and axial vector form factors for the quark q within the nucleon or nucleus \mathcal{N} , respectively. For the proton the following linear combinations at zero-momentum exchange are given in the SM by

$$c_{pp;ij}^{LL} + c_{pp;ij}^{RL} \equiv g_V^p \delta_{ij} \quad c_{pp;ij}^{LL} - c_{pp;ij}^{RL} \equiv g_A^p \delta_{ij} , \qquad (2.13)$$

where $g_V^p \approx (2g_V^u + g_V^d) = (1/2 - 2s_W^2)$ and $g_A^p \approx (2g_A^u + g_A^d)g_A = g_A/2$. Here we have used $F_1^{u/p}(0) = 2$, $F_1^{d/p}(0) = 1$, $F_A^{u/p}(0) = 2g_A$ and $F_A^{d/p}(0) = g_A$ and neglected the small contribution from non-valence quarks. Likewise the SM values for the deuteron are

$$c_{DD;ij}^{LL} + c_{DD;ij}^{RL} \equiv g_V^D \delta_{ij}, \quad c_{DD;ij}^{LL} - c_{DD;ij}^{RL} \equiv g_A^D \delta_{ij},$$
 (2.14)

where $g_V^D \approx (3g_V^u + 3g_V^d) = -2s_W^2$ and $g_A^D \approx F_A^{s/D}(0)g_A^d$. We have used that the vector form factors for the valence quarks in the deuteron are $F_1^{u/D}(0) = F_1^{d/D}(0) = 3$. The equivalent axial form factors vanish, $F_1^{u/D}(0) = F_1^{d/D}(0) = 0$, and the main contribution arises from strange quarks. The strange quark contribution computed in the chiral EFT is given by

$$F_A^{s/D}(0) \approx 2\Delta s \left(1 - \frac{g_A^2 m_D m_\pi^2}{4\pi f_\pi^2 (m_\pi + 2\gamma)} \right) - \frac{8\gamma(\mu - \gamma)^2}{m_D \mu^2} \sim -0.09 \,, \tag{2.15}$$

for $\gamma = \sqrt{m_D E_D}$ [107]. Here Δs is the strange axial moment of the deuteron, m_D is the deuteron mass, E_D is the deuteron binding energy, m_{π} is the neutral pion mass, and f_{π} is the pion decay constant. The renormalisation scale μ is taken to be at the neutral pion mass m_{π} .

2.2 Inclusion of sterile neutrinos

We now briefly return to the question of matching the LEFT + ν_R (ν LEFT) operators with a SM gauge-invariant EFT. As stated before, the commonly-studied SMEFT does not contain ν_R and so can only produce a subset of the ν LEFT operators containing just ν_L . It may not even be possible to match these operators if there are new particles with masses $\lesssim \mathcal{O}(100)$ GeV or if EW symmetry breaking is non-linear in the new physics sector [108]. Assuming that the matching is possible, in order to produce all low-energy operators, one can introduce *n* number of sterile states N_R to the SMEFT. To this end, a complete basis of lepton number and baryon number conserving and violating operators has been considered in the literature at dimension-five [109], dimension-six [110] and dimension-seven [111, 112]. Refs. [88, 113, 114] provide the matching conditions between the ν LEFT (in the basis of appendix A) and the SMEFT + N_R .

At dimension-four in the SMEFT + N_R there are the terms

$$\mathcal{L}_{N_R} = i\overline{N_R'} \partial N_R' - \left(\frac{1}{2}\overline{N_R'^c}MN_R' + \text{h.c.}\right) - \left(\bar{L}Y_{\nu}N_R'\tilde{H} + \text{h.c.}\right), \qquad (2.16)$$

where M_R is the Majorana mass for the sterile states and we have the usual Yukawa term. At dimension-five, in addition to the Weinberg operator of eq. (2.2) we have [109]

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{(5)} = -\frac{1}{2} \overline{N_R^{\prime c}} \zeta \sigma^{\mu\nu} N_R^{\prime} B_{\mu\nu} - \frac{1}{\Lambda_{\text{NP}}} \left(H^{\dagger} H \right) \overline{N_R^{\prime c}} \xi N_R^{\prime} + \text{h.c.} , \qquad (2.17)$$

where the former is an EW coupling ζ to the U(1)_Y field strength operator $B_{\mu\nu}$ and the latter is a Majorana mass-like coupling χ to Higgs doublets. After EW symmetry breaking we obtain the following mass terms

$$\mathcal{L}_{m} = -\overline{\nu_{L}'} M_{D} N_{R}' - \frac{1}{2} \overline{\nu_{L}'^{c}} M_{L} \nu_{L}' - \frac{1}{2} \overline{N_{R}'^{c}} M_{R} N_{R}' + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (2.18)$$

where $M_D = Y_{\nu}v/\sqrt{2}$, $M_L = \frac{\chi}{\Lambda_{\rm NP}}v^2$, $M_R = M + \frac{\xi}{\Lambda_{\rm NP}}v^2$ and v is the SM Higgs VEV. Various limiting cases can now be obtained depending on the matrices M_D , M_L and M_R . If $M_D \ll M_L \ll M_R$ then we obtain a type-I seesaw-like scenario, whereas if $M_D \ll M_{L,R}$ we obtain quasi-Dirac neutrinos such as those studied in refs. [115, 116]. In the former case the mass matrices for the light and heavy neutrinos are approximately

$$\mathcal{M}_{\nu} \approx M_L - M_D^* (M_R^{\dagger})^{-1} M_D^{\dagger} ,$$

$$\mathcal{M}_N \approx M_R ,$$
(2.19)

respectively, which are then diagonalised to the mass basis via $M_{\nu} = U_{\nu}^{T} \cdot \mathcal{M}_{\nu} \cdot U_{\nu}$ and $M_{N} = U_{N}^{T} \cdot \mathcal{M}_{N} \cdot U_{N}$. In the mass basis we therefore obtain three light Majorana neutrinos $\nu = \nu^{c}$ and *n* relatively heavier Majorana neutrinos $N = N^{c}$. The weak eigenstates are given in terms of the mass eigenstates by

$$\nu'_{L} = P_{L} \left(U_{\nu}\nu + \varepsilon U_{N}N + \ldots \right) \equiv P_{L}Un ,$$

$$N_{R}^{\prime c} = P_{L} \left(-\varepsilon^{\dagger}U_{\nu}^{*}\nu + U_{N}^{*}N + \ldots \right) \equiv P_{L}\tilde{U}n ,$$
(2.20)

where $n = (\nu_1, \nu_2, \nu_3, N_1, N_2, ...)$. As all the light neutrinos are Majorana in this case, the relevant operators with coefficients c^{LL} and c^{RL} (the c^{LR} and c^{RR} operators are equivalent by eq. (2.4)) are naively rotated by the $3 \times (3+n)$ matrix U. However, if any of the N are above the EW scale then they are integrated out of the EFT, leaving only those below. In the presence of light sterile states one can have terms such as

$$\frac{4G_F}{\sqrt{2}} \left[\tilde{c}^{LR}_{\alpha\beta;ss'}(\bar{f}_{\alpha L}\gamma_{\mu}f_{\beta L}) + \tilde{c}^{RR}_{\alpha\beta;ss'}(\bar{f}_{\alpha R}\gamma_{\mu}f_{\beta R}) \right] \left(\overline{N'_{sR}}\gamma^{\mu}N'_{s'R} \right), \qquad (2.21)$$

where s, s' label the weak eigenstates of N_R , which are rotated to the mass basis by the $n \times (3+n)$ matrix \tilde{U} and n is the number of *light* sterile states N.

To summarise, in the SMEFT + N_R , the fields N'_R in the flavour basis are rotated to the mass basis by the matrix \tilde{U} . This corresponds to an extended block of the enlarged mixing matrix diagonalising the full neutrino mass matrix. For three light (mostly active) Majorana neutrinos, the operator with coefficient c^{RR} appearing in eq. (2.3) is written in terms of the ν_L states, $\nu_R = \mathbb{C}\bar{\nu}_L^T$, and so can be related to c^{RL} by the symmetry relations of eq. (2.4). c^{RR} is thus instead rotated by the block U as in eq. (2.8). Therefore eq. (2.9) is only strictly true for the coefficients \tilde{c}^{LR} and \tilde{c}^{RR} appearing in eq. (2.21) for additional (mostly sterile) Majorana states. On the other hand, if neutrinos are Dirac and there are right-handed gauge interactions, \tilde{U} corresponds to the right-handed analogue of the PMNS mixing matrix diagonalising the right-handed charged-current interactions [73, 74]. However, we have already discussed how it multiplies similarly unknown Wilson coefficients and can thus be subsumed.

In this work, we are mainly concerned with the two extreme limits discussed below eq. (2.18). The first is the scenario in which lepton number is conserved — $M_L = M_R = 0$ and the right-handed states $N_R \equiv \nu_R$ form three light Dirac neutrinos with the ν_L states. The second is if lepton number is violated and any sterile mass eigenstate fields N are integrated out, leaving three light Majorana neutrinos. However, we will see that light sterile fields N (which may or may not be related to the seesaw mechanism generating light left-handed neutrino masses) can be of relevance in section 6.

2.3 Bounds from other probes

In the SM, the left-handed neutrinos are part of $SU(2)_L$ doublet with the charged leptons as their partners. Therefore, for a given new physics model at a scale higher than the EW symmetry breaking scale, the SM gauge-invariant operators that mediate the long-range neutrino interactions can also mediate charged lepton flavour changing processes [117] which are constrained stringently from experimental non-observation of various cLFV observables [118–120]. The cLFV radiative decays and $\mu \rightarrow e$ conversion are particularly relevant in this context as they are subject to intensive searches at various ongoing and upcoming experiments. The decays of tau into light mesons accompanied by a lepton are also relevant since the relevant bounds are expected to be improved significantly in Belle II [121]. To illustrate the relevance of cLFV processes let us consider the contact interaction of eq. (2.3)

$$\frac{4G_F}{\sqrt{2}} c^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;\rho\sigma} (\bar{f}_{\alpha L} \gamma_{\mu} f_{\beta L}) (\bar{\nu}_{\rho L} \gamma^{\mu} \nu_{\sigma L}) \,. \tag{2.22}$$

For f = e this operator can be generated by the dimension-six SMEFT [79–83] operator

$$\frac{4G_F}{\sqrt{2}}\varepsilon_e^{\rho\sigma}(\bar{l}_e\gamma_\mu l_e)(\bar{l}_\rho\gamma^\mu l_\sigma)\,,\tag{2.23}$$

where \bar{l} is the SU(2) doublet $(\overline{\nu_L}, \overline{\ell_L})$. It is easy to see that such an operator can also induce the cLFV interaction $(\bar{e}\gamma_\mu P_L e)(\bar{\ell}_\rho \gamma^\mu P_L \ell_\sigma)$ (where $\rho \neq \sigma$) with the relevant Wilson coefficient constrained by the experimental limits on cLFV decays, e.g., $\ell_\sigma \to \ell_\rho e^- e^+$. However, such a scenario can be avoided by instead constructing such operators at higher dimension, e.g., dimension-eight operator in SMEFT

$$\frac{C_{1f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)}}{\Lambda_{\rm NP}^4} (\bar{l}^p_{\rho} \epsilon_{pQ} H^{Q*}) \gamma^{\mu} (H^R \epsilon_{Rs} l^s_{\sigma}) (\bar{f} \gamma_{\mu} f)$$
(2.24)

where ϵ_{pQ} is the usual antisymmetric SU(2) contraction and Λ_{NP} is the heavy new physics scale. When the neutral component of Higgs $H = (H^+, H_0)$ acquires a vacuum expectation value $\langle H_0 \rangle = v$, the dimension-eight operator leads to the contact interaction in eq. (2.22).

Assuming a new physics model valid at a scale $\Lambda_{\rm NP} > m_W$, which at tree level generates the relevant long-range interactions but avoids inducing cLFV at the tree level, it is important to note that such long-range interactions can still induce cLFV operators through Higgs or W loops. The vector operators of dimension-six and eight which can be added to the SM Lagrangian are of the form

$$\delta \mathcal{L} = \sum_{X,\zeta} \frac{C_{X,\zeta}^{(6)}}{\Lambda_{\rm NP}^2} \mathcal{O}_{X,\zeta}^{(6)} + \sum_{X',\zeta} \frac{C_{X',\zeta}^{(8)}}{\Lambda_{\rm NP}^4} \mathcal{O}_{X',\zeta}^{(8)} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (2.25)$$

where X (X') labels operators with the Lorentz structure $\gamma^{\mu} \times \gamma_{\mu}$ and ζ denotes the flavour indices. A complete list of all the relevant dimension-six operators in the 'Warsaw' basis can be found in [80], while the relevant dimension-eight operators when the external fermion is a SU(2)_L doublet can be found, for example, in [122]. A particularly interesting basis has also been proposed recently in [120]; following this basis in the case where the external fermion is a SU(2)_L doublet quark or lepton ($f = q, l_{\alpha}$ with $\alpha \neq \rho, \sigma$), the relevant dimension-six SMEFT operators are

$$\mathcal{O}_{1f,\rho\sigma}^{(6)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}l_{\sigma})(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}f) , \quad \mathcal{O}_{2f,\rho\sigma}^{(6)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}f)(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}l_{\sigma}) , \qquad (2.26)$$

where the $SU(2)_L$ contractions are understood to be inside the parentheses. At dimensioneight, the relevant SMEFT operators are given by

$$\mathcal{O}_{1f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma^{\mu}(H\epsilon l_{\sigma})(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}f), \qquad \mathcal{O}_{2f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}H)\gamma^{\mu}(H^{\dagger}l_{\sigma})(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}f), \\
\mathcal{O}_{3f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}f)(\bar{f}H)\gamma_{\mu}(H^{\dagger}l_{\sigma}), \qquad \mathcal{O}_{4f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)\dagger} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}H)\gamma^{\mu}(H^{\dagger}f)(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}l_{\sigma}), \qquad (2.27) \\
\mathcal{O}_{5f+,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\mathcal{O}_{5f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} + \mathcal{O}_{5f,\rho\sigma}^{(8)\dagger}) \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}f)(\bar{f}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma_{\mu}(H\epsilon l_{\sigma}) + (\bar{l}_{\rho}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma^{\mu}(H\epsilon f)(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}l_{\sigma}).$$

In the case where the external fermion $f = l_{\alpha}$ with $\alpha = \rho$, the relevant operators reduce to

$$\mathcal{O}_{1l,\rho\sigma}^{(6)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}l_{\sigma})(\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma_{\mu}l_{\rho}), \\
\mathcal{O}_{1l,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma^{\mu}(H\epsilon l_{\sigma})(\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma_{\mu}l_{\rho}), \\
\mathcal{O}_{2l,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}H)\gamma^{\mu}(H^{\dagger}l_{\sigma})(\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma_{\mu}l_{\rho}), \\
\mathcal{O}_{5l+,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}l_{\rho})(\bar{l}_{\rho}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma_{\mu}(H\epsilon l_{\sigma}) + (\bar{l}_{\rho}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma_{\mu}(H\epsilon l_{\rho})(\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}l_{\sigma}).$$
(2.28)

| ν LEFT Wilson coefficient | Relevant cLFV process | Current cLFV sensitivity | | |
|--|---|--------------------------|--|--|
| $c^{LL}_{ee;\mu e}$ | $BR(\mu \rightarrow 3e)$ | $7.8 	imes 10^{-7}$ | | |
| $c^{LL}_{dd;\mu e}$ | $\mathrm{CR}(\mu-e,\mathrm{Au})$ | $5.3 	imes 10^{-8}$ | | |
| $c^{LL}_{uu;\mu e}$ | $\mathrm{CR}(\mu-e,\mathrm{Au})$ | $6.0	imes10^{-8}$ | | |
| $c^{RL}_{ee;\mu e}$ | $\mathrm{BR}(\mu \to 3e)$ | $9.3	imes10^{-7}$ | | |
| $c^{RL}_{dd;\mu e}$ | $\mathrm{CR}(\mu-e,\mathrm{Au})$ | $5.4 	imes 10^{-8}$ | | |
| $c^{RL}_{uu;\mu e}$ | $\mathrm{CR}(\mu-e,\mathrm{Au})$ | 6.3×10^{-8} | | |
| $c^{LL}_{ee;	au e}$ | ${\rm BR}(\tau\to 3e)$ | $2.8 	imes 10^{-4}$ | | |
| $c^{LL}_{ee;	au\mu}$ | $\mathrm{BR}(\tau \to \mu e \bar{e})$ | $3.2 	imes 10^{-4}$ | | |
| $c^{RL}_{ee;	au e}$ | ${\rm BR}(\tau\to 3e)$ | $4.0 	imes 10^{-4}$ | | |
| $c^{RL}_{ee;	au\mu}$ | $\mathrm{BR}(\tau \to \mu e \bar{e})$ | $3.2 	imes 10^{-4}$ | | |
| $ig c^{LL(RL)}_{dd(uu);	au e}$ | ${\rm BR}(\tau \to e\rho; e\eta)$ | 7.1×10^{-4} | | |
| $\left c_{dd(uu);	au\mu}^{LL(RL)} ight $ | ${\rm BR}(\tau \to \mu \rho; \mu \eta)$ | $5.9 	imes 10^{-4}$ | | |

Table 1. Experimental sensitivities of various relevant ν LEFT Wilson coefficients in eq. (2.3) [120] based on the current best limits from various cLFV experiments. To derive the bottom two constraints it has been assumed that LFV is induced either on left-handed or right-handed quarks, but not both simultaneously.

In the case where the external fermion f is an $SU(2)_L$ singlet quark or lepton, the relevant dimension-six and eight SMEFT operators are given by

$$\mathcal{O}_{1sf,\rho\sigma}^{(6)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\gamma^{\mu}l_{\sigma})(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}f) ,$$

$$\mathcal{O}_{1sf,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}\epsilon H^{*})\gamma^{\mu}(H\epsilon l_{\sigma})(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}f) ,$$

$$\mathcal{O}_{2sf,\rho\sigma}^{(8)} \equiv (\bar{l}_{\rho}H\gamma^{\mu}H^{\dagger}l_{\sigma})(\bar{f}\gamma_{\mu}f) .$$
(2.29)

After the EW symmetry breaking, at the Z-pole ($\mu = m_Z$) the SM gauge group invariant operators are matched onto the ν LEFT operators given in eq. (2.3). However, it is important to include the RG running induced mixings via W and Higgs loops exchange between various SMEFT operators discussed above. This is particularly relevant because even if the relevant interactions in a given new physics model may not induce cLFV at the tree level, such operators get induced via the mixings at the one-loop level. A detailed discussion of the relevant matching and mixing effects is beyond the scope of the current work and can be found for example in [120]. In table 1, we summarise the phenomenological limits on the relevant ν LEFT Wilson coefficients that can be derived from the negative search limits from various experimental cLFV searches [120]. From an EFT point of view, it is important to notice that the relevant limits on the Wilson coefficients can be derived under varying assumptions about the cancellation among the SMEFT operators of different dimensions and with different powers of $\log(\Lambda_{\rm NP}/m_Z)$ [118–120] and therefore such limits are to be interpreted with more care under the given assumptions. On the other hand, for a given new physics model one can numerically check for any such possible cancellation and the constraints can be interpreted unambiguously. One important point to note regarding the existing limits such as from cLFV processes here is that the corresponding processes occur at energy scales of the decaying muon or tau mass. Therefore, the analysis in the ν LEFT framework is valid at those energy scales and the Wilson coefficients are sensitive to new physics scales heavier than these mass scales. On the other hand for two neutrino exchange, the scale of the process corresponds to the Bohr radius scale $a_0^{-1} = \alpha m_e \approx$ $\mathcal{O}(10)$ keV in atomic systems and as small as the neutrino mass $\mathcal{O}(eV)$ for macroscopicscale forces. The ν LEFT framework, in this case, is therefore generally applicable for much lighter new physics scales. This opens up the possibility of exploring a lot of interesting light new physics scenarios with non-trivial couplings to neutrinos and other SM fermions.

Other than the cLFV processes discussed above, the Wilson coefficients relevant to first- and second-generation leptons are also subjected to direct bounds from the experimental data on various scattering processes such as $\nu_{\mu}e$ scattering in CHARM-II [123, 124] (which is supposed to be improved by an order of magnitude at the DUNE near detector [125]), neutrino-nucleon scattering data at CHARM and CDHS [123, 124, 126]. The Wilson coefficients relevant to tau are constrained from $e\bar{e} \rightarrow \nu\bar{\nu}\gamma$ data at LEP [127]. However, these bounds are orders of magnitude weaker as compared to the bounds from cLFV processes. Some relevant discussion about these bounds can be found for example in [127–132]. In addition, the observation of coherent elastic neutrino-nucleus scattering at COHERENT [133, 134] and beta decays [135] are also relevant for deriving bounds on the relevant Wilson coefficients [88].

3 Long-range potentials and scattering amplitudes

It has long been known that a force acting at a distance can be interpreted as the exchange of a virtual particle (or multiple particles) between external on-shell states. As depicted to the left of figure 1, a mediator or mediators are necessary to exchange the momentum $q = p_{\alpha} - p'_{\alpha} = p'_{\beta} - p_{\beta}$ between the two interacting particles f_{α} and f_{β} with initial momenta p_{α} and p_{β} and final momenta p'_{α} and p'_{β} respectively.

In the Feynman diagrammatic approach it is possible to derive a long-range potential $V(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v})$ for an interaction — most generally a function of the relative displacement between the particles \mathbf{r} and the average velocity of the system,

$$\boldsymbol{v} = \frac{1}{2} \left(\frac{\mathbf{p}_{\alpha}}{m_{\alpha}} + \frac{\mathbf{p}_{\beta}}{m_{\beta}} \right) \,, \tag{3.1}$$

by taking the Fourier transform of the invariant amplitude of the scattering process [136], i.e.,

$$V(\boldsymbol{r},\boldsymbol{v}) = \int \frac{d^3 \mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^3} e^{i\mathbf{q}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}} \mathcal{M}(s,t), \qquad (3.2)$$



Figure 1. Left: long-range force mediated between particles f_{α} and f_{β} by virtual particles carrying the momentum exchange $q = p_{\alpha} - p'_{\alpha} = p'_{\beta} - p_{\beta}$. Right: diagram depicting the exchange of two mass-eigenstate neutrinos between fermions f_{α} and f_{β} . The interaction vertices are four-fermion interactions with coefficients $c^{XY}_{\alpha\alpha;ij}$ and $c^{XY}_{\beta\beta;ij}$ respectively, where the superscripts X, Y = L, R refer to the chirality of the fermion and neutrino currents.

where the invariant amplitude $\mathcal{M}(s,t)$ is an analytic function of the Mandelstam variables $s = P^2 = (p_{\alpha} + p_{\beta})^2 = (p'_{\alpha} + p'_{\beta})^2$ and $t = q^2 = (p_{\alpha} - p'_{\alpha})^2 = (p'_{\beta} - p_{\beta})^2$. The potential is time independent in the static limit of momentum transfer, $q \approx (0, \mathbf{q})$ and $t \approx -\mathbf{q}^2$, which is an accurate approximation for particles interacting at a distance. Furthermore, one can also exploit the analyticity properties of $\mathcal{M}(s,t)$ which enable the spectral decomposition [43]

$$\mathcal{M}(s, -\mathbf{q}^2) = -\int_0^\infty dt' \; \frac{\rho(s, t')}{t' + \mathbf{q}^2}, \tag{3.3}$$

where $\rho(s, t')$ is the so-called "spectral function" of the process. The spectral function is related to the imaginary part of the discontinuity on the real *t*-axis of $\mathcal{M}(s, t)$,

$$\rho(s,t) = \frac{1}{\pi} \operatorname{Im}[\mathcal{M}(s,t)] = \frac{1}{2\pi i} \operatorname{disc}[\mathcal{M}(s,t)], \qquad (3.4)$$

where

$$\operatorname{disc}[\mathcal{M}(s,t)] = \mathcal{M}(s,t+i\epsilon) - \mathcal{M}(s,t-i\epsilon), \qquad (3.5)$$

for $\epsilon \to 0$. One can now insert the decomposition of eq. (3.3) into eq. (3.2) and evaluate the angular integral $d\Omega = d\theta \, d\phi \sin \theta$ contained in $d^3 \mathbf{q}$. This integration is non-trivial if $\mathcal{M}(s,t)$ and therefore $\rho(s,t)$ depend on θ and ϕ — for example if there are spin-dependent terms containing the dot product of \mathbf{q} and a particle spin $\boldsymbol{\sigma}$. In fact, such terms arise naturally when taking the non-relativistic limit of the scattering amplitude.

We follow the approach of ref. [137] and divide the spectral function $\rho(t)$ (omitting the dependence on s) according to a basis of 16 spin operators,

$$\rho(t) = \sum_{k=1}^{16} \rho_k(t) \mathcal{O}_k(\mathbf{q}, \mathbf{P}) f_k(\boldsymbol{v}^2), \qquad (3.6)$$

where $f_k(\boldsymbol{v}^2)$ are polynomials in powers of \boldsymbol{v}^2 corresponding to higher order terms in the non-relativistic expansion. The operators \mathcal{O}_k form a complete basis constructed from the relevant three-momenta (**q** and **P**) and the interacting particle spins ($\boldsymbol{s}_{\alpha} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha}/2$ and $\boldsymbol{s}_{\beta} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}/2$),

$$\begin{array}{ll}
\mathcal{O}_{1} = 1, & \mathcal{O}_{2} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}, \\
\mathcal{O}_{3} = (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}), & \mathcal{O}_{4,5} = \frac{i}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \pm \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta})(\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q}), \\
\mathcal{O}_{6,7} = \frac{i}{2} [(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{P})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) \pm (\alpha, \beta)], & \mathcal{O}_{4,5} = \frac{i}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \pm \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta})(\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q}), \\
\mathcal{O}_{9,10} = \frac{i}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \pm \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{q}, & \mathcal{O}_{11} = i(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{q}, \\
\mathcal{O}_{12,13} = \frac{1}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \pm \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{P}, & \mathcal{O}_{14} = (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{P}, \\
\mathcal{O}_{15} = \frac{1}{2} [\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot (\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) + (\alpha, \beta)], & \mathcal{O}_{16} = \frac{i}{2} [\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot (\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{P}) + (\alpha, \beta)], \end{array}$$

$$(3.7)$$

where (α, β) is a shorthand for $(\alpha \leftrightarrow \beta)$.

Combining eqs. (3.2), (3.3) and (3.6), the potential can also be split up as

$$V(\boldsymbol{r}, \boldsymbol{v}) = \sum_{k=1}^{16} \mathcal{V}_k(\boldsymbol{r}, \boldsymbol{v}) f_k(\boldsymbol{v}^2), \qquad (3.8)$$

where

$$\mathcal{V}_k(\boldsymbol{r}, \boldsymbol{v}) = -\int \frac{d^3 \mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^3} e^{i\mathbf{q}\cdot\boldsymbol{r}} \int_0^\infty dt' \, \frac{\rho_k(t') \,\mathcal{O}_k(\mathbf{q}', \mathbf{P})}{t' + \mathbf{q}^2} \,, \tag{3.9}$$

and the variable $t' = -(\mathbf{q}')^2$ is integrated over dt' while \mathbf{q} is integrated over $d^3\mathbf{q}$.

The functions $\mathcal{V}_k(\mathbf{r}, \mathbf{v})$ can be computed by first evaluating the integral without the factor \mathcal{O}_k and multiplying by a single power of r,

$$\mathcal{V}_{k}'(r) \equiv -r \int \frac{d^{3}\mathbf{q}}{(2\pi)^{3}} e^{i\mathbf{q}\cdot\mathbf{r}} \int_{0}^{\infty} dt' \frac{\rho_{k}(t')}{t'+\mathbf{q}^{2}} = \frac{1}{4\pi} \int_{0}^{\infty} dt \,\rho_{k}(t) \, e^{-r\sqrt{t}} \,, \tag{3.10}$$

where for the second equality we have integrated over \mathbf{q} , θ and ϕ and relabelled the dummy variable t' as t. As outlined in ref. [137], the functions $\mathcal{V}_k(r)$ can be readily computed by applying derivatives to the $\mathcal{V}'_k(r)$ functions. We have for example the following operations for the operators \mathcal{O}_1 , \mathcal{O}_2 and \mathcal{O}_3 ,

$$\mathcal{V}_{1}(r) = \frac{1}{r} \mathcal{V}_{1}'(r),$$

$$\mathcal{V}_{2}(r) = \frac{1}{r} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \mathcal{V}_{2}'(r),$$

$$\mathcal{V}_{3}(r) = \frac{1}{r^{3}} \left[(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \left(1 - r \frac{d}{dr} \right) - 3(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) \left(1 - r \frac{d}{dr} + \frac{r^{2}}{3} \frac{d^{2}}{dr^{2}} \right) \right] \mathcal{V}_{3}'(r).$$
(3.11)

4 Long-range potentials from two-neutrino exchange

In this section we will derive, using eq. (3.2), the potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}(r)$ induced by the exchange of two neutrinos between fermions f_{α} and f_{β} , depicted in figure 1 (right). We consider the neutrinos in the loop and the external fermions to interact via the four-fermion ν LEFT Lagrangian of eq. (2.3), which includes SM CC and NC interactions in the operators with coefficients c^{LL} and c^{RL} in addition to non-standard operators of vector (c^{XY}) , scalar (g^{XY}) and tensor (h^{XX}) type. The external fermions may be charged leptons $(f = \ell)$ or up-type and down-type quarks (f = u, d) within a nucleon or nucleus \mathcal{N} . The quark-level coefficients c^{XY} must be matched to nucleon/nucleus-level coefficients using eq. (2.12).

In section 4.1 we derive the potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ when only the SM CC and NC interactions are present. In section 4.2 we include right-handed vector-type neutrino currents and derive the potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{RR}(r)$ when one or both of the neutrino currents are righthanded. In section 4.3 we introduce scalar interactions and derive the vector-scalar and scalar-scalar potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{VS}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{SS}(r)$. In section 4.4 we consider tensor interactions, determining the vector-tensor potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{VT}(r)$. We derive each potential for Dirac and Majorana neutrinos, examining the dependence on the distance in the short- and long-range limits and on the spins of the external states. We finally plot and compare the potentials in figure 4 of section 4.5.

4.1 Standard Model charged and neutral currents

We begin by deriving the potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ arising from the SM diagrams in figure 2. For simplicity we determine the amplitude $\mathcal{M}_{\alpha\beta}$ (and the corresponding spectral function $\rho_{\alpha\beta}$) by integrating out the W^{\pm} and Z boson propagators and using the ν LEFT interaction Lagrangian of eq. (2.3). We see that W^{\pm} exchange can only occur for charged leptons while Z exchange is possible for both leptons and quarks within a nucleon/nucleus \mathcal{N} . Both W^{\pm} and Z exchange contribute to the coefficient $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ while only Z exchange contributes to $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RL}$ — the values for these are given in eq. (2.10). The external fermion currents are therefore either left- or right-handed while the neutrino currents are strictly left-handed.

Applying the appropriate Feynman rules from the interaction Lagrangian of eq. (2.3), we can write the invariant amplitude of the scattering process in figure 1 (right) in the convenient form

$$-i\mathcal{M}_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{1}{4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}} \left(-i\frac{4G_F}{\sqrt{2}}\right)^2 \sum_{i,j=1}^N \sum_{X,Y=L,R} c^{XL}_{\alpha;ij} c^{YL}_{\beta;ij} \mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ij},$$
(4.1)

where $1/(4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta})$ is a normalisation factor convenient in the non-relativistic limit [43]. The amplitude firstly contains the sum over the neutrino mass eigenstates, i, j, which we allow to run from 1 to N = 3+n to allow for the presence of n additional Dirac or Majorana states. It also contains the sum over the possible chiralities (X, Y = L, R) of the external fermion currents. As we are focussing on scattering processes in which the flavours of the interacting fermions do not change, the coefficients $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{XY}$ will always be diagonal in the flavour of the external fermions $(\alpha = \beta)$. We therefore relabel $c_{\alpha\alpha;ij}^{XY} \equiv c_{\alpha;ij}^{XY}$ in eq. (4.1) and the following discussion.

The amplitude in eq. (4.1) is also split conveniently into two Lorentz tensor factors. The first is the product of external fermion bilinears

$$\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu} = [\bar{u}_{s'_{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}'_{\alpha}) \gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_X u_{s_{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_{\alpha})] [\bar{u}_{s'_{\beta}}(\mathbf{p}'_{\beta}) \gamma_{\nu} \mathbb{P}_Y u_{s_{\beta}}(\mathbf{p}_{\beta})] \equiv [\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_X]_{\alpha} [\gamma_{\nu} \mathbb{P}_Y]_{\beta}, \qquad (4.2)$$



Figure 2. Diagrams depicting the exchange of two massive neutrinos between fermions f_{α} and f_{β} with SM CC and NC interactions at each vertex. For the CC interactions $f = \ell$.

where $u_{s_{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_{\alpha})$ and $u_{s_{\beta}}(\mathbf{p}_{\beta})$ are four-component Dirac spinors for the fermions f_{α} and f_{β} (or nucleon \mathcal{N}) and \mathbb{P}_X and \mathbb{P}_Y are the usual chirality projection operators $\mathbb{P}_L = (1 - \gamma_5)/2$ and $\mathbb{P}_R = (1 + \gamma_5)/2$ for X, Y = L, R. The second factor $\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}$ integrates the product of massive neutrino propagators over the loop momentum k,

$$\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu} = \int \frac{d^4k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\text{Tr}[\gamma^{\mu} \mathbb{P}_L(\not\!\!\!\!\!/ + \not\!\!\!\!\!\!\!\!\!/ + m_j)\gamma^{\nu} \mathbb{P}_L(\not\!\!\!\!\!\!\!\!/ + m_i)]}{(k^2 - m_i^2)\left((q+k)^2 - m_j^2\right)} \,. \tag{4.3}$$

We now use the method from eq. (3.8) onwards to calculate the potential. Using eq. (3.4) we first determine the spectral function by taking the discontinuity the amplitude. The discontinuity only needs to be taken for the neutrino loop factor,

$$disc(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}) = \frac{\Lambda^{1/2}(q^2, m_i^2, m_j^2)}{12\pi} \left\{ -\left(1 - \frac{\overline{m_{ij}^2}}{q^2} - \frac{(\Delta m_{ij}^2)^2}{2q^4}\right) g^{\mu\nu} + \left(1 + \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^2}}{q^2} - \frac{2(\Delta m_{ij}^2)^2}{q^4}\right) \frac{q^{\mu}q^{\nu}}{q^2} \right\} \Theta(q^2 - (m_i + m_j)^2),$$

$$(4.4)$$

where $\Theta(x)$ is the Heaviside step function, $\overline{m_{ij}^2} = (m_i^2 + m_j^2)/2$ is the average of the squares of the neutrino masses, $\Delta m_{ij}^2 = m_i^2 - m_j^2$ is the difference in the squares and $\Lambda(x, y, x)$ is the Källén function,

$$\Lambda(x, y, z) = x^2 + y^2 + z^2 - 2xy - 2yz - 2zx.$$
(4.5)

To compute the spectral function we contract $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu}$ with $\operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ij})$. The Lorentz indices of $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu}$ either contract with $g^{\mu\nu}$ in $\operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ij})$ to give $[\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_{X}]_{\alpha}[\gamma^{\mu} \mathbb{P}_{Y}]_{\beta}$ or with $q^{\mu}q^{\nu}$ to give $[\not\!\!\!/ \mathbb{P}_{X}]_{\alpha}[\not\!\!/ \mathbb{P}_{Y}]_{\beta}$.

An assumption we now make is that the external fermions are non-relativistic. In this limit it is possible to replace $[\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_X]_{\alpha} [\gamma^{\mu} \mathbb{P}_Y]_{\beta}$ and $[\not\!\!/ \mathbb{P}_X]_{\alpha} [\not\!\!/ \mathbb{P}_Y]_{\beta}$ with the lowestorder terms in the non-relativistic expansion — appendix B lists the lowest-order terms for bilinear products such as $[\gamma_{\mu}]_{\alpha} [\gamma^{\mu}]_{\beta}$, $[\gamma_{\mu}]_{\alpha} [\gamma^{\mu}\gamma_5]_{\beta}$ and $[\not\!\!/ \gamma_5]_{\alpha} [\not\!\!/ \gamma_5]_{\beta}$. The terms that dominate are proportional to $4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}$, cancelling the $1/(4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta})$ normalisation factor in the amplitude. Higher-order terms in the expansion are suppressed by powers of \mathbf{q}/m_{α} and can be neglected.

The discussion has so far been valid for Dirac neutrinos. For Majorana neutrinos only the axial part contributes to the left-handed current and is a factor two larger than the Dirac axial vector current. The neutrino loop factor $\mathcal{N}_{\mu\nu}$ is instead given by

$$\mathcal{N}_{ij,M}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{2} \times 4 \int \frac{d^4k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\text{Tr}[\gamma^{\mu}\gamma_5(\not\!\!\!/ + \not\!\!\!/ k + m_j)\gamma^{\nu}\gamma_5(\not\!\!\!/ k + m_i)]}{(k^2 - m_i^2)\left((q+k)^2 - m_j^2\right)},\tag{4.6}$$

where an additional factor of 1/2 is required due to the permutation symmetry of the Majorana states in the loop.

Using eq. (3.4) we can now write the spectral function as

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(t) = -\frac{G_F^2}{\pi m_{\alpha} m_{\beta}} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \sum_{X,Y=L,R} c_{\alpha;ij}^{XL} c_{\beta;ij}^{YL} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu}^{\alpha\beta} \operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}), \qquad (4.7)$$

where we choose the LL superscript to indicate the presence of two left-handed neutrino currents. Now inserting eqs. (4.4) and (4.2) into eq. (4.7) and taking the non-relativistic limit, we obtain to lowest-order

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,D(M)}^{LL}(t) = \frac{G_F^2}{12\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \Theta\left(t - (m_i + m_j)^2\right) \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\
\times \left\{ \left[X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \right] F_{ij}^{D(M)}(t) - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) F_{ij}^V(t) \right\},$$
(4.8)

which retains one spin-independent and two spin-dependent terms. The factors $X^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;ij}$ and $Y^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;ij}$ are given by the following combinations of the ν LEFT coefficients,

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} = (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\beta;ij}^*, \qquad (4.9)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} = (c^{LL} - c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (c^{LL} - c^{RL})_{\beta;ij}^*, \qquad (4.10)$$

where we have used the shorthand notation $(c^{LL} \pm c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} \equiv c^{LL}_{\alpha;ij} \pm c^{RL}_{\alpha;ij}$. Taking the SM values of the coefficients in eq. (2.10) and assuming a unitary light neutrino mixing matrix $U_{\alpha i}$ such that $C_{ij} = \delta_{ij}$, these factors for leptons $(\alpha, \beta = e, \mu, \tau)$ are for example

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} = (U_{\alpha i}^* U_{\alpha j} + g_V^\ell \delta_{ij}) (U_{\beta i}^* U_{\beta j} + g_V^\ell \delta_{ij})^*, \qquad (4.11)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} = (U_{\alpha i}^* U_{\alpha j} + g_A^{\ell} \delta_{ij}) (U_{\beta i}^* U_{\beta j} + g_A^{\ell} \delta_{ij})^* .$$
(4.12)

The functions F_{ij}^D , F_{ij}^M and F_{ij}^V in eq. (4.8) are given by

$$F_{ij}^{D}(t) = 1 - \frac{m_{ij}^{2}}{t} - \frac{(\Delta m_{ij}^{2})^{2}}{2t^{2}},$$

$$F_{ij}^{M}(t) = 1 - \frac{\overline{m_{ij}^{2}} + 3m_{i}m_{j}}{t} - \frac{(\Delta m_{ij}^{2})^{2}}{2t^{2}},$$

$$F_{ij}^{V}(t) = \frac{1}{t} \left(1 + \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^{2}}}{t} - \frac{2(\Delta m_{ij}^{2})^{2}}{t^{2}} \right).$$
(4.13)

The difference between the Dirac (D) and Majorana (M) cases is reflected in the function $F_{ij}^{D(M)}$ multiplying the term in square brackets in eq. (4.8). In the Majorana case there is

an additional term equal to $-3m_im_j/t$ corresponding to the helicity-suppressed process of two left-handed neutrinos being created and two right-handed 'anti-neutrinos' being annihilated. This process is not possible for left-handed Dirac neutrinos without introducing a right-handed current.

The spectral function of eq. (4.8) contains terms proportional to the spin operators $\mathcal{O}_1 = 1$, $\mathcal{O}_2 = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}$ and $\mathcal{O}_3 = (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q})$. To determine the overall potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ we evaluate the integral in eq. (3.10) for each of the three parts of the spectral function multiplying these operators. We then take the appropriate derivatives in eq. (3.11) to derive the three components of the potential $\mathcal{V}_k^{LL}(r)$ (k = 1, 2, 3) and add these to obtain

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D(M)}^{LL}(r) = \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3 r^5} \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r) - (Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} \left[(\sigma_{\alpha} \cdot \sigma_{\beta}) J_{ij}^{D(M)}(r) - (\sigma_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{r}) (\sigma_{\beta} \cdot \hat{r}) J_{ij}^{V}(r) \right] \right\},$$
(4.14)

where $\hat{\boldsymbol{r}} = \boldsymbol{r}/|\boldsymbol{r}|$ is the unit displacement between the interacting states and the integral functions $I_{ij}^D(r)$, $I_{ij}^M(r)$, $J_{ij}^D(r)$, $J_{ij}^M(r)$ and $J_{ij}^V(r)$ are given in appendix C. We define these functions to be dimensionless in order to take the dimensionful factor $G_F^2/(4\pi^3 r^5)$ out of the sum. The potential therefore scales naively as $1/r^5$ though we will see that this behaviour changes in the long-range limit. The difference between the Dirac and Majorana cases is now a difference in the functions $I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)$ and $J_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)$ in eq. (4.14).

The neutrino-mediated potential in eq. (4.14) simplifies when only a single massive neutrino is considered. Firstly, the mixing factors in $X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ are replaced as $U_{\alpha i}^*U_{\alpha j} \rightarrow 1$ and $\delta_{ij} \rightarrow 1$ and the summation is now over a single state $i = j \equiv \nu$. For the potential between two charged leptons we have for example $X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} = (1 + g_V^\ell)^2$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} = (1 + g_A^\ell)^2$. Secondly, the functions $I_{ij}^D(r)$, $I_{ij}^M(r)$ and $I_{ij}^V(r)$ take the closed-forms

$$\begin{split} I^{D}_{\nu\nu}(r) &= m_{\nu}^{3} r^{3} K_{3}(2m_{\nu}r) ,\\ I^{M}_{\nu\nu}(r) &= 2m_{\nu}^{2} r^{2} K_{2}(2m_{\nu}r) ,\\ I^{V}_{\nu\nu}(r) &= 2m_{\nu} r K_{1}(2m_{\nu}r) + \frac{\pi^{2} m_{\nu}^{2} r^{2}}{2} G^{2,0}_{2,4} \left(m_{\nu}^{2} r^{2} \left| \frac{1}{2}, \frac{3}{2} \right|_{0,0, \frac{1}{2}, \frac{1}{2}} \right) + 2\pi m_{\nu}^{3} r^{3} , \end{split}$$
(4.15)

where $K_n(x)$ are modified Bessel functions of the second kind and $G_{p,q}^{m,n}$ is the Meijer Gfunction. Using the relations in appendix C we can also determine the functions $J_{\nu\nu}^D(r)$, $J_{\nu\nu}^M(r)$ and $J_{\nu\nu}^V(r)$. For interacting leptons the spin-independent parts of the Dirac and Majorana potentials become

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{LL}(r) = \frac{G_F^2 m_{\nu}^3 (1+g_V^{\ell})^2}{4\pi^3 r^2} K_3(2m_{\nu}r), \quad V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{LL}(r) = \frac{G_F^2 m_{\nu}^2 (1+g_V^{\ell})^2}{2\pi^3 r^3} K_2(2m_{\nu}r), \quad (4.16)$$

respectively, in agreement with previous results [53].

The functions in eq. (4.15) depend on the product $2m_{\nu}r$ — given the behaviour of the modified Bessel functions $K_n(x)$ in the limits $x \ll \mathcal{O}(1)$ and $x \gg \mathcal{O}(1)$, the potential displays contrasting behaviour in the limits $r \ll r_{\nu}$ and $r \gg r_{\nu}$ where $r_{\nu} = 1/(2m_{\nu})$ is half the Compton wavelength of the neutrino. In the 'short-range' limit ($r \ll r_{\nu}$) the exchanged neutrinos are relativistic and their masses can be neglected. The Dirac or Majorana nature of neutrinos cannot be probed due to the suppression of the term $-3m_im_j/t$ in $F_{ij}^M(t)$ and the converging of the Dirac and Majorana potentials. In the 'long-range' limit $(r \gg r_{\nu})$ they become non-relativistic — the neutrino masses are important and the potential is exponentially suppressed as $V \propto e^{-2m_{\nu}r}$. A priori the Dirac or Majorana nature can now be probed given the small difference in behaviour of Dirac and Majorana neutrinos.

To verify this quantitatively we expand the functions in eq. (4.15) and therefore the single-neutrino potential in the opposing limits. For $r \ll r_{\nu}$ we find to lowest-order

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D(M)}^{LL}(r) \approx \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3 r^5} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} - Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \left[\frac{3}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) - \frac{5}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) \right] \right\}, \quad (4.17)$$

in both the Dirac and Majorana cases, as expected. The potentials therefore decrease with the distance as $1/r^5$ up to half the neutrino Compton wavelength. Eq. (4.17) is not just valid for a single neutrino — it can be obtained for three (or in general, N) neutrinos by neglecting the neutrino masses m_i and m_j appearing in the functions $I_{ij}^X(r)$ and $J_{ij}^X(r)$ in eq. (4.14). In this limit the functions tend to the constant values

$$I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r) \approx 1, \quad J_{ij}^{D(M)}(r) \approx \frac{3}{2}, \quad J_{ij}^{V}(r) \approx \frac{5}{2},$$
 (4.18)

as outlined in appendix C. It is now possible to pull these constants out of the sum in eq. (4.14) and identify $X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} = \sum_{i,j}^{N} X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} = \sum_{i,j}^{N} Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$.

Expanding in the opposite limit $r \gg r_{\nu}$ gives in the Dirac case

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{LL}(r) \approx \frac{G_F^2 m_{\nu}^{5/2} e^{-2m_{\nu}r}}{8\pi^{5/2} r^{5/2}} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} - Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \left[(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) - 2(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) \right] \right\}, \quad (4.19)$$

while in the Majorana case

$$V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{LL}(r) \approx \frac{G_F^2 m_{\nu}^{3/2} e^{-2m_{\nu}r}}{4\pi^{5/2} r^{7/2}} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} - Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \left[\frac{3}{2} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) - m_{\nu}r(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) \right] \right\}.$$
(4.20)

In the Dirac case both spin-independent and spin-dependent terms scale as $e^{-2m_{\nu}r}/r^{5/2}$, while in the Majorana case the spin-independent and $\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}$ terms scale as $e^{-2m_{\nu}r}/r^{7/2}$. The term containing $(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})$ however also scales as $e^{-2m_{\nu}r}/r^{5/2}$ in the Majorana case.

Finally, we note that the operators with coefficients $c_{\alpha;ij}^{LL}$ and $c_{\alpha;ij}^{RL}$ may include the effects of new physics, which can be parametrised as small corrections $\delta c_{\alpha;ij}^{LL}$ and $\delta c_{\alpha;ij}^{RL}$ to the SM values of $c_{\alpha;ij}^{LL}$ and $c_{\alpha;ij}^{RL}$. Deviations from the SM potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ therefore arise as corrections to the factors $X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$,

$$\delta X^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;ij} = (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (\delta c^{LL} + \delta c^{RL})^*_{\beta;ij} + (\alpha, \beta), \qquad (4.21)$$

$$\delta Y^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;ij} = (c^{LL} - c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (\delta c^{LL} - \delta c^{RL})^*_{\beta;ij} + (\alpha, \beta), \qquad (4.22)$$

where the correction can either be at the vertex with fermion f_{α} or f_{β} .



Figure 3. Diagrams depicting the exchange of two massive neutrinos between fermions f_{α} and f_{β} with SM CC and NC interactions at one vertex and an effective four-fermion interaction at the other. In our framework the effective interaction may be of vector $(c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{XY})$, scalar $(g_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{XY})$ or tensor $(h_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{XY})$ type.

4.2 Right-handed vector non-standard interactions

Motivated by theories such as the Left-Right Symmetric Model (LRSM) we now introduce a right-handed neutrino current. We will first derive the neutrino-mediated potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ induced when there is a SM CC or NC interaction at one vertex and a right-handed neutrino current at the other, depicted in figure 3. In the ν LEFT interaction Lagrangian of eq. (2.3) we now allow the coefficients $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$ and $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RR}$ to be non-zero along with $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RL}$. The spectral function $\rho_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(t)$ in this scenario is the same as eq. (4.8) but with one co-

The spectral function $\rho_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(t)$ in this scenario is the same as eq. (4.8) but with one coefficient replaced as $c_{\alpha;ij}^{XL} \to c_{\alpha;ij}^{XR}$ and one chirality projection operator replaced as $\mathbb{P}_L \to \mathbb{P}_R$ in the neutrino loop factor $\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}$. We also add an identical contribution with $(\alpha \leftrightarrow \beta)$ to account for the right-handed current being either at the vertex with the external fermion f_{α} or f_{β} . If the external fermions are identical $(\alpha = \beta)$ we must multiply the spectral function by an additional factor of 1/2 to avoid double counting — this gives a factor $1/(1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta})$.

The discontinuity of the neutrino loop factor $\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}$ for Dirac neutrinos is

$$\operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}) = -\frac{\Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2)}{4\pi} \frac{m_i m_j}{q^2} g^{\mu\nu} \Theta(q^2 - (m_i + m_j)^2), \qquad (4.23)$$

which is suppressed by the factor $m_i m_j/q^2$ because the process is helicity-suppressed. A negative helicity neutrino ν_i created by the left-handed current will be annihilated by the right-handed current with an associated factor m_i/q — for both neutrinos this results in the $m_i m_j/q^2$ factor. The physics is identical to the helicity-suppressed contribution to Majorana neutrino exchange in the previous subsection.

Contracting the $g^{\mu\nu}$ factor in eq. (4.23) with the product of external fermion bilinears $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu}$ we obtain $[\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_{X}]_{\alpha} [\gamma^{\mu} \mathbb{P}_{Y}]_{\beta}$. The non-relativistic limit can now be taken to obtain the spectral function — in the Dirac case

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,D}^{LR}(t) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \Theta(t - (m_i + m_j)^2) \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\ \times \frac{m_i m_j}{t} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \right\},$$
(4.24)

where the pre-factors $X^{LR}_{\alpha\beta;ij}$ and $Y^{LR}_{\alpha\beta;ij}$ are

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} = (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (c^{LR} + c^{RR})_{\beta;ij}^* + (\alpha, \beta), \qquad (4.25)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} = (c^{LL} - c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (c^{LR} - c^{RR})_{\beta;ij}^* + (\alpha, \beta).$$
(4.26)

Using the same method as the previous section to derive the potential from the spectral function, we find in the Dirac case

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{LR}(r) = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{8\pi^3 r^3} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 m_i m_j \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right) \right\} I_{ij}^{LR}(r) , \qquad (4.27)$$

where the dimensionless function $I_{ij}^{LR}(r)$ is given in appendix C

The Majorana case is different due to the symmetry relations of eq. (2.4) — the righthanded current operator with coefficient $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$ is equivalent to the left-handed current operator with coefficient $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and thus the coefficients are related by $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} = -c_{\alpha\beta;ji}^{LR}$. This is equivalent to the vector current vanishing for Majorana neutrinos. The potential we derive from the right-handed current operator is therefore identical to eq. (4.14) and the coefficient $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$ gets the same contributions from the SM CC and NC interactions as $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$. If on the other hand we were to introduce additional light sterile Majorana states N_R with right-handed interactions as in eq. (2.21), the coefficients $\tilde{c}_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} = -\tilde{c}_{\alpha\beta;ji}^{LL}$ get no SM contribution.

For the three light active neutrinos it therefore makes more sense to consider the corrections $\delta c_{\alpha;ij}^{LL} = -\delta c_{\alpha;ji}^{LR}$ to the SM-valued coefficients $c_{\alpha;ij}^{LL} = -c_{\alpha;ji}^{LR}$ from new physics. The correction to the spectral function is

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,M}^{LR}(t) = -\frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{12\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \Theta\left(t - (m_i + m_j)^2\right) \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\
\times \left\{ \left[\delta X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} - \delta Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \right] F_{ij}^M(t) - \delta Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q}\right) \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}\right) F_{ij}^V(t) \right\},$$
(4.28)

where $\delta X^{LR}_{\alpha\beta;ij} = -\delta X^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;ji}$ and $\delta Y^{LR}_{\alpha\beta;ij} = -\delta Y^{LL}_{\alpha\beta;ji}$ are given in eq. (4.21). This gives the correction to the SM potential

$$V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{LR}(r) = -\frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3 r^5} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \left\{ \delta X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} I_{ij}^M(r) - \delta Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} \left[(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) J_{ij}^M(r) - (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) J_{ij}^V(r) \right] \right\}.$$

$$(4.29)$$

We again us the single neutrino simplification to study the properties of the potentials in eqs. (4.27) and (4.29) — the function $I_{ij}^{LR}(r)$ takes the closed form

$$I_{\nu\nu}^{LR}(r) = 2m_{\nu}r K_1(2m_{\nu}r). \qquad (4.30)$$

In the short-range limit, or $r \ll r_{\nu}$, we expand the Dirac potential eq. (4.27) as

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{LR}(r) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2 m_{\nu}^2}{8\pi^3 r^3} \Big\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} - Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \Big\}.$$
(4.31)

This potential is also valid in the three (or N) neutrino picture by using that $I_{ij}^{LR}(r) \approx 1$ in the limit $m_i \approx 0$ and identifying $X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} = \sum_{i,j}^3 X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} = \sum_{i,j}^3 Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$. In the long-range limit, $r \gg r_{\nu}$, we obtain

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{LR}(r) = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2 m_{\nu}^{5/2} e^{-2m_{\nu}r}}{8\pi^{5/2} r^{5/2}} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} - Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \right\}.$$
(4.32)

In the single neutrino simplification for the correction in eq. (4.29) to the SM Majorana potential takes the same form as eqs. (4.17) and (4.20) in the short- and long-range limits respectively.

We finish this subsection by considering the case where there are two right-handed neutrino currents at the interaction vertices. Now the potential takes the same form as eq. (4.14),

$$V_{\alpha\beta}^{RR}(r) = \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3 r^5} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RR} I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r) - (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) J_{ij}^V(r) \right\},$$

$$(4.33)$$

where

$$X^{RR}_{\alpha\beta;ij} = (c^{LR} + c^{RR})_{\alpha;ij} (c^{LR} + c^{RR})^*_{\beta;ij}, \qquad (4.34)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RR} = (c^{LR} - c^{RR})_{\alpha;ij} (c^{LR} - c^{RR})_{\beta;ij}^*.$$
(4.35)

Consequently, the short- and long-range potentials are given by eqs. (4.17) and (4.20) respectively with the replacements $X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} \to X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RR}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} \to Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{RR}$.

4.3 Scalar non-standard interactions

We now derive the neutrino-mediated potential in the presence of a *scalar* non-standard interaction. In our framework these are the operators in eq. (2.3) with the coefficients g^{LL} , g^{RL} , g^{LR} and g^{RR} normalised to the Fermi constant G_F . We first focus on the case of a scalar interaction at one vertex and a SM CC or NC interaction at the other, as shown figure 3.

The spectral function can be determined in this scenario according to

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta}^{VS}(t) = -\frac{G_F^2}{\pi m_\alpha m_\beta} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \sum_{X,Y,Z=L,R} \left\{ c_{\alpha\alpha;ij}^{XL} g_{\beta\beta;ij}^{YZ} \mathcal{H}_{\mu}^{\alpha\beta} \operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu}) + (\alpha,\beta) \right\}, \quad (4.36)$$

where the sum is over the possible chiralities of the external fermion currents (X and Y)and the neutrino current of the scalar operator (Z). We have taken into account that the scalar interaction may be at either vertex by adding an identical contribution with $(\alpha \leftrightarrow \beta)$. The Majorana case is treated in the same way by retaining only twice the axial vector current and dividing by a factor of two due to the permutation symmetry of the neutrinos in the loop. The discontinuity of \mathcal{N}_{ij}^{μ} in the Dirac case for example is

$$\operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu}) = \mp \frac{\Lambda^{1/2}(q^2, m_i^2, m_j^2)}{8\pi} \frac{m_i q^{\mu}}{q^2} \left(1 - \frac{m_i^2 - m_j^2}{q^2}\right) \Theta\left(q^2 - (m_i + m_j)^2\right), \quad (4.37)$$

where the minus (positive) sign is for a left-handed (right-handed) neutrino current at the scalar interaction and the product of external fermion bilinears is

$$\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu} = [\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_X]_{\alpha} [\mathbb{P}_Y]_{\beta} \,. \tag{4.38}$$

Contracting $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu}$ with disc (\mathcal{N}^{μ}_{ij}) and making use of the non-relativistic limits of the fermion bilinear products given in appendix B, we obtain in the Dirac case

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,D}^{VS}(t) = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{8\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \Theta(t - (m_i + m_j)^2) m_i \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\ \times \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VS} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q} \right) + (\alpha, \beta) \right\} F_{ij}^{\Delta}(t) ,$$
(4.39)

while in the Majorana case we obtain

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,M}^{VS}(t) = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{8\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \Theta(t - (m_i + m_j)^2) (m_i + m_j) \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\ \times \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VS} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q}) + (\alpha, \beta) \right\} F_{ij}^S(t) .$$
(4.40)

The factor $X^{VS}_{\alpha\beta;ij}$ containing the scalar coefficients is

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VS} = (c^{LL} - c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (g^{LL} + g^{RL} - g^{LR} - g^{RR})_{\beta;ij}^*, \qquad (4.41)$$

and the functions F_{ij}^{Δ} and F_{ij}^{S} are given by

$$F_{ij}^{\Delta}(t) = \frac{1}{t} \left(1 - \frac{\Delta m_{ij}^2}{t} \right),$$

$$F_{ij}^{S}(t) = \frac{1}{t} \left(1 - \frac{(m_i - m_j)^2}{t} \right).$$
(4.42)

These spectral functions only contain terms proportional to the parity-violating spin operators $\mathcal{O}'_9 = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q}$ and $\mathcal{O}'_{10} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}$ proportional to linear combinations of the operators \mathcal{O}_9 and \mathcal{O}_{10} in eq. (3.7). Taking the components of the spectral function multiplying these operators we compute the functions $\mathcal{V}'_9(r)$ and $\mathcal{V}'_{10}(r)$ in eq. (3.10) and from these the components of the overall potential using

$$\mathcal{V}_{9}(r) = \frac{i}{r^{2}} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) \left(1 - r \frac{d}{dr} \right) \mathcal{V}_{9}'(r) ,$$

$$\mathcal{V}_{10}(r) = \frac{i}{r^{2}} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) \left(1 - r \frac{d}{dr} \right) \mathcal{V}_{10}'(r) ,$$
(4.43)

from ref. [137].

Thus we derive the following vector-scalar potentials for the Dirac and Majorana cases

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{VS}(r) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{iG_F^2}{16\pi^3 r^4} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 m_i \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VS} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}\right) + (\alpha,\beta) \right\} J_{ij}^{\Delta}(r) , \qquad (4.44)$$

$$V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{VS}(r) = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{iG_F^2}{16\pi^3 r^4} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 (m_i + m_j) \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VS} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}\right) + (\alpha,\beta) \right\} J_{ij}^S(r) , \qquad (4.45)$$

respectively, where the dimensionless functions $J_{ij}^{\Delta}(r)$ and $J_{ij}^{S}(r)$ are given in appendix C.

The first thing to note about these potentials is that they depend on the distance as $1/r^4$ and contain a single power of the neutrino mass m_{ν} in the numerator. This is more suppressed than the SM-SM potential in eq. (4.14) which scales as $1/r^5$ but less suppressed than the right-handed current potential for Dirac neutrinos in eq. (4.27) which scales as $1/r^3$ but is suppressed by m_{ν}^2 . The second point to note is that the potentials written in eqs. (4.44) and (4.45) retain a factor of i — this can simply be absorbed into the factor $X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VS}$ after a suitable redefinition of the scalar coefficients $g_{\alpha;ij}^{XY}$.

We now consider the case where both interactions are scalar. We now obtain the potential via the spectral function

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta}^{SS}(t) = -\frac{G_F^2}{\pi m_\alpha m_\beta} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \sum_{W,X,Y,Z=L,R} \left\{ g_{\alpha;ij}^{WX} g_{\beta;ij}^{YZ} \mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta} \operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}) + (\alpha,\beta) \right\}, \qquad (4.46)$$

where the discontinuity of the neutrino loop factor \mathcal{N}_{ij} is given for example in the Dirac case by

$$\operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}) = -\frac{\Lambda^{1/2}(q^2, m_i^2, m_j^2)}{4\pi} \, \frac{m_i m_j}{q^2} \, \Theta\big(q^2 - (m_i + m_j)^2\big) \,, \tag{4.47}$$

if the chirality of the neutrino currents are the same (X = Z = L, R) and

disc
$$(\mathcal{N}_{ij}) = \frac{\Lambda^{1/2}(q^2, m_i^2, m_j^2)}{8\pi} \left(1 - \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^2}}{q^2}\right) \Theta\left(q^2 - (m_i + m_j)^2\right),$$
 (4.48)

if the chiralities of the neutrino currents are opposite $(X \neq Z)$. The external fermion bilinear product is now $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta} = [\mathbb{P}_W]_{\alpha}[\mathbb{P}_Y]_{\beta}$ and we obtain the following potential in the Dirac case

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{SS}(r) = \frac{G_F^2}{8\pi^3 r^3} \sum_{i,j}^N m_i m_j X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{SS} I_{ij}^{LR}(r) - \frac{3G_F^2}{8\pi^3 r^5} \sum_{i,j}^N Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{SS} I_{ij}^{SD}(r) , \qquad (4.49)$$

where the combination of scalar coefficients are given by

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{SS} = (g^{LL} + g^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (g^{LL} + g^{RL})_{\beta;ij} + (g^{LR} + g^{RR})_{\alpha;ij} (g^{LR} + g^{RR})_{\beta;ij}, \qquad (4.50)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{SS} = (g^{LL} + g^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (g^{LR} + g^{RR})_{\beta;ij} + (g^{LR} + g^{RR})_{\alpha;ij} (g^{LL} + g^{RL})_{\beta;ij}, \qquad (4.51)$$

and the dimensionless functions $I_{ij}^{SD}(r)$ and $I_{ij}^{LR}(r)$ are given in appendix C. For Majorana neutrinos we instead obtain

$$V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{SS}(r) = \frac{3G_F^2}{8\pi^3 r^5} \sum_{i,j}^N Z_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{SS} I_{ij}^{SM}(r) , \qquad (4.52)$$

where the combination of scalar coefficients is

$$Z_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{SS} = (g^{LL} + g^{RL} - g^{LR} - g^{RR})_{\alpha;ij}(g^{LL} + g^{RL} - g^{LR} - g^{RR})_{\beta;ij}, \qquad (4.53)$$

and the function $I_{ij}^{SM}(r)$ is also given in appendix C.

We see that the Dirac potential depends on the distance as $1/r^5$ only when the neutrino currents are of opposite chirality — when they are the both left- or right-handed the potential becomes suppressed as m_{ν}^2/r^3 . This suppression does not occur for Majorana neutrinos — the potential scales as $1/r^5$ for any combination of the coefficients $g_{\alpha ij}^{XY}$.

4.4 Tensor non-standard interactions

We now derive the neutrino-mediated potential in the presence of a *tensor* non-standard interaction. In our framework these are the operators in eq. (2.3) with the coefficients h^{LL} and h^{RR} normalised to the Fermi constant G_F . We first focus on the case of a tensor interaction at one vertex and a SM CC or NC interaction at the other, as shown figure 3.

The spectral function can be determined in this scenario according to

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta}^{VT}(t) = -\frac{G_F^2}{\pi m_{\alpha} m_{\beta}} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \sum_{X,Y,Z=L,R} \left\{ c_{\alpha;ij}^{XL} h_{\beta;ij}^{YZ} \mathcal{H}_{\mu\nu\rho}^{\alpha\beta} \operatorname{disc}(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu\rho}) + (\alpha,\beta) \right\}, \qquad (4.54)$$

where the sum is over the possible chiralities of the external fermion currents (X and Y)and the neutrino current of the tensor operator (Z). We have again taken into account that the tensor interaction may be at either vertex by adding an identical contribution with $(\alpha \leftrightarrow \beta)$. The Majorana case is treated in the same way as previous subsections.

The discontinuity of $\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu\rho}$ in the Dirac case is

$$disc(\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu\rho}) = \frac{\Lambda^{1/2}(q^2, m_i^2, m_j^2)}{8\pi} \frac{im_i}{q^2} \left(g^{\mu\nu}q_{\rho} - g^{\mu\rho}q_{\nu} \mp i\varepsilon^{\mu\nu\rho\sigma}q_{\sigma}\right) \\ \times \left(1 - \frac{m_i^2 - m_j^2}{q^2}\right) \Theta\left(q^2 - (m_i + m_j)^2\right),$$
(4.55)

and the external fermion bilinear product is $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu\rho} = [\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_X]_{\alpha} [\sigma_{\nu\rho} \mathbb{P}_Y]_{\beta}.$

Contracting these factors and using the non-relativistic limits in appendix B, we obtain the spectral function in the Dirac case

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,D}^{VT}(t) = -\frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{2\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \Theta\left(t - (m_i + m_j)^2\right) m_i \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\
\times \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) + i Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{q} + (\alpha, \beta) \right\} F_{ij}^{\Delta}(t),$$
(4.56)

while in the Majorana case we obtain

$$\rho_{\alpha\beta,M}^{VT}(t) = -\frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{2\pi^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \Theta\left(t - (m_i + m_j)^2\right) (m_i - m_j) \Lambda^{1/2}(t, m_i^2, m_j^2) \\
\times \left\{X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT}\left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}\right) + iY_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT}\left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \cdot \mathbf{q} + (\alpha, \beta)\right\} F_{ij}^T(t).$$
(4.57)

The coefficients $X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT}$ containing the dependence on the tensor coefficients are

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT} = (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (h^{LL} - h^{RR})_{\beta;ij}^*, \qquad (4.58)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT} = (c^{LL} - c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} (h^{LL} + h^{RR})_{\beta;ij}^*.$$
(4.59)

The function F_{ij}^{Δ} is the same as eq. (4.42) and F_{ij}^{T} is given by

$$F_{ij}^{T}(t) = \frac{1}{t} \left(1 - \frac{(m_i + m_j)^2}{t} \right) .$$
(4.60)

The spectral functions above contain terms proportional to the parity-violating spin operators $\mathcal{O}'_9 = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q}$, $\mathcal{O}'_{10} = \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}$ and $\mathcal{O}_{11} = (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{q}$. We can again take the components of the spectral functions multiplying these operators and evaluate the functions $\mathcal{V}'_9(r)$, $\mathcal{V}'_{10}(r)$ and $\mathcal{V}'_{11}(r)$ of eq. (3.10). From these we use eq. (4.43) and

$$\mathcal{V}_{11}(r) = \frac{i}{r^2} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}} \left(1 - r \frac{d}{dr} \right) \mathcal{V}_{11}'(r) , \qquad (4.61)$$

to derive the full vector-tensor potential in the Dirac case

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{VT}(r) = -\frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3 r^4} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 m_i \left\{ i X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}\right) - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}} + (\alpha,\beta) \right\} J_{ij}^{\Delta}(r) ,$$

$$(4.62)$$

and in the Majorana case

$$V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{VT}(r) = -\frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3 r^4} \sum_{i,j=1}^N (m_i - m_j) \left\{ i X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}\right) - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{VT} \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}} + (\alpha,\beta) \right\} J_{ij}^T(r),$$

$$(4.63)$$

where the dimensionless functions $J_{ij}^{\Delta}(r)$ and $J_{ij}^{T}(r)$ are given in appendix C.

We note that these potentials, like the vector-scalar potentials of the previous section, scale as m_{ν}/r^4 . They are similarly contain only parity-violating spin operators. The difference between the potentials for Dirac and Majorana neutrinos arises from the different *r*-dependence of the functions $J_{ij}^{\Delta}(r)$ and $J_{ij}^{T}(r)$. Finally, we see that the diagonal elements in the *i*, *j* sum vanish for Majorana neutrinos.



Figure 4. Left: spin-independent parts of the potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$, $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{RR}(r)$ plotted for positronium (e^-e^+) and for the exchange of either three light active Dirac (D) or Majorana (M) neutrinos with $m_1 = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ and NO mixing parameters. $V_{ee}^{LL}(r)$ is calculated with SM CC and NC interactions at each vertex, while $V_{ee}^{LR}(r)$ and $V_{ee}^{RR}(r)$ assume non-zero non-standard coefficients $c_{ee;ij}^{LR} \equiv c_e^{LR} \delta_{ij} = 10^{-2} \delta_{ij}$. The solid (dashed) lines indicate a positive (negative) potentials. Right: spin-independent parts of the potentials $V_{ee}^{SS}(r)$ in the Dirac and Majorana cases compared to $V_{ee}^{LL}(r)$, using $g_{ee;ij}^{XY} \equiv g_e^{XY} \delta_{ij} = 10^{-2} \delta_{ij}$ and for a single combination of X, Y = L, R. In both plots the neutrino-mediated potentials are compared with the gravitational potential $V_{ee}^{grav}(r)$ between the electron and positron.

4.5 Comparison of potentials

In figure 4 we compare a selection the potentials derived in the previous subsections. To the left of figure 4 we plot the spin-independent parts of the vector-vector potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$, $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{RR}(r)$ for positronium (e^-e^+) and for either three Dirac or Majorana neutrinos. The potential $V_{ee}^{LL}(r)$ is calculated using SM values for the factors $X_{ee;ij}^{LL}$ and $Y_{ee;ij}^{LL}$ in eq. (4.11). The potential $V_{ee}^{LR}(r)$ has a single SM vertex and is interpreted as a correction to $V_{ee}^{LL}(r)$ in the Majorana case, though we plot it separately. The potential $V_{ee}^{RR}(r)$ is derived from two non-standard right-handed neutrino currents. We set $m_1 = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ and take normal-ordered (NO) values of the mixing angles $\theta_{12} = 33.8^{\circ}$, $\theta_{23} = 48.6^{\circ}$ and $\theta_{13} = 8.6^{\circ}$, the CP phase $\delta = 221^{\circ}$ and the mass splittings $\Delta m_{21}^2 = 7.55 \cdot 10^{-5} \text{ eV}^2$ and $\Delta m_{31}^2 = 2.5 \cdot 10^{-3} \text{ eV}^2$. We set the non-standard coefficients to be $c_{ee;ij}^{LR} \equiv c_e^{LR} \delta_{ij} = 10^{-2} \delta_{ij}$, i.e. only non-zero for diagonal i, j.

We first note the small difference between Dirac and Majorana potentials $V_{ee,D}^{LL}(r)$ and $V_{ee,M}^{LL}(r)$. In the short-range limit $r \ll 1/2m_1$ the potentials are identical while in the long-range limit $r \gg 1/2m_1$ the Majorana potential is slightly smaller the Dirac potential, in agreement with the results of ref. [59]. The potentials are generally seen to fall off as $1/r^5$ until the neutrinos become non-relativistic around $r \sim 1/2m_1$ and the potentials are exponentially suppressed. We see that the potentials are many orders of magnitude smaller than the gravitational potential $V_{ee}^{grav}(r)$ between the electron and positron. We also note

the large difference between the Dirac and Majorana potentials $V_{ee,D}^{LR}(r)$ and $V_{ee,M}^{LR}(r)$ while the Dirac potential is slightly larger than the Majorana potential in the long-range limit, in the short-range limit the former scales as $1/r^3$ and is suppressed by two powers of the neutrino masses while the latter scales as $1/r^3$ and is unsuppressed. This is because the Majorana potential is interpreted as a correction to the SM potential $V_{ee,M}^{LL}(r)$ and thus scales in the same way. $V_{ee,M}^{LR}(r)$ is around two orders of magnitude smaller than $V_{ee,D}^{LL}(r) \approx V_{ee,M}^{LL}(r)$ due to the suppression from $c_e^{LR} = 10^{-2}$. The potential $V_{ee}^{RR}(r)$ is shown just for the Dirac case — because it contains two factors of $c_e^{RL} = 10^{-2}$ it is seen to be below $V_{ee}^{LR}(r)$. To the right of figure 4 we plot the scalar-scalar potentials for Dirac and Majorana neutrinos $V_{ee,D}^{SS}(r)$ and $V_{ee,M}^{SS}(r)$ and compare them to the spin-independent part of $V_{ee}^{LL}(r)$ and the gravitational potential $V_{ee}^{grav}(r)$. We choose a scalar coefficient $g_{ee;ij}^{XY} \equiv g_e^{XY} \delta_{ij} = 10^{-2} \delta_{ij}$ to be non-zero for a single choice of the chiralities X, Y looking at eqs. (4.49) and (4.52) we see that the surviving terms of the Dirac potential scale in the short-range limit as $1/r^3$ while for the Majorana potential as $1/r^5$, as can be seen in the diagram.

5 Atomic spectroscopy

There are a number of ways to probe exotic long-range forces over a range of distances. Starting at the macroscopic scale, precision torsion balance experiments adopt the method originally used by Cavendish to measure the gravitational constant G. Theories looking to resolve the discrepancy between the observed dark energy density $\rho_{\rm d} \approx 3.8 \,\rm keV/cm^3$ and the theoretical prediction from quantum field theory (a factor of $\sim 10^{120}$ larger) predict Yukawa violations or power-law modifications of the gravitational force at length-scales of $r \sim 1 \,\mu\text{m}-1 \,\rm mm$ [138]. These and other theories involve extra time [139] and space [140] dimensions and new scalar and vector mediators such the axion [141], dilaton [142], dark photon and Z' [143], all of which can alter the typical 1/r scaling of the gravitational potential and break the weak equivalence principle. Torsion balance experiments have excluded a region in the $|\alpha| - \lambda$ parameter space of the Yukawa-type parametrisation of deviations from the 1/r potential [144–152]. Other experiments probing macroscopic distances have used optical levitation [153, 154] and atom interferometry [155]. Finally, experiments using polarised electrons have been able to constrain macroscopic spin-dependent potentials [156, 157].

As can be seen in figure 2, the neutrino-mediated potentials fall off exponentially for $r \gtrsim 1 \,\mu$ m, roughly corresponding to the Compton wavelength of the lightest neutrino with $m_1 = 0.1 \,\text{eV}$. For point sources such as an electron and positron the associated forces are many orders of magnitude smaller than their gravitational attraction. In theory this can be overcome by using neutral aggregate matter with a coherent weak charge, boosting the strength of the neutrino-mediated force with respect to the gravitational force [59]. It remains to be seen if torsion balance experiments can overcome the strong effect of the Earth's gravity to measure this. Another method is to measure the pressure exerted on two parallel plates by the Casimir-like force induced by the neutrino potential [61]. Current experiments are however ~ 20 orders of magnitude below the required sensitivity to measure the neutrino.

To attain a greater sensitivity to the neutrino-mediated potentials one must therefore go to smaller distances where the potentials can be seen to exceed the gravitational potential in figure 4. The most stringent measurements come from nuclear and atomic spectroscopy probing $r \sim 1$ fm and $r \sim 1$ Å, respectively. We outline some of the methods explored in the literature.

Atomic spectroscopy of heavy atomic species $(Z \gg 1)$ might appear to be the most suitable method for probing the spin-independent part of the neutrino-mediated potential thanks to the coherent scaling of the nucleus — going up roughly with the number of neutrons $N \gg 1$. The spin-dependent part on the other hand acts incoherently because nuclear pairing interactions leave the ground state nucleus with at most two unpaired nucleon spins. However, the complexity of many-electron interactions in heavy atoms makes the theoretical predictions for transitional frequencies inadequate for the current experimental precision. One can instead measure the isotope shift — the difference in atomic splittings for different isotopes — in systems such as Ca⁺ by observing a nonlinearity in the King plot [158]. This has been used to constrain models with Z' bosons, exotic Higgs bosons and chameleon particles [159–162] and more recently the neutrinomediated potential [56].

A relevant probe at nuclear length scales is the binding energy of the deuteron D^+ , a bound state of a proton and a neutron. One can model the binding energy with a spherical potential well with an infinitely repulsive inner hard core in order to find the radial wavefunction of the system. This in turn can be used to calculate the expectation value of the neutrino-mediated potential and the shift to the binding energy. The difference in the measured [163] and predicted [164, 165] binding energies has been used to constrain the neutrino-mediated potential [56].

The sensitivity of simple atomic-like systems such as positronium (e^-e^+) and muonium $(e^-\mu^+)$ to the neutrino-mediated potential may be more promising than the deuteron and other nuclear probes. As we will see, for these leptonic systems the characteristic cut-off scale (below which the *r*-dependence of the potential no longer holds) is provided by the cut-off of validity of the EFT, not the charge-radius of the nucleon or nucleus in semi-leptonic systems like hydrogen (e^-p) , deuterium (e^-D^+) or their muonic counterparts $(\mu^-p \text{ and } \mu^-D^+)$. At present the best measured splittings of these systems are the 1S - 2S and ground state hyperfine splittings. These splittings have also been predicted to high accuracy and used as precision tests of QED. For example, the dominating Dirac, radiative, recoil and radiative-recoil QED corrections to the Fermi expression of the ground state hyperfine splitting E_F have been calculated up to orders $\alpha^2(Z\alpha)^2 E_F$ [166–168]. Smaller weak [54, 169] and hadronic corrections [170] have also been calculated. The EW corrections have been calculated for the muonium hyperfine splitting to next-to-leading-order [54].

We will follow the same approach as ref. [56] which derives the shifts to energy level splittings using the expectation value of the position-space potential V(r). Using the experimental and SM-predicted values for the 1S-2S and hyperfine splittings of positronium and muonium, we will use the predicted shifts from the exotic neutrino-mediated potentials to put upper bounds on the non-standard coefficients c^{XY} , g^{XY} and h^{XY} .

5.1 Shifts to atomic energy levels

The small shift to an atomic energy level due an exotic force can be calculated to first order in perturbation theory by taking the expectation value of the associated potential V(r),

$$\delta E = -\langle V(r) \rangle = -\langle n^{2S+1} L_J | V(r) | n^{2S+1} L_J \rangle, \qquad (5.1)$$

where $n^{2S+1}L_J$ labels the unperturbed atomic state with n the principal quantum number n, S the total spin, $L = \{S, P, D, \ldots\}$ the total orbital angular momentum and J the total angular momentum. Shifts to the 1S - nS and n-hyperfine splittings are respectively

$$\delta E^{1S-nS} = \delta E(n^{3}S_{1}) - \delta E(1^{3}S_{1}),
\delta E^{n-hfs} = \delta E(n^{3}S_{1}) - \delta E(n^{1}S_{0}).$$
(5.2)

The average of the potential over the atomic quantum numbers is the position-space integral

$$\left\langle V(r)\right\rangle_{n,\ell,m} = \int d^3 \boldsymbol{r} \,\Psi_{n,\ell,m}^*(\boldsymbol{r}) \,V(r) \,\Psi_{n,\ell,m}(\boldsymbol{r})$$
(5.3)

where $\Psi_{n,\ell,m}(r)$ is the atomic wave-function. For the two-body systems we are considering, $\Psi_{n,\ell,m}(\mathbf{r}) = R_{n,\ell}(r)Y_{\ell,m}(\theta,\phi)$ is the separable solution of the Schrödinger equation with the Coulomb potential $V_C(r) = -Z\alpha/r$.

We will be comparing the shifts induced by exotic potentials depending differently on r. For example, the SM CC and NC induced potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ in eq. (4.14) scales as $1/r^5$ in the short-range limit, while the right-handed current induced potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ for Dirac neutrinos scales as $1/r^3$. Assuming that V(r) is only a function of r (and not θ and ϕ) the integration over the spherical harmonic component $Y_{\ell,m}(\theta, \phi)$ is unity and the average over the hydrogen-like radial wave-function $R_{n,\ell}(r)$ for general r-dependence is,

$$\left\langle \frac{1}{r^d} \right\rangle_{n,\ell} = \int_{r_c}^{\infty} dr \ r^{2-d} \left(R_{n,\ell}(r) \right)^2, \tag{5.4}$$

where r_c is a lower cut-off on the distance corresponding to an upper cut-off scale of validity for the four-fermion EFT. For SM CC and NC interactions this distance is around the inverse Z boson mass and we define $r_c = 1/m_Z = 1.097 \times 10^{-11} \,\mathrm{eV^{-1}}$. We can write the Fermi coupling in terms of this length scale using

$$G_F = \frac{\pi\alpha}{\sqrt{2}s_W^2 c_W^2 m_Z^2} \equiv A^2 r_c^2, \quad A = \left(\frac{\pi\alpha}{\sqrt{2}s_W^2 c_W^2}\right)^{1/2}.$$
 (5.5)

This distance scale could be different for a non-standard effective interaction mediated by a particle with a mass above or below the EW scale — a Z' for example. In this case the distance cut-off is $r'_c = 1/m_{Z'}$. This mediator may also interact with the SM via a coupling g'. Comparing this to the normalisation of the effective interaction to the Fermi coupling,

$$G_F c^{XY} = \frac{g^{\prime 2}}{m_{Z^{\prime}}^2} \equiv g^{\prime 2} r_c^{\prime 2} \,. \tag{5.6}$$

Depending on whether the new physics is above or below the EW scale, or strongly or weakly coupled, the lower distance scale of validity r'_c compares to the SM Fermi cut-off r_c as

$$r_c^{\prime 2} = \frac{A^2}{g^{\prime 2}} c^{XY} r_c^2 = \frac{M_Z^2}{M_{Z^\prime}^2} r_c^2 \,. \tag{5.7}$$

While this discussion is valid for an EFT with point-like particles, for a semi-leptonic system the cut-off r_c must take into account the finite size of the nucleon or nucleus — e.g. for a proton $r_c = r_0 A^{1/3}$ with $r_0 \approx 1.2$ fm.

We can now integrate eq. (5.4) using the hydrogen-like radial wave-function,

$$R_{n,l}(r) = \sqrt{\frac{(n-l-1)!}{2n(n+l)!}} \left(\frac{2Z}{n\tilde{a}_0}\right)^3 e^{-\frac{2Zr}{n\tilde{a}_0}} \left(\frac{2Zr}{n\tilde{a}_0}\right)^l L_{n-l-1}^{2l+1} \left(\frac{2Zr}{n\tilde{a}_0}\right) \,, \tag{5.8}$$

where $L_k^j(x)$ is the associated Laguerre function and \tilde{a}_0 is the reduced Bohr radius of the system with reduced mass m_r ,

$$\tilde{a}_0 = \frac{1}{m_r \alpha} = \left(\frac{m_{f_\alpha} + m_{f_\beta}}{m_{f_\alpha} m_{f_\beta}}\right) \frac{1}{\alpha} \,. \tag{5.9}$$

For hydrogen this is the standard Bohr radius $\tilde{a}_0 \approx a_0 = 1/(m_e \alpha)$. For different values of d in eq. (5.4) and expanding in r_c we obtain

$$\left\langle \frac{1}{r^3} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} = \frac{4Z^3}{n^3 \tilde{a}_0^3} \left[A_n - \gamma_E - \ln\left(\frac{2Zr_c}{na_0}\right) \right] + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{r_c}{\tilde{a}_0^4}\right) ,$$

$$\left\langle \frac{1}{r^4} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} = \frac{4Z^3}{n^3 r_c \tilde{a}_0^3} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{\tilde{a}_0^4}\right) ,$$

$$\left\langle \frac{1}{r^5} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} = \frac{2Z^3}{n^3 r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3} + \mathcal{O}\left(\frac{1}{r_c \tilde{a}_0^4}\right) .$$

$$(5.10)$$

Here the parameter A_n is given by

$$A_n = \sum_{j=1}^{n-1} C_{jj}^n (2j-1)! + \sum_{k>j=0}^{n-1} C_{jk}^n (j+k-1)!, \qquad (5.11)$$

with

$$C_{jk}^{n} = \frac{1}{j!k!} \frac{(-1)^{j+k} [(n-1)!]^{2}}{(n-1-j)!(1+j)!(n-1-k)!(1+k)!} \,.$$
(5.12)

To compute the average in eq. (5.3) we must also take the angular average of the spindependent terms in V(r) — for example the factors $\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}$ and $(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})$ in $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$. Firstly, as we will be only considering $n^{2S+1}S_J$ states for the 1S - nS and *n*-hyperfine splittings, the following equality holds for $\ell = 0$

$$\langle \left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha}\cdot\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}\right)\left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\cdot\hat{\boldsymbol{r}}\right)\rangle_{\ell=0} = \frac{1}{3}\langle\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha}\cdot\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\rangle_{\ell=0}.$$
 (5.13)

In order to determine the hyperfine splitting between singlet and triplet configurations of external particle spins we must also evaluate the spin dot-product $\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \rangle_s$ in these cases. These are $\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \rangle_{s=0} = -3$ (singlet) and $\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \rangle_{s=1} = 1$ (triplet). The averages of the parity-odd potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{VS}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{VT}(r)$ — which depend on the

The averages of the parity-odd potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{\nu\beta}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{\nu\beta}(r)$ — which depend on the spin operators $\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}$, $\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}$ and $(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}$ — vanish. However, the potentials can induce transitions between different ℓ states similar to an electric dipole moment. While not the focus of this section, atomic and molecular EDM experiments have been used to constrain spin-dependent, *P*- and *T*-violating potentials induced by axion exchange in ref. [33]. In the context of the neutrino-mediated force, ref. [58] has suggested probing atomic parity violation by measuring the optical rotation of light as it passes through vaporised atoms.

The expectation value of the SM-induced potential $V^{LL}_{\alpha\beta}(r)$ can now be written as

$$\left\langle V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r) \right\rangle = \frac{G_F^2}{4\pi^3} \sum_{i,j=1}^N \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} \left\langle \frac{I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)}{r^5} \right\rangle - Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL} \left[\left\langle \frac{(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) J_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)}{r^5} \right\rangle - \left\langle \frac{(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) J_{ij}^{V}(r)}{r^5} \right\rangle \right] \right\}.$$
(5.14)

Recall that the functions $I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)$, $J_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)$ and $J_{ij}^{V}(r)$ are exponentially suppressed for distances greater than the Compton wavelength of the neutrinos $r \gg 1/(2m_i)$. For $r \ll 1/(2m_i)$ on the other hand the neutrino masses can be neglected $m_i \approx m_j \approx 0$ and the functions take constant values. For atomic spectroscopy measurements the relevant distance scale (the reduced Bohr radius \tilde{a}_0) is safely in this regime. In this limit the averages in eq. (5.14) become

$$\left\langle \frac{I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)}{r^5} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} \approx \frac{2Z^3}{n^3 r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3},$$
 (5.15)

$$\left\langle \frac{\left(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}\right) J_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)}{r^{5}} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} \approx \frac{3}{2} \frac{2Z^{3}}{n^{3} r_{c}^{2} \tilde{a}_{0}^{3}} \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle,$$
(5.16)

$$\left\langle \frac{(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \hat{\boldsymbol{r}}) J_{ij}^{V}(r)}{r^{5}} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} \approx \frac{5}{6} \frac{2Z^{3}}{n^{3} r_{c}^{2} \tilde{a}_{0}^{3}} \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle,$$
(5.17)

giving the average for the potential

$$\left\langle V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)\right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} \approx \frac{G_F^2}{2\pi^3} \frac{Z^3}{n^3 r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} - \frac{2}{3} Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle \right\} \,, \tag{5.18}$$

where $X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \equiv \sum_{i,j}^{N} X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \equiv \sum_{i,j}^{N} Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$. The same expression would be obtained in the single neutrino simplification.

Computing the average of the potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ for Dirac neutrinos in eq. (4.27) requires evaluating the average of the factor $m_i m_j I_{ij}^{LR}(r)/r^3$. For distances $r \ll 1/(2m_i)$,

$$\left\langle \frac{m_i m_j I_{ij}^{LR}(r)}{r^3} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} \ll \left\langle \frac{I_{ij}^{D(M)}(r)}{r^5} \right\rangle_{n,\ell=0},\tag{5.19}$$

which illustrates that the potential is too suppressed to be a useful probe of the nonstandard coefficients c^{LR} and c^{RR} . In the Majorana case the potential $V^{LR}_{\alpha\beta}(r)$ has the same r-dependence as $V^{LL}_{\alpha\beta}(r)$ and so

$$\left\langle V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)\right\rangle_{n,\ell=0} \approx -\frac{G_F^2}{2\pi^3} \frac{Z^3}{n^3 r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3} \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} - \frac{2}{3} Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle \right\},$$
(5.20)

where $X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} \equiv \sum_{i,j}^{N} X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LR} \equiv \sum_{i,j}^{N} Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR}$. We remind the reader that $X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} = -X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ and $Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} = -Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LL}$ for Majorana neutrinos, so any new physics contribution to $c_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{LR} = -c_{\alpha\beta;ji}^{LL}$ is added on top of the SM contribution as in eq. (4.21).

Computing the shifts to the 1S - 2S and *n*-hfs splittings in eq. (5.2) due to $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ gives

$$\delta E_{\alpha\beta}^{1S-nS} = -\frac{G_F^2}{2\pi^3} \frac{Z^3}{r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3} \left(\frac{1}{n^3} - 1\right) \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} - \frac{2}{3} Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle_{s=1} \right\},$$
(5.21)

$$\delta E_{\alpha\beta}^{n-\text{hfs}} = \frac{G_F^2}{3\pi^3} \frac{Z^3}{n^3 r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3} Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \left\{ \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle_{s=1} - \left\langle \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \right\rangle_{s=0} \right\},$$
(5.22)

which can be written as

$$\delta E_{\alpha\beta}^{1S-nS} = -\frac{\alpha G_F}{2\sqrt{2}\pi^2 c_W^2 s_W^2} \frac{Z^3}{\tilde{a}_0^3} \left(\frac{1}{n^3} - 1\right) \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} - \frac{2}{3} Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{LL} \right\} , \qquad (5.23)$$

$$\delta E_{\alpha\beta}^{n-\text{hfs}} = \frac{2\sqrt{2}\alpha G_F}{3\pi^2 c_W^2 s_W^2} \frac{Z^3}{n^3 \tilde{a}_0^3} Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu\nu}^{LL} , \qquad (5.24)$$

where we have made use of eq. (5.5) and $r_c = 1/m_Z$. Recalling that $\tilde{a}_0 = 1/(m_r \alpha)$ we can see that the shifts to the splittings are of order $\alpha^4 G_F m_r^3$. As a specific example, the shift to the hyperfine splitting between two charged leptons ℓ_{α} and ℓ_{β} is predicted to be

$$\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1-\text{hfs}} = \frac{2\sqrt{2}\alpha^4 G_F m_r^3}{3\pi^2 c_W^2 s_W^2} \sum_{i,j}^3 (U_{\alpha i}^* U_{\alpha j} + g_A^\ell \delta_{ij}) (U_{\beta i} U_{\beta j}^* + g_A^\ell \delta_{ij}), \qquad (5.25)$$

while the hyperfine splitting between a charged lepton ℓ_{α} and nucleon or nucleus \mathcal{N} is

$$\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\mathcal{N}}^{1-\text{hfs}} = \frac{2\sqrt{2}\alpha^4 G_F m_r^3}{3\pi^2 c_W^2 s_W^2} \sum_i^3 \left(|U_{\alpha i}|^2 + g_A^\ell \right) g_A^{\mathcal{N}} \,. \tag{5.26}$$

Using eqs. (5.25) and (5.26) we list in table 2 the predicted shifts to the 1S - 2S and *n*-hyperfine splittings due to the SM-induced potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ for a range of leptonic and semi-leptonic two-body systems. For both the 1S-2S and *n*-hyperfine splitting we compare the predicted shift in units of mHz to the differences between experimentally measured and theoretically predicted values (from QED, hadronic and first-order weak contributions).

We see in each case that the expected shift from $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$ is much smaller than the experiment-theory discrepancy. We see that the leptonic systems provide larger shifts in relation to the experiment-theory difference compared to the semi-leptonic systems. This is

| | $\delta E^{1S-}_{\alpha\beta}$ | 2S [mHz] | $\delta E^{n-\mathbf{h}}_{lphaeta}$ | $E^{n-\mathrm{hfs}}_{\alpha\beta} \ \mathrm{[mHz]}$ | |
|----------------------------------|--------------------------------|---|-------------------------------------|---|--|
| System (f_{α}, f_{β}) | $V^{LL}_{\alpha\beta}$ (SM-SM) | $\exp-theory$ | $V^{LL}_{\alpha\beta}$ (SM-SM) | $\exp-$ theory | |
| Positronium (e, e) | 10 | $-5.8(3.3) \cdot 10^{9}$ ⁽¹⁾ | 57 | $2.2(1.9) \cdot 10^{9}$ ^(a) | |
| Muonium (e, μ) | 13 | $5.2(9.9) \cdot 10^{9} (2)$ | -150 | $-1.1(5.2) \cdot 10^{5}$ (b) | |
| Hydrogen (e, p) | $4.1.10^{-4}$ | $^{-4}$ $-1.4(0.5) \cdot 10^{7}$ ⁽³⁾ | $-1.2 \cdot 10^{-3}$ | $-1.1(0.1) \cdot 10^{7}$ (c) | |
| Deuterium (e, D^+) | $-4.1 \cdot 10$ | | $-1.7 \cdot 10^{-6}$ | $1.4(0.1) \cdot 10^{6} (d)$ | |
| Muonic hydrogen (μ, p) | $2.2 \cdot 10^{3}$ | _ | $-1.0 \cdot 10^{3}$ | $-9.4(1.5)\!\cdot\!10^{12}~^{\rm (e)}$ | |
| Muonic deuterium (μ, D^+) | -550 | _ | -13 | $-1.1(2.1)\!\cdot\!10^{12}~^{\rm (f)}$ | |

 $^{(1)}$ [171], [172], $^{(2)}$ [173], [174], $^{(3)}$ [175] (Deuterium–Hydrogen 1S-2S Isotope Shift)

 ${}^{(a)}[176], [172] (1S-hfs), \\ {}^{(b)}[177], [166] (1S-hfs), \\ {}^{(c)}[178], [179] (1S-hfs), \\ {}^{(d)}[180, 181], \\ [182-184] (2S-hfs), \\ {}^{(c)}[178], [179] (1S-hfs), \\ {}^{(d)}[180, 181], \\ [182-184] (2S-hfs), \\ [182-184] (2S-hfs),$

 $^{(e)}[185], [184, 186] (2S-hfs), (f)[187], [188] (2S-hfs)$

Table 2. Predicted shifts to the 1S-2S and hyperfine splittings of two-body systems (f_{α}, f_{β}) due to the SM-induced neutrino-mediated potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$. The potential is mediated by three light active neutrinos with $m_1 = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ and the other masses and mixings determined in the NO case. Where possible we compare these to the differences between the experimentally-measured and theoretically-predicted values for these splittings. Uncertainties in these values are calculated by adding the experimental and theoretical uncertainties in quadrature. References for experimental and theoretical values are given in the footnotes below the table respectively.

mainly due to the cut-off $r_c = 1/m_Z$ being two orders of magnitude smaller than the charge radii of the proton and deuteron. Of the leptonic systems we see that the experimental measurements of the muonium splittings are the most precise — the predicted shift due to neutrino-exchange $\delta E_{\alpha\beta}^{n-\text{hfs}} \approx -150$ mHz is around three orders of magnitude smaller than the experiment-theory difference. The hyperfine splitting of muonium is therefore the most stringent probe.

The shift to the hyperfine splitting from the potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ in the Majorana case can be found from eq. (5.20) to be

$$\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1-\text{hfs}} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{4G_F^2}{3\pi^3 r_c^2 \tilde{a}_0^3} \sum_{i,j}^3 \left\{ \left(U_{\alpha i}^* U_{\alpha j} + g_A^\ell \delta_{ij} \right) c_{\beta;ij}^{LR} + (\alpha,\beta) \right\},$$
(5.27)

which depends linearly on the coefficient $c_{\beta\beta}^{LR}$. This potential relies on two effective interactions — one from SM CC and NC interactions and the other from a non-standard interaction — which may possess different cut-offs r_c and r'_c . The cut-off appearing in eq. (5.27) must therefore be the larger of these two scales. For simplicity we assume that the new physics arises around the EW scale m_Z and therefore $r'_c \approx r_c$ regardless of the exotic coupling strength g'. This allows us to rewrite eq. (5.27) as

$$\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1-\text{hfs}} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \frac{2\sqrt{2}\alpha^4 G_F m_r^3}{3\pi^2 c_W^2 s_W^2} \sum_{i,j}^3 \left\{ \left(U_{\alpha i}^* U_{\alpha j} + g_A^\ell \delta_{ij} \right) c_{\beta;ij}^{LR} + (\alpha,\beta) \right\}.$$
 (5.28)

We now use eq. (5.28) to compute the predicted shift as a function of the non-standard coefficient c^{LR} . To simplify the sum over mass eigenstates (i, j) we take the coefficients to

| System (f_{α}, f_{β}) | $c^{LR(RR)} \left[V^{LR}_{lphaeta,M}(r) ight]$ | $g^{XY} \left[V^{SS}_{lphaeta,M}(r) ight]$ |
|--|---|---|
| Positronium (e, e) | $c_e^{LR} < 5.7 \cdot 10^7$ | $g_e^{XY} < 7.2 \cdot 10^3$ |
| Muonium (e, μ) | $c_e^{LR},c_\mu^{LR} < 3.6\cdot 10^2$ | $g_e^{XY} \cdot g_\mu^{XY} < 5.9 \cdot 10^6$ |
| $\mathbf{H}\left(e,p\right)/\mathbf{D}\left(e,\mathbf{D}^{+}\right)$ | $c_e^{LR} < 1.5 \cdot 10^9, c_p^{LR} < 5.5 \cdot 10^9$ | $g_e^{XY} \cdot (g_D^{XY} - 6.48 g_p^{XY}) < 1.6 \cdot 10^{10}$ |

Table 3. Upper limits on the non-standard coefficients c^{RL} and c^{RR} probed by the right-handed current potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ and coefficients g^{XY} (for X, Y = L, R) probed by the scalar-scalar potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{SS}(r)$. c^{LR} and c^{RR} are constrained from the hyperfine splittings of the systems (f_{α}, f_{β}) , while the g^{XY} are constrained from the 1S - 2S splittings. To avoid a helicity-suppression we assume three light active Majorana neutrinos with $m_1 = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ and NO masses and mixings. For simplification we take $c_{\alpha;ij}^{LR(RR)} \equiv c_{\alpha}^{LR(RR)} \delta_{ij}$ and $g_{\alpha;ij}^{XY} \equiv g_{\alpha}^{XY} \delta_{ij}$.

be diagonal in the mass basis, i.e. $c_{\alpha;ij}^{LR} = c_{\alpha}^{LR} \delta_{ij}$. We now write the inequality relating this predicted shift to the difference between experimental and theoretical values,

$$|\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1-\text{hfs}}| < |\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1-\text{hfs}, \exp} - \delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1-\text{hfs}, \text{theory}}|$$
(5.29)

and rearrange to put an upper bound on the value of c_{α}^{LR} . We note that $c_{\alpha;ij}^{LR}$ gets a contribution from the SM for Majorana neutrinos — however, even if we include this contribution it is too small to affect the upper bound derived for the non-standard coefficient. In table 3 we give the constraints from positronium (on c_e^{LR}), muonium (c_e^{LR} and c_{μ}^{LR}) and hydrogen (c_e^{LR} and c_p^{LR}). Muonium gives the most stringent upper bounds while the constraints from positronium and hydrogen are five orders of magnitude worse.

We now consider the scalar-scalar potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{SS}(r)$ in eq. (4.40) which does not depend on the external particle spins — we must instead use the 1S - 2S splitting to derive upper bounds on the coefficients g^{XY} . For this potential this splitting is found to be

$$\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1S-2S} = \frac{21\alpha^4 G_F m_r^2}{32\sqrt{2}\pi^2 s_W^2 c_W^2} \sum_{i,j}^3 g_{\alpha;ij}^{XY} g_{\beta;ij}^{XY} \,. \tag{5.30}$$

Taking again the differences in the experimental and theoretical values for the splittings, we derive the upper bounds on the coefficients in table 3. While positronium can put an upper bound on g_e^{XY} , muonium can only constrain the product of coefficients $g_e^{XY} \cdot g_{\mu}^{XY}$. Moreover, we use the experimentally measured difference between the deuterium and hydrogen 1S-2S splittings and therefore compare $\delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1S-2S,d} - \delta E_{\ell_{\alpha}\ell_{\beta}}^{1S-2S,p}$. This can only constrain the linear combination $g_e^{XY} \cdot (g_D^{XY} - 6.48g_p^{XY})$. We now see that the constraints from positronium and muonium are roughly comparable while those from hydrogen/deuterium remain less stringent.

6 Neutrino electromagnetic properties

In this final section we will derive long-range potentials induced by possible non-standard electromagnetic properties of the neutrinos. The long-range potential induced by a neutrino magnetic dipole moment has been studied before, for example in ref. [52].

Interactions between the neutrino mass-eigenstate fields and the electromagnetic field can be written generically as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\nu\nu\gamma}(x) = -j_{\text{eff}}^{\mu}(x)A_{\mu}(x) = -\left[\bar{\nu}_i(x)\Lambda_{ij}^{\mu}\nu_j(x)\right]A_{\mu}(x), \qquad (6.1)$$

where Λ^{μ}_{ij} is a 4 × 4 matrix in spinor space which may contain space-time derivatives. To calculate an amplitude for the $\nu\nu\gamma$ vertex one must take the matrix element of the neutrino current $j^{\mu}_{\text{eff}}(x)$ between initial and final neutrino states,

$$\langle \nu_i(p_i) | j_{\text{eff}}^{\mu}(x) | \nu_j(p_j) \rangle = e^{i(p_j - p_i) \cdot x} \langle \nu_i(p_i) | j_{\text{eff}}^{\mu}(0) | \nu_j(p_j) \rangle$$

= $e^{i(p_i - p_j) \cdot x} \bar{u}(p_i) \Gamma_{ij}^{\mu}(q) u(p_j) ,$ (6.2)

where the vertex function Γ^{μ}_{ij} depends only on the momentum-transfer q. It is parametrised as

$$\Gamma^{\mu}_{ij}(q) = -i\sigma^{\mu\nu}q_{\nu}\left(f^{M}_{ij}(q^{2}) + if^{E}_{ij}(q^{2})\gamma_{5}\right) + \left(\gamma^{\mu} - \frac{q^{\mu}\not{q}}{q^{2}}\right)\left(f^{Q}_{ij}(q^{2}) + f^{A}_{ij}(q^{2})q^{2}\gamma_{5}\right).$$
(6.3)

The functions $f_{ij}^Q(q^2)$, $f_{ij}^A(q^2)$, $f_{ij}^M(q^2)$ and $f_{ij}^E(q^2)$ are the real charge, anapole moment, magnetic and electric dipole moment form factors, respectively. When coupling to a real photon with $q^2 = 0$, $f_{ij}^Q(0) = q_{ij}$, $f_{ij}^A(0) = a_{ij}$, $f_{ij}^M(0) = \mu_{ij}$ and $f_{ij}^E(0) = \epsilon_{ij}$ are the neutrino millicharge, anapole moment, magnetic and electric dipole moments, respectively. The above discussion is valid for Dirac neutrinos — for Dirac antineutrinos the form factors become $\bar{f}_{ij}^Q = -f_{ji}^Q$, $\bar{f}_{ij}^A = f_{ji}^A$, $\bar{f}_{ij}^M = -f_{ji}^M$, $\bar{f}_{ij}^E = -f_{ji}^E$. For Majorana neutrinos we remember that the same electromagnetic process is described by two terms in the Lagrangian,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\nu\nu\gamma}(x) = -j_{\text{eff}}^{\mu}(x)A_{\mu}(x) = -\left[\bar{\nu}_{i}(x)\Lambda_{ij}^{\mu}\nu_{j}(x) + \bar{\nu}_{j}^{c}(x)\Lambda_{ji}^{\mu}\nu_{i}^{c}(x)\right]A_{\mu}(x), \qquad (6.4)$$

and therefore the matrix element becomes

$$\langle \nu(p_j) | j_{\text{eff}}^{\mu}(x) | \nu(p_i) \rangle = e^{i(p_j - p_i) \cdot x} \bar{u}(p_j) \Big\{ \Gamma_{ij}^{\mu}(q) + \mathcal{C}[\Gamma_{ji}^{\mu}(q)]^T \mathcal{C}^{\dagger} \Big\} u(p_i) \,. \tag{6.5}$$

This enforces the constraints on the form factors: $f_{ij}^Q = -f_{ji}^Q$, $f_{ij}^A = f_{ji}^A$, $f_{ij}^M = -f_{ji}^M$ and $f_{ij}^E = -f_{ji}^E$. The diagonal elements of the real charge, magnetic and electric dipole form factors therefore vanish for Majorana neutrinos — only the anapole moment form factor retains non-zero diagonal elements. All off-diagonal elements, or transition moments, can be non-zero depending on the relative CP phases η_i of the neutrino mass eigenstates. If $\eta_i = \eta_j$ then the off-diagonal elements of the real charge and magnetic dipole moment vanish, whereas if $\eta_i = -\eta_j$ the off-diagonal elements of the anapole moment and electric dipole moment vanish.

In the low-energy effective field theory discussed in section 2 one can generate electromagnetic properties for both Dirac and Majorana neutrinos. For Dirac neutrinos the following operator arises at dimension-six,

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\nu\nu\gamma} = -\frac{\mu_{\rho\sigma}}{2} (\overline{\nu_{\rho R}'} \sigma^{\mu\nu} \nu_{\sigma L}') F_{\mu\nu} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (6.6)$$

which is written in the flavour-basis and where $F_{\mu\nu}$ is the electromagnetic field strength tensor. If they are instead Majorana, $\overline{\nu'_{\rho R}} = \overline{\nu'_{\rho L}}^c$ and eq. (6.6) must instead arise at dimension-seven, because the two ν_L contained within $SU(2)_L$ doublets must contract with Higgs doublets.

It is nonetheless possible for a magnetic moment term to arise at lower dimension when introducing the right-handed Majorana states N_R to the SMEFT. This is the LNV operator at dimension-five in eq. (2.17),

$$\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} = -\frac{\zeta_{ss'}}{2} (\overline{N_{sR}^{\prime c}} \sigma^{\mu\nu} N_{s'R}^{\prime}) B_{\mu\nu} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (6.7)$$

which is written in the EW basis, where ζ is an $n \times n$ matrix with n the number of sterile states. We can rotate eqs. (6.6) and (6.7) to the mass basis in a similar way to eq. (2.3),

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\nu\nu\gamma} = -\frac{\mu_{ij}^{D(M)}}{2} \bar{\nu}_i \sigma^{\mu\nu} \mathbb{P}_L \nu_j F_{\mu\nu} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (6.8)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} = -\frac{1}{2}\bar{n}_i \sigma^{\mu\nu} (\zeta_{ij} \mathbb{P}_R + \zeta_{ij}^* \mathbb{P}_L) n_j (c_W F_{\mu\nu} - s_W Z_{\mu\nu}), \qquad (6.9)$$

where we re-iterate that $\nu = (\nu_1, \nu_2, \nu_3)$ and $n = (\nu_1, \nu_2, \nu_3, N_1, N_2, \ldots)$. In the mass basis, μ^D and μ^M are 3×3 matrices given by

$$\mu_{ij}^{D} = \sum_{\rho,\sigma}^{3} \mu_{\rho\sigma} \tilde{U}_{\rho i}^{*} U_{\sigma j} , \quad \mu_{ij}^{M} = \sum_{\rho,\sigma}^{3} \mu_{\rho\sigma} U_{\rho i}^{*} U_{\sigma j} , \qquad (6.10)$$

and ζ is a $(3+n) \times (3+n)$ matrix given by

$$\zeta_{ij} = \sum_{s,s'}^{n} \zeta_{ss'} \tilde{U}_{si} \tilde{U}_{s'j} \,. \tag{6.11}$$

Splitting these in general complex dipole moments into real and imaginary parts as

$$\mu_{ij}^{D(M)} = \hat{\mu}_{ij}^{D(M)} - i\hat{\epsilon}_{ij}^{D(M)}, \quad \zeta_{ij} = \hat{\mu}_{ij}^M + i\hat{\epsilon}_{ij}^M, \quad (6.12)$$

we obtain

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\nu\nu\gamma} = -\frac{1}{2}\bar{\nu}_i\sigma^{\mu\nu} \left(\hat{\mu}_{ij}^{D(M)} + i\hat{\epsilon}_{ij}^{D(M)}\gamma_5\right)\nu_j F_{\mu\nu} + \text{h.c.}, \qquad (6.13)$$

$$\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} = -\frac{1}{2}\bar{\nu}_i \sigma^{\mu\nu} (\hat{\mu}_{ij}^M + i\hat{\epsilon}_{ij}^M \gamma_5) \nu_j (c_W F_{\mu\nu} - s_W Z_{\mu\nu}), \qquad (6.14)$$

and we now see that $\hat{\mu}^{D(M)}$ and $\hat{\epsilon}^{D(M)}$ correspond to the magnetic and electric dipole moments for Dirac (Majorana) neutrinos. For simplicity we will re-label the magnetic and electric dipole moments as $\mu^{D(M)}$ and $\epsilon^{D(M)}$. Considering the Fermi statistics in the Majorana case — whether it be eq. (6.8) or (6.9) — it is clear that the matrices μ^{M} and ϵ^{M} are antisymmetric and have zero diagonal elements. If for eqs. (6.7) and (6.9) we are again considering the type-I seesaw with N = 3 + n massive neutrinos, we can split for example the magnetic dipole moment into

$$\mu^{M} = \begin{pmatrix} \mu_{\nu}^{M} & \mu_{\nu N}^{M} \\ -(\mu_{\nu N}^{M})^{T} & \mu_{N}^{M} \end{pmatrix}, \qquad (6.15)$$



Figure 5. Left and centre: diagrams depicting the exchange of two massive neutrinos between fermions f_{α} and f_{β} with SM CC and NC interactions at one vertex and the exchange of a photon via a neutrino magnetic moment μ_{ij} at the other, leading to the vector-dipole potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{V\gamma}(r)$. *Right*: diagram when a magnetic dipole moment is present at both vertices, resulting in the dipoledipole potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma}(r)$.

where the antisymmetric matrices μ_{ν}^{M} and μ_{N}^{M} contain the transition dipole moments for the light and heavy neutrino mass eigenstates respectively, while $\mu_{\nu N}^{M}$ contains the transition dipole moments between active and sterile states. From the form of the mixing matrix \tilde{U} in eq. (2.20) in the seesaw limit we can write \mathcal{L}_{ζ} explicitly in the mass basis as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\zeta} = \left(\bar{N}U_{N}^{T} - \bar{\nu}U_{\nu}^{T}\varepsilon\right)\sigma^{\mu\nu}\left(\zeta\mathbb{P}_{R} + \zeta^{*}\mathbb{P}_{L}\right)\left(U_{N}N - \varepsilon^{T}U_{\nu}\nu\right)\left(c_{W}F_{\mu\nu} - s_{W}Z_{\mu\nu}\right).$$
(6.16)

It is clear from this that μ_{ν}^{M} and $\mu_{\nu N}^{M}$ are suppressed by the factors ε^{2} and ε compared to μ_{N}^{M} , respectively.

We now move on to consider the long-range potential for the processes shown in the left two Feynman diagrams of figure 5. In these diagrams a pair of mass eigenstate neutrinos interacts via a SM CC and NC process at one vertex and via a photon at the other, coupled to the neutrino magnetic or electric dipole moment. The amplitude for this process is given by

$$-i\mathcal{M}_{\alpha\beta} = \frac{(-ie)}{4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}} \left(-i\frac{4G_F}{\sqrt{2}}\right) \sum_{i,j=1}^{N} \sum_{X=L,R} \left\{ c^{XL}_{\alpha\alpha;ij} \mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu} \mathcal{N}^{\mu\nu}_{ij} + (\alpha,\beta) \right\},$$
(6.17)

where the neutrino loop factor $\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu}$ is given by

$$\mathcal{N}_{ij}^{\mu\nu} = \frac{1}{q^2} \int \frac{d^4k}{(2\pi)^4} \frac{\text{Tr}\left[\left(-i\sigma^{\mu\rho}q_{\rho}\mu_{ij}^{D(M)} + \sigma^{\mu\rho}q_{\rho}\epsilon_{ij}^{D(M)} \right) (\not\!\!\!\!/ + k + m_j)\gamma^{\nu} \mathbb{P}_L(k\!\!\!\!/ + m_i) \right]}{(k^2 - m_i^2)\left((q+k)^2 - m_j^2\right)}, \quad (6.18)$$

and the product of external fermion bilinears is $\mathcal{H}^{\alpha\beta}_{\mu\nu} = [\gamma_{\mu} \mathbb{P}_X]_{\alpha} [\gamma_{\nu}]_{\beta}$, where the X = L, R depends on the presence of a SM CC or NC interaction.

Taking the discontinuity of eq. (6.17) and using eq. (3.8), we obtain

$$V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{V\gamma}(r) = \frac{\alpha G_F}{8\sqrt{2}\pi^2 r^3} \frac{1}{m_e \mu_B} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \left\{ (m_i + m_j) X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{V\gamma} I_{ij}^S(r) - i(m_i - m_j) Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{V\gamma} I_{ij}^T(r) \right\}, \quad (6.19)$$

in the Dirac case, where we have normalised by the Bohr magneton $\mu_B = e/2m_e$. Here,

$$X_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{V\gamma} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \Big\{ (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha} + (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\beta} \Big\} \mu_{ij}^D , \qquad (6.20)$$

$$Y_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{V\gamma} = \frac{1}{1+\delta_{\alpha\beta}} \Big\{ (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha} + (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\beta} \Big\} \epsilon_{ij}^D , \qquad (6.21)$$

which take into account that the SM current can be at the interaction vertex of fermion f_{α} and magnetic (or electric) dipole moment the interaction vertex of f_{β} , or vice versa. The $1/(1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta})$ factor again takes into account double counting if $\alpha = \beta$.

In the Majorana case we have

$$V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{V\gamma}(r) = -\frac{i\alpha G_F}{8\sqrt{2}\pi^2 r^3} \frac{1}{m_e \mu_B} \sum_{i,j=1}^N (m_i - m_j) Z_{\alpha\beta,ij}^{V\gamma} I_{ij}^T(r) , \qquad (6.22)$$

where

$$Z_{\alpha\beta;ij}^{V\gamma} = \frac{1}{1 + \delta_{\alpha\beta}} \Big\{ (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\alpha;ij} + (c^{LL} + c^{RL})_{\beta;ij} \Big\} \epsilon_{ij}^M .$$
(6.23)

It can be seen that the magnetic moment does not contribute to the potential in the Majorana case — this is simply a case of the whole amplitude vanishing when only the magnetic moment and axial part of \mathbb{P}_L contribute. The first thing to observe in these potentials is that the *r*-dependence, $1/r^3$, is the same as for the right-handed current potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ in the Dirac case. However, there is now a factor of αG_F instead of G_F^2 and the potential is now proportional to one power of the neutrino masses instead of two. For $\mu_{ij} \sim \mu_B$ and noting that $G_F^2 m_{\nu}^2 \ll \alpha G_F m_{\nu}/m_e$ for $m_{\nu} \sim 0.1 \,\mathrm{eV}$, we see that the potential is far less suppressed than $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ in the Dirac case.

We can instead consider the process depicted by the Feynman diagram to the right of figure 5, where the two mediated neutrinos are coupled to both the external fermions by their magnetic or electric dipole moment. The dipole-dipole potential obtained in this case (valid for both Dirac and Majorana neutrinos) is

$$V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma}(r) = \frac{\alpha^2}{12\pi r^3} \frac{1}{m_e^2 \mu_B^2} \sum_{i,j=1}^3 \left\{ X_{ij}^{\gamma\gamma} I_{ij}^{M\gamma}(r) - Y_{ij}^{\gamma\gamma} I_{ij}^{E\gamma}(r) \right\},$$
(6.24)

where $X_{ij}^{\gamma\gamma} = \mu_{ij}^{D(M)} \mu_{ij}^{D(M)*}$ and $Y_{ij}^{\gamma\gamma} = \epsilon_{ij}^{D(M)} \epsilon_{ij}^{D(M)*}$. We see that there are two terms — one for the presence of two magnetic dipole moments and the other for two electric dipole moments. The cross-term for a magnetic and electric dipole moment vanishes.

In figure 6 we compare (for positronium) the spin-independent potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{V\gamma}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma}(r)$ to the spin-independent part of SM potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}(r)$. We take a non-zero value of the magnetic moment, $\mu_{ij} = \mu_{\nu} = 10^{-12} \,\mu_B$, and let the electric dipole moment vanish. We see, as expected, that the potentials scale as $1/r^3$ in the short-range limit $r \ll 1/(2m_i)$. However, unlike the potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}(r)$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{SS}(r)$ they dominate over the SM potential for a wide range of distances.

Because the vector-dipole potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{V\gamma}(r)$ is proportional to the neutrino masses and therefore is suppressed in the short-range limit, we focus instead on the shifts induced by the dipole-dipole potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma}(r)$. Using the same procedure outlined as in section 5 to calculate the expectation value of the potential, we find

$$\left\langle V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma}\right\rangle_{n,\,\ell=0} \approx -\frac{\alpha^2}{12\pi} \frac{1}{m_e^2 \mu_B^2} \frac{4Z^3}{n^3 \tilde{a}_0^3} \left[A_n - \gamma_E - \ln\left(\frac{2Zr_c}{na_0}\right) \right] \left\{ X_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{\gamma\gamma} - Y_{\alpha\beta;\nu\nu}^{\gamma\gamma} \right\} \,, \tag{6.25}$$



Figure 6. Neutrino-mediated potentials $V_{ee}^{V\gamma}(r)$ and $V_{ee}^{\gamma\gamma}(r)$ compared to the SM potential $V_{ee}^{LL}(r)$, plotted for positronium (e^-e^+) with the exchange of either three light active Dirac neutrinos with $m_1 = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ and NO mixing parameters and using $\mu_{ij} \equiv \mu_{\nu} = 10^{-12} \mu_B$. These potentials are compared with the gravitational potential $V_{ee}^{grav}(r)$ between the electron and positron.

| System (f_{α}, f_{β}) | $\mu_{\nu}/\mu_B \left[V_{\alpha\beta,D}^{\gamma\gamma}(r)/V_{\alpha\beta,M}^{\gamma\gamma}(r) \right]$ | $\mu_N/\mu_B \ [V_{lphaeta,M}^{\gamma\gamma}(r), { m two} N]$ |
|--|--|---|
| Positronium (e, e) | $3.6 \cdot 10^{-2} \ (4.4 \cdot 10^{-2})$ | $7.6\cdot 10^{-2}$ |
| Muonium (e, μ) | $1.3 \cdot 10^{-2} \ (1.5 \cdot 10^{-2})$ | $2.6\cdot 10^{-2}$ |
| $\mathbf{H}\left(e,p\right)/\mathbf{D}\left(e,\mathbf{D}^{+}\right)$ | $2.7 \cdot 10^{-3} (3.3 \cdot 10^{-3})$ | $5.7 \cdot 10^{-3}$ |

Table 4. Upper limits on the magnetic moment μ_{ν} in units of the Bohr magneton probed by the dipole-dipole potential $V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma}(r)$, derived from the 1S - 2S splittings of the systems (f_{α}, f_{β}) . Equivalent limits apply for the electric dipole moment ϵ_{ν} . We assume three light active neutrinos with $m_1 = 0.1 \text{ eV}$ and NO masses and mixings. For Dirac neutrinos we take $\mu_{ij} \equiv \mu_{\nu}$, $\epsilon_{ij} \equiv \epsilon_{\nu}$, while for Majorana neutrinos $\mu_{ij} \equiv \mu_{\nu}(1 - \delta_{ij})$, $\epsilon_{ij} \equiv \epsilon_{\nu}(1 - \delta_{ij})$. We also derive upper limits on the heavy sterile neutrino magnetic moments $\mu_{ij} = \mu_N(1 - \delta_{ij})$ for i, j = 4, 5, i.e. introducing two heavy Majorana neutrinos in the type-I seesaw. Active neutrino magnetic moments $\mu_{\nu} \propto \varepsilon^2$ and active-sterile transition magnetic moments $\mu_{\nu N} \propto \varepsilon$ are neglected.

where $X_{\nu\nu}^{\gamma\gamma} = \sum_{i,j}^{3} \mu_{ij}^{D(M)} \mu_{ij}^{D(M)*}$ and $Y_{\nu\nu}^{\gamma\gamma} = \sum_{i,j}^{3} \epsilon_{ij}^{D(M)} \epsilon_{ij}^{D(M)*}$. The potential is spin-independent so we must therefore use the 1S - 2S splitting to put an upper bound on the neutrino magnetic and electric dipole moments — this is found from eq. (6.25) as $\delta E_{\alpha\beta}^{1S-2S} = \langle V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma} \rangle_{n=1,\,\ell=0} - \langle V_{\alpha\beta}^{\gamma\gamma} \rangle_{n=2,\,\ell=0}$. In the second column of table 4 we show the upper bounds on the magnetic moments

In the second column of table 4 we show the upper bounds on the magnetic moments when we assume $\mu_{ij} = \mu_{\nu}$ such that $X^{\gamma\gamma}_{\nu\nu} = 9\mu^2_{\nu}$ (for three light Dirac neutrinos) derived from the positronium, muonium and difference in the deuterium and hydrogen 1S - 2Ssplittings. In brackets is the upper bound when we assume there to be three light Majorana neutrinos, for which $\mu_{ij} = \mu_{\nu}(1-\delta_{ij})$ and $X_{\nu\nu}^{\gamma\gamma} = 6\mu_{\nu}^2$. These limits also apply for the electric dipole moments. In the third column of table 4 we consider the scenario where two heavy sterile Majorana neutrinos are introduced in the type-I seesaw. Here the magnetic moments for the light active neutrinos and the active-sterile transition magnetic dipole moments are suppressed as ε^2 and ε respectively. We therefore take $\mu_{ij} \approx 0$ for all i, j = 1...5 apart from $\mu_{ij} = \mu_N(1 - \delta_{ij})$, where μ_N is the transition dipole moment between the two sterile states. We again use the 1S - 2S splittings of the different systems to put an upper bound on this parameter, shown in table 4.

7 Conclusions

The exchange of force carriers are the basis of our understanding how structures are formed in nature. On scales larger than nuclei, the SM of particle physics incorporates the photon being largely responsible at the scales of atoms and larger. Beyond the SM, searches for massless or very light exotic mediators are being carried out in a large number of experiments and at different length scales, ranging from nuclear and atomic precision spectroscopy to the effects of fifths forces in astrophysics. Still within the SM, we already have more light particles, neutrinos, that are already known to be lighter than 0.1 eV but as fermions they cannot act as single exchange particles between matter particles. It is nevertheless possible that two neutrinos are simultaneously exchanged between two matter particles. In a Feynman diagram representation, this corresponds to a contribution at the first-loop order, see e.g. figure 2 for those arising in the SM. Due to the weakness of neutrino interactions and the loop suppression, the effect is small but nevertheless it may be possible to probe the effect of such a SM neutrino exchange in (exotic) atoms, especially muonium [56].

We have here considered an EFT approach parametrising the effect of potential New Physics to analyse the long-range potential induced by the exchange of two neutrinos. This includes all possibilities for the relevant four-fermion contact interactions between two neutrinos and two charged leptons or quarks. We have calculated both the spin-independent and spin-dependent long-range potentials as well as for a neutrino magnetic moment. Using our results, we discuss the potential of probing the exchange potentials and the underlying effective operator couplings using state-of-the-art atomic and nuclear spectroscopy experiments high precision QED calculations. Normalising the operator coefficients G_{eff} of the relevant four-fermion contact interactions relative to the standard Fermi constant $G_{\text{eff}} = G_F c^{XY}$, we have found that the current precision in atomic spectroscopy is sensitive to coefficients as low as $c^{XY} = \mathcal{O}(10^2)$ for muonium. If the exchange is accompanied by a neutrino magnetic or electric dipole moment μ_{ν} , values of order $\mu_{\nu} = \mathcal{O}(10^{-2}) \ \mu_B$ are being probed.

We have worked in the low energy effective field theory approach to model both the exchange of SM EW bosons as well as any exotic contributions. In ref. [54], the importance of the second order EW effects have been discussed which is usually ignored in the effective (Fermi theory) approach. Therein, the 1S hyperfine splitting energy shift of muonium was calculated in momentum space and in a gauge invariant fashion, including all relevant

EW loop contributions, also those arising from electrons in the loop. For the SM case, they determine the same overall energy shift as in the present work as well as in [56], and we therefore do not consider any other ultraviolet-complete scenarios. The limits on effective neutrino operators extracted from atomic spectroscopy can be used to constrain new physics scales. For example, the muonium 1S hyperfine splitting energy shift in the SM is of the order

$$|\delta E^{1-\text{hfs}}| \approx 0.14 \,\alpha^4 m_e^3 G_F \approx 6 \times 10^{-16} \text{ eV} \approx 150 \,\text{mHz},$$
 (7.1)

see eq. (5.25). This compares with the current sensitivity of $|\delta E^{1-\text{hfs}}| \lesssim 7 \times 10^{-14} \text{ eV}$ [166, 177]. On the other hand, new physics at a scale Λ_{NP} , generating the relevant operators would induce a shift of order

$$|\delta E^{1-\text{hfs}}| \approx \frac{\alpha^4 m_e^3}{\Lambda_{\text{NP}}^2} \approx 10^{-13} \left(\frac{60 \text{ GeV}}{\Lambda_{\text{NP}}}\right)^2 \text{ eV}, \tag{7.2}$$

and new physics scales close to the EW scale are currently being probed. Future advancements in experimental muonium spectroscopy [54] and QED precision calculations [189, 190] are expected to improve the sensitivity to $|\delta E^{1-\text{hfs}}| \approx 10 \text{ Hz} \approx 5 \times 10^{-15} \text{ eV.}^3$ While this will not improve on the existing limits from other processes as discussed in section 2.3, atomic scale probes have the advantage that the effective operator treatment is valid down to very low energy scales corresponding to the Bohr radius, $\Lambda_{\text{NP}} \gtrsim \alpha m_e \approx 3 \text{ keV}$.

Acknowledgments

PDB and FFD acknowledge support from the Science and Technology Facilities Council (STFC) via a Consolidated Grant (Reference ST/P00072X/1). CH acknowledges support from the DFG Emmy Noether Grant No. HA 8555/1-1. The authors would like to thank Quan Le Thien Minh and Dennis Krause for illuminating discussions.

A Comparison to other parametrisations

In the low-energy effective field theory (LEFT) of the SM a parametrisation for general neutrino interactions similar to this work is given in ref. [88]. The effective Lagrangian for NC-like operators is written as

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\bar{\nu}\nu\bar{f}f} = -\frac{G_F}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{j=1}^{10} {}^{(\tilde{\epsilon})}{}^{j}{}_{\beta\gamma\delta} \left(\bar{\nu}_{\alpha}\mathcal{O}_{j}\nu_{\beta}\right) \left(\bar{f}_{\gamma}\mathcal{O}_{j}'f_{\delta}\right) \,, \tag{A.1}$$

where $f = \ell, u, d$, the fields are given in the flavour basis and j runs over the ten possible Lorentz-invariant combinations of Dirac matrices in \mathcal{O}_j and \mathcal{O}'_j for chiral fermions analogous to the ten terms in eq. (2.3). The \mathcal{O}_j and \mathcal{O}'_j are given in table II of ref. [88].

³The sensitivity in atomic systems involving nuclei is expected to be much weaker as the lower distance cut-off $r \gtrsim 1$ fm means that the dependence on the new physics scale becomes $\propto 1/\Lambda_{\rm NP}^4$ for $\Lambda_{\rm NP} \gtrsim 100$ MeV.

An alternative basis, frequently used in the literature, is also discussed in ref. [88]. The effective Lagrangian in this parametrisation is

$$\mathcal{L}_{\text{eff}}^{\bar{\nu}\nu\bar{f}f} = -\frac{G_F}{\sqrt{2}} \sum_{a=S,P,V,A,T} \left(\bar{\nu}_{\alpha} \, \Gamma^a \nu_{\beta} \right) \left(\overline{f_{\gamma}^i} \Gamma^a (C^a_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} + \overline{D}^a_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} i\gamma^5) f_{\delta}^j \right), \tag{A.2}$$

where the five possible independent combinations of Dirac matrices are defined as $\Gamma^a \in \{\mathbb{I}, i\gamma^5, \gamma^{\mu}, \gamma^{\mu}\gamma^5, \sigma^{\mu\nu}\}$ for a = S, P, V, A, T and the associated coefficients are denoted by C^a and

$$D^{a} \equiv \begin{cases} \bar{D}^{a} & (a = S, P, T) \\ i\bar{D}^{a} & (a = V, A) . \end{cases}$$
(A.3)

The coefficients c^{XY} , g^{XY} and h^{XX} (X, Y = L, R) used in this work are simply linear combinations of the $\stackrel{(\sim)}{\epsilon}_{j}$, C^{a} and D^{a} coefficients,

$$\begin{split} c^{LL} &= \epsilon^{L} = \frac{1}{4} \left(C^{V} - D^{V} + C^{A} - D^{A} \right), \\ c^{RL} &= \epsilon^{R} = \frac{1}{4} \left(C^{V} + D^{V} - C^{A} - D^{A} \right), \\ c^{LR} &= \tilde{\epsilon}^{L} = \frac{1}{4} \left(C^{V} - D^{V} - C^{A} + D^{A} \right), \\ c^{RR} &= \tilde{\epsilon}^{R} = \frac{1}{4} \left(C^{V} + D^{V} + C^{A} + D^{A} \right), \\ g^{LL} &= \epsilon^{S} + \epsilon^{P} = \frac{1}{2} \left(C^{S} - iD^{S} - C^{P} + iD^{P} \right), \\ g^{RL} &= \epsilon^{S} - \epsilon^{P} = \frac{1}{2} \left(C^{S} + iD^{S} + C^{P} + iD^{P} \right), \\ g^{LR} &= \tilde{\epsilon}^{S} + \tilde{\epsilon}^{P} = \frac{1}{2} \left(C^{S} - iD^{S} + C^{P} - iD^{P} \right), \\ g^{RR} &= \tilde{\epsilon}^{S} - \tilde{\epsilon}^{P} = \frac{1}{2} \left(C^{S} + iD^{S} - C^{P} - iD^{P} \right), \\ h^{LL} &= \epsilon^{T} = \frac{1}{4} \left(C^{T} - iD^{T} \right), \\ h^{RR} &= \tilde{\epsilon}^{T} = \frac{1}{4} \left(C^{T} + iD^{T} \right), \end{split}$$

where flavour indices have been suppressed. We note that the flavour indices for fermions and neutrinos are swapped in our convention, i.e. $\epsilon^L_{\alpha\beta\gamma\delta} = c^{LL}_{\gamma\delta;\alpha\beta}$.

B Spinor identities and non-relativistic limit

A crucial step to take in deriving the spectral functions or absorptive parts of the invariant scattering amplitudes $\mathcal{M}^{(\alpha,\beta)}$ is taking the non-relativistic limit of the external interacting fermion bilinears. This can be done by expanding the bilinears to first order in both the 3-momentum transfer $\mathbf{q} = \mathbf{p}_{\alpha} - \mathbf{p}'_{\alpha} = \mathbf{p}'_{\beta} - \mathbf{p}_{\beta}$ and the sum of 3-momenta $\mathbf{P} = \mathbf{p}_{\alpha} + \mathbf{p}_{\beta} = \mathbf{p}'_{\alpha} + \mathbf{p}'_{\beta}$,

$$\left[\bar{u}_{s_{\alpha}'}\left(\mathbf{p}_{\alpha}'\right)\Gamma^{a}u_{s_{\alpha}}(\mathbf{p}_{\alpha})\right] \equiv \left[\Gamma^{a}\right]_{\alpha} \approx \xi_{s_{\alpha}'}^{\dagger} \left(2m_{f_{\alpha}}\Gamma^{a} - \frac{P_{j}}{2}\left\{\Gamma^{a}, \gamma_{j}\right\} - \frac{q_{j}}{2}\left[\Gamma^{a}, \gamma_{j}\right]\right)\xi_{s_{\alpha}}, \quad (B.1)$$

where $\Gamma^a = \{\mathbb{I}, \gamma_5, \gamma_\mu, \gamma_\mu \gamma_5, \sigma_{\mu\nu}\}$ is one of the 16 irreducible products of γ matrices and $u_{s_\alpha}(\mathbf{p}_\alpha)$ and ξ_{s_α} are respectively the 4-component Dirac spinor and 2-component Weyl spinor for a fermion f_α with mass m_{f_α} , 3-momentum \mathbf{p}_α and spin s_α .

This expansion must be made for the external fermion bilinear at each of the interaction vertices. Hence the bilinears only appear as the products $[\Gamma^a]_{\alpha}[\Gamma^b]_{\beta}$. We retain the higher orders terms in **P** and **q** arising from this product for comparison with the basis of 16 operators in ref. [137], a complete set of scalar operators constructed from two spins and two momenta.

The products of scalar-like fermion bilinears are

$$[\mathbb{I}]_{\alpha}[\mathbb{I}]_{\beta} \approx 4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta},$$

$$[\mathbb{I}]_{\alpha}[\gamma_{5}]_{\beta} \approx -2m_{\alpha}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}),$$

$$[\gamma_{5}]_{\alpha}[\gamma_{5}]_{\beta} \approx (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}),$$

(B.2)

which are proportional to the \mathcal{O}_1 , \mathcal{O}_3 and $\mathcal{O}_9 \pm \mathcal{O}_{10}$ operators in ref. [137] respectively. Throughout this work however we consider a SM weak vector interaction at one vertex and an arbitrary scalar, vector or tensor-like interaction at the other. These fermion bilinears are therefore not used in this work, but are relevant for axion-mediated long-range potentials [33, 38, 191].

The products of vector-like fermion bilinears are

$$[\gamma_{\mu}]_{\alpha}[\gamma^{\mu}]_{\beta} \approx (4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta} - \mathbf{P}^{2}) + (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \mathbf{q}^{2} - (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}), - i(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} + \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot (\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q}), [\gamma_{\mu}]_{\alpha}[\gamma^{\mu}\gamma_{5}]_{\beta} \approx 2im_{\beta}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{q} - 2(m_{\alpha} - m_{\beta})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{P}),$$
(B.3)
$$[\gamma_{\mu}\gamma_{5}]_{\alpha}[\gamma^{\mu}\gamma_{5}]_{\beta} \approx -(4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta} - \mathbf{P}^{2})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}), [\not{q}\gamma_{5}]_{\alpha}[\not{q}\gamma_{5}]_{\alpha} \approx 4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q})(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}).$$

The first of these products contains terms proportional to \mathcal{O}_1 , \mathcal{O}_2 , \mathcal{O}_3 and \mathcal{O}_4 , the second to \mathcal{O}_{11} and $\mathcal{O}_{12}\pm\mathcal{O}_{13}$, the third to \mathcal{O}_2 and finally the fourth to \mathcal{O}_3 . These products are relevant in the case of a vector-like current at both interaction vertices. We have not included products containing the bilinear $[q]_{\alpha}$ which vanishes according to the equations of motion.

The relevant products of scalar-like and vector-like (which must be contracted with the momentum exchange q^{μ}) fermion bilinears are

$$[\mathbb{I}]_{\alpha}[\not\!\!\!\!/ \gamma_5]_{\beta} \approx 4m_{\alpha}m_{\beta}(\pmb{\sigma}_{\beta}\cdot\mathbf{q}),$$

$$\gamma_5]_{\alpha}[\not\!\!\!\!\!/ \gamma_5]_{\beta} \approx -2m_{\beta}(\pmb{\sigma}_{\alpha}\cdot\mathbf{q})(\pmb{\sigma}_{\beta}\cdot\mathbf{q}),$$
(B.4)

proportional to \mathcal{O}_2 and \mathcal{O}_3 respectively. These are used for the case of a scalar interaction at one vertex and a CC or NC interaction at the other.

Finally, we list the relevant products of vector-like and tensor-like (where again the free Lorentz index must be contracted with the momentum exchange q^{μ}) fermion bilinears,

$$\begin{split} [\gamma_{\mu}]_{\alpha} [\sigma^{\mu\nu} q_{\nu}]_{\beta} &\approx 2im_{\alpha} \mathbf{q}^{2} - 2im_{\beta} \big[(\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \, \mathbf{q}^{2} - (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{q}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) \big] \\ &+ 2(m_{\alpha} - m_{\beta}) [\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot (\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q})] \,, \\ [\gamma_{\mu}]_{\alpha} [\sigma^{\mu\nu} q_{\nu} \gamma_{5}]_{\beta} &\approx i(4m_{\alpha} m_{\beta} - \mathbf{P}^{2}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) + [\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot (\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q})] (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) \,, \\ [\gamma_{\mu} \gamma_{5}]_{\alpha} [\sigma^{\mu\nu} q_{\nu}]_{\beta} &\approx -4m_{\alpha} m_{\beta} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \times \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) \cdot \mathbf{q} - (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{P}) \big[i \, \mathbf{q}^{2} + \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot (\mathbf{P} \times \mathbf{q}) \big] \,, \\ [\gamma_{\mu} \gamma_{5}]_{\alpha} [\sigma^{\mu\nu} q_{\nu} \gamma_{5}]_{\beta} &\approx 2i(m_{\alpha} - m_{\beta}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \mathbf{P}) (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta} \cdot \mathbf{q}) - 2im_{\alpha} (\boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\alpha} \cdot \boldsymbol{\sigma}_{\beta}) (\mathbf{P} \cdot \mathbf{q}) \,. \end{split}$$
(B.5)

The first product contains terms proportional to \mathcal{O}_1 , \mathcal{O}_2 , \mathcal{O}_3 and $\mathcal{O}_4 \pm \mathcal{O}_5$, the second to $\mathcal{O}_9 \pm \mathcal{O}_{10}$ and \mathcal{O}_{15} , the third to \mathcal{O}_{11} , $\mathcal{O}_{12} \pm \mathcal{O}_{13}$ and \mathcal{O}_{16} and finally the fourth to $\mathcal{O}_6 \pm \mathcal{O}_7$ and \mathcal{O}_2 . These are needed when evaluating the potential for a tensor interaction at one vertex and a CC or NC interaction at the other.

C Integrals

The generic form for the dimensionless integrals appearing frequently in this work — functions of the distance r between the interacting fermions and labelled by the superscript X — is

$$I_{ij}^X(r) = \int_{(m_i + m_j)r}^{\infty} dy \ \Lambda^{1/2}(y^2, m_i^2 r^2, m_j^2 r^2) \ G_{ij}^X(y, r) \ e^{-y} , \qquad (C.1)$$

where the dimensionless variable $y = r\sqrt{t}$, the indices (i, j) run over either the N massive Majorana states or 3 massive Dirac states, and $\Lambda(x, y, z)$ is the Källén function. The functions $G_{ij}^X(y, r)$ are given by

$$\begin{split} G_{ij}^{LR}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y}, \\ G_{ij}^{D}(y,r) &= \frac{y}{6} \left\{ 1 - \frac{\overline{m_{ij}^{2}}r^{2}}{y^{2}} - \frac{(\Delta m_{ij}^{2})^{2}r^{4}}{2y^{4}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{M}(y,r) &= \frac{y}{6} \left\{ 1 - \frac{(\overline{m_{ij}^{2}} + 3m_{i}m_{j})r^{2}}{y^{2}} - \frac{(\Delta m_{ij}^{2})^{2}r^{4}}{2y^{4}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{V}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 + \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^{2}}r^{2}}{y^{2}} - \frac{2(\Delta m_{ij}^{2})^{2}r^{4}}{y^{4}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{\Delta}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 - \frac{\Delta m_{ij}^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{S}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 - \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^{2}}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{SD}(y,r) &= \frac{y}{6} \left\{ 1 - \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^{2}}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{SM}(y,r) &= \frac{y}{6} \left\{ 1 - \frac{2\overline{m_{ij}^{2}}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{SM}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 - \frac{(m_{i} - m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{M\gamma}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 - \frac{(m_{i} - m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\} \left\{ 1 + \frac{2(m_{i} + m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{E\gamma}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 - \frac{(m_{i} - m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\} \left\{ 1 + \frac{2(m_{i} - m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \\ G_{ij}^{E\gamma}(y,r) &= \frac{1}{y} \left\{ 1 - \frac{(m_{i} + m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\} \left\{ 1 + \frac{2(m_{i} - m_{j})^{2}r^{2}}{y^{2}} \right\}, \end{split}$$

where $\overline{m_{ij}^2} = (m_i^2 + m_j^2)/2$ and $\Delta m_{ij}^2 = m_i^2 - m_j^2$.

| X | D | M | V | Δ | S | T |
|---------------|---------------|---------------|---------------|----------|---|---|
| $J_{ij}^X(r)$ | $\frac{3}{2}$ | $\frac{3}{2}$ | $\frac{5}{2}$ | 3 | 3 | 3 |

Table 5. Exact values of the dimensionless integrals $J_{ij}^X(r)$ for $N = \{D, M, V, \Delta, S, T\}$ derived from the potentials $I_{ij}^X(r) \approx 1$ in the limit of vanishing neutrino masses, $m_i \approx 0$. These appear in the potentials $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LL}$, $V_{\alpha\beta}^{LR}$, $V_{\alpha\beta}^{RR}$, $V_{\alpha\beta}^{VS}$ and $V_{\alpha\beta}^{VT}$ in this work.

A second set of dimensionless integrals $J_{ij}^N(r)$ is derived from the above by performing the derivative operations

$$J_{ij}^{D,M}(r) = I_{ij}^{D,M}(r) + \left(\frac{1}{2} - \frac{r}{6}\frac{d}{dr}\right) I_{ij}^{V}(r) ,$$

$$J_{ij}^{V}(r) = \left(\frac{5}{2} - \frac{7r}{6}\frac{d}{dr} + \frac{r^{2}}{6}\frac{d^{2}}{dr^{2}}\right) I_{ij}^{V}(r) ,$$

$$J_{ij}^{\Delta,S,T}(r) = \left(3 - r\frac{d}{dr}\right) I_{ij}^{\Delta,S,T}(r) .$$
(C.3)

The first set of integrals are normalised such that $I_{ij}^X(r) \approx 1$ for vanishing neutrino masses $m_i \approx 0$ — applicable in the short-range limit of the potentials in which they appear. The values of the second set $J_{ij}^X(r)$ in this limit are given in table 5.

Open Access. This article is distributed under the terms of the Creative Commons Attribution License (CC-BY 4.0), which permits any use, distribution and reproduction in any medium, provided the original author(s) and source are credited.

References

- W.-T. Ni, S.-S. Pan, H.-C. Yeh, L.-S. Hou and J.-L. Wan, Search for an axionlike spin coupling using a paramagnetic salt with a dc SQUID, Phys. Rev. Lett. 82 (1999) 2439 [INSPIRE].
- B.R. Heckel, C.E. Cramer, T.S. Cook, E.G. Adelberger, S. Schlamminger and U. Schmidt, *New CP-violation and preferred-frame tests with polarized electrons*, *Phys. Rev. Lett.* 97 (2006) 021603 [hep-ph/0606218] [INSPIRE].
- [3] S. Baessler, V.V. Nesvizhevsky, K.V. Protasov and A. Voronin, A New constraint for the coupling of axion-like particles to matter via ultra-cold neutron gravitational experiments, Phys. Rev. D 75 (2007) 075006 [hep-ph/0610339] [INSPIRE].
- [4] G.D. Hammond, C.C. Speake, C. Trenkel and A. Pulido Paton, New constraints on short-range forces coupling mass to intrinsic spin, Phys. Rev. Lett. 98 (2007) 081101 [INSPIRE].
- [5] B.R. Heckel, E.G. Adelberger, C.E. Cramer, T.S. Cook, S. Schlamminger and U. Schmidt, Preferred-Frame and CP-Violation Tests with Polarized Electrons, Phys. Rev. D 78 (2008) 092006 [arXiv:0808.2673] [INSPIRE].
- [6] G. Vasilakis, J.M. Brown, T.W. Kornack and M.V. Romalis, Limits on new long range nuclear spin-dependent forces set with a K-³He co-magnetometer, Phys. Rev. Lett. 103 (2009) 261801 [arXiv:0809.4700] [INSPIRE].

- [7] A.P. Serebrov, New constraints for CP-violating forces between nucleons in the range 1 micrometer to 1 centimeter, Phys. Lett. B 680 (2009) 423 [arXiv:0902.1056] [INSPIRE].
- [8] V.K. Ignatovich and Y.N. Pokotilovski, Limits on a nucleon-nucleon monopole-dipole coupling from spin relaxation of polarized ultra-cold neutrons in traps, Eur. Phys. J. C 64 (2009) 19 [INSPIRE].
- [9] A.P. Serebrov et al., Search for macroscopic CP-violating forces using a neutron EDM spectrometer, JETP Lett. **91** (2010) 6 [arXiv:0912.2175] [INSPIRE].
- [10] S.G. Karshenboim, Precision physics of simple atoms and constraints on a light boson with ultraweak coupling, Phys. Rev. Lett. **104** (2010) 220406 [arXiv:1005.4859] [INSPIRE].
- [11] S.G. Karshenboim, Constraints on a long-range spin-dependent interaction from precision atomic physics, Phys. Rev. D 82 (2010) 113013 [arXiv:1005.4868] [INSPIRE].
- [12] A.K. Petukhov, G. Pignol, D. Jullien and K.H. Andersen, Polarized ³He as a probe for short-range spin-dependent interactions, Phys. Rev. Lett. 105 (2010) 170401
 [arXiv:1009.3434] [INSPIRE].
- [13] S.G. Karshenboim and V.V. Flambaum, Constraint on axion-like particles from atomic physics, Phys. Rev. A 84 (2011) 064502 [arXiv:1110.6259] [INSPIRE].
- [14] S.A. Hoedl, F. Fleischer, E.G. Adelberger and B.R. Heckel, Improved Constraints on an Axion-Mediated Force, Phys. Rev. Lett. 106 (2011) 041801 [INSPIRE].
- [15] G. Raffelt, Limits on a CP-violating scalar axion-nucleon interaction, Phys. Rev. D 86 (2012) 015001 [arXiv:1205.1776] [INSPIRE].
- [16] H. Yan and W.M. Snow, A New Limit on Possible Long-Range Parity-odd Interactions of the Neutron from Neutron Spin Rotation in Liquid ⁴He, Phys. Rev. Lett. 110 (2013) 082003
 [arXiv:1211.6523] [INSPIRE].
- [17] K. Tullney et al., Constraints on Spin-Dependent Short-Range Interaction between Nucleons, Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) 100801 [arXiv:1303.6612] [INSPIRE].
- P.H. Chu et al., Laboratory search for spin-dependent short-range force from axionlike particles using optically polarized ³He gas, Phys. Rev. D 87 (2013) 011105
 [arXiv:1211.2644] [INSPIRE].
- [19] M. Bulatowicz et al., A Laboratory Search for a Long-Range T-odd, P-odd Interaction from Axion-Like Particles using Dual Species Nuclear Magnetic Resonance with Polarized ¹²⁹Xe and ¹³¹Xe Gas, Phys. Rev. Lett. **111** (2013) 102001 [arXiv:1301.5224] [INSPIRE].
- [20] S. Mantry, M. Pitschmann and M.J. Ramsey-Musolf, Distinguishing axions from generic light scalars using electric dipole moment and fifth-force experiments, Phys. Rev. D 90 (2014) 054016 [arXiv:1401.7339] [INSPIRE].
- [21] L.R. Hunter and D. Ang, Using Geoelectrons to Search for Velocity-Dependent Spin-Spin Interactions, Phys. Rev. Lett. 112 (2014) 091803 [arXiv:1306.1118] [INSPIRE].
- [22] E.J. Salumbides, W. Ubachs and V.I. Korobov, Bounds on fifth forces at the sub-Angstrom length scale, J. Molec. Spectrosc. 300 (2014) 65 [arXiv:1308.1711] [INSPIRE].
- [23] T.M. Leslie and J.C. Long, Prospects for electron spin-dependent short-range force experiments with rare earth iron garnet test masses, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 114022
 [arXiv:1401.6730] [INSPIRE].

- [24] A. Arvanitaki and A.A. Geraci, Resonantly Detecting Axion-Mediated Forces with Nuclear Magnetic Resonance, Phys. Rev. Lett. 113 (2014) 161801 [arXiv:1403.1290] [INSPIRE].
- [25] Y.V. Stadnik and V.V. Flambaum, Nuclear spin-dependent interactions: Searches for WIMP, Axion and Topological Defect Dark Matter and Tests of Fundamental Symmetries, Eur. Phys. J. C 75 (2015) 110 [arXiv:1408.2184] [INSPIRE].
- [26] S. Afach et al., Constraining interactions mediated by axion-like particles with ultracold neutrons, Phys. Lett. B 745 (2015) 58 [arXiv:1412.3679] [INSPIRE].
- [27] N. Leefer, A. Gerhardus, D. Budker, V.V. Flambaum and Y.V. Stadnik, Search for the effect of massive bodies on atomic spectra and constraints on Yukawa-type interactions of scalar particles, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 271601 [arXiv:1607.04956] [INSPIRE].
- [28] F. Ficek, D.F.J. Kimball, M. Kozlov, N. Leefer, S. Pustelny and D. Budker, Constraints on exotic spin-dependent interactions between electrons from helium fine-structure spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. A 95 (2017) 032505 [arXiv:1608.05779] [INSPIRE].
- [29] W. Ji, C. Fu and H. Gao, Searching for New Spin-Dependent Interactions with SmCo₅ Spin Sources and a SERF Comagnetometer, Phys. Rev. D 95 (2017) 075014
 [arXiv:1610.09483] [INSPIRE].
- [30] N. Crescini, C. Braggio, G. Carugno, P. Falferi, A. Ortolan and G. Ruoso, Improved constraints on monopole-dipole interaction mediated by pseudo-scalar bosons, Phys. Lett. B 773 (2017) 677 [arXiv:1705.06044] [INSPIRE].
- [31] V.A. Dzuba, V.V. Flambaum and Y.V. Stadnik, Probing low-mass vector bosons with parity nonconservation and nuclear anapole moment measurements in atoms and molecules, Phys. Rev. Lett. 119 (2017) 223201 [arXiv:1709.10009] [INSPIRE].
- [32] C. Delaunay, C. Frugiuele, E. Fuchs and Y. Soreq, Probing new spin-independent interactions through precision spectroscopy in atoms with few electrons, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 115002 [arXiv:1709.02817] [INSPIRE].
- [33] Y.V. Stadnik, V.A. Dzuba and V.V. Flambaum, Improved Limits on Axionlike-Particle-Mediated P, T-Violating Interactions between Electrons and Nucleons from Electric Dipole Moments of Atoms and Molecules, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 013202
 [arXiv:1708.00486] [INSPIRE].
- [34] X. Rong et al., Searching for an exotic spin-dependent interaction with a single electron-spin quantum sensor, Nature Commun. 9 (2018) 739 [arXiv:1706.03482] [INSPIRE].
- [35] M.S. Safronova, D. Budker, D. DeMille, D.F.J. Kimball, A. Derevianko and C.W. Clark, Search for New Physics with Atoms and Molecules, Rev. Mod. Phys. 90 (2018) 025008 [arXiv:1710.01833] [INSPIRE].
- [36] F. Ficek et al., Constraints on exotic spin-dependent interactions between matter and antimatter from antiprotonic helium spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 183002
 [arXiv:1801.00491] [INSPIRE].
- [37] X. Rong et al., Constraints on a Spin-Dependent Exotic Interaction between Electrons with Single Electron Spin Quantum Sensors, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121 (2018) 080402
 [arXiv:1804.07026] [INSPIRE].
- [38] V.A. Dzuba, V.V. Flambaum, I.B. Samsonov and Y.V. Stadnik, New constraints on axion-mediated P, T-violating interaction from electric dipole moments of diamagnetic atoms, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 035048 [arXiv:1805.01234] [INSPIRE].

- [39] Y.J. Kim, P.-H. Chu and I. Savukov, Experimental Constraint on an Exotic Spin- and Velocity-Dependent Interaction in the Sub-meV Range of Axion Mass with a Spin-Exchange Relaxation-Free Magnetometer, Phys. Rev. Lett. 121 (2018) 091802 [arXiv:1702.02974] [INSPIRE].
- [40] T. Kumar Poddar, S. Mohanty and S. Jana, Constraints on ultralight axions from compact binary systems, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 083007 [arXiv:1906.00666] [INSPIRE].
- [41] R.P. Feynman, Quantum theory of gravitation, Acta Phys. Polon. 24 (1963) 697 [INSPIRE].
- [42] G. Feinberg and J. Sucher, Long-Range Forces from Neutrino-Pair Exchange, Phys. Rev. 166 (1968) 1638 [INSPIRE].
- [43] G. Feinberg, J. Sucher and C.K. Au, The Dispersion Theory of Dispersion Forces, Phys. Rept. 180 (1989) 83 [INSPIRE].
- [44] S.D.H. Hsu and P. Sikivie, Long range forces from two neutrino exchange revisited, Phys. Rev. D 49 (1994) 4951 [hep-ph/9211301] [INSPIRE].
- [45] E. Fischbach, Long range forces and neutrino mass, Annals Phys. 247 (1996) 213
 [hep-ph/9603396] [INSPIRE].
- [46] A.Y. Smirnov and F. Vissani, Long range neutrino forces and the lower bound on neutrino mass, hep-ph/9604443 [INSPIRE].
- [47] A. Abada, M.B. Gavela and O. Pene, To rescue a star, Phys. Lett. B 387 (1996) 315
 [hep-ph/9605423] [INSPIRE].
- [48] E. Fischbach, A Lower bound on neutrino mass, in 31st Rencontres de Moriond: Dark Matter and Cosmology, Quantum Measurements and Experimental Gravitation, pp. 405–408 (1996) [hep-ph/9606250] [INSPIRE].
- [49] K. Kiers and M.H.G. Tytgat, Neutrino ground state in a dense star, Phys. Rev. D 57 (1998) 5970 [hep-ph/9712463] [INSPIRE].
- [50] E. Fischbach, Many-Body Neutrino-Exchange Interactions and Neutrino Mass: Comment on Phys. Rev. Lett. 120, 223202 (2018), arXiv:1809.09731 [INSPIRE].
- [51] J.A. Grifols, E. Masso and R. Toldra, Majorana neutrinos and long range forces, Phys. Lett. B 389 (1996) 563 [hep-ph/9606377] [INSPIRE].
- [52] M. Lusignoli and S. Petrarca, Remarks on the forces generated by two-neutrino exchange, Eur. Phys. J. C 71 (2011) 1568 [arXiv:1010.3872] [INSPIRE].
- [53] Q. Le Thien and D.E. Krause, Spin-Independent Two-Neutrino Exchange Potential with Mixing and CP-Violation, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 116006 [arXiv:1901.05345] [INSPIRE].
- [54] T. Asaka, M. Tanaka, K. Tsumura and M. Yoshimura, Precision electroweak shift of muonium hyperfine splitting, arXiv:1810.05429 [INSPIRE].
- [55] S. Fichet, Quantum Forces from Dark Matter and Where to Find Them, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 131801 [arXiv:1705.10331] [INSPIRE].
- [56] Y.V. Stadnik, Probing Long-Range Neutrino-Mediated Forces with Atomic and Nuclear Spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 223202 [arXiv:1711.03700] [INSPIRE].
- [57] G. Arcadi, M. Lindner, J. Martins and F.S. Queiroz, New Physics Probes: Atomic Parity Violation, Polarized Electron Scattering and Neutrino-Nucleus Coherent Scattering, arXiv:1906.04755 [INSPIRE].

- [58] M. Ghosh, Y. Grossman and W. Tangarife, Probing the two-neutrino exchange force using atomic parity violation, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 116006 [arXiv:1912.09444] [INSPIRE].
- [59] A. Segarra and J. Bernabéu, Absolute neutrino mass and the Dirac/Majorana distinction from the weak interaction of aggregate matter, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 093004 [arXiv:2001.05900] [INSPIRE].
- [60] P. Strasser et al., New precise measurements of muonium hyperfine structure at J-PARC MUSE, EPJ Web Conf. 198 (2019) 00003 [INSPIRE].
- [61] A. Costantino and S. Fichet, The Neutrino Casimir Force, arXiv: 2003.11032 [INSPIRE].
- [62] J.C. Pati and A. Salam, Is Baryon Number Conserved?, Phys. Rev. Lett. 31 (1973) 661 [INSPIRE].
- [63] J.C. Pati and A. Salam, Unified Lepton-Hadron Symmetry and a Gauge Theory of the Basic Interactions, Phys. Rev. D 8 (1973) 1240 [INSPIRE].
- [64] J.C. Pati and A. Salam, Lepton Number as the Fourth Color, Phys. Rev. D 10 (1974) 275 [Erratum ibid. 11 (1975) 703] [INSPIRE].
- [65] R.N. Mohapatra and J.C. Pati, A Natural Left-Right Symmetry, Phys. Rev. D 11 (1975) 2558 [INSPIRE].
- [66] G. Senjanović and R.N. Mohapatra, Exact Left-Right Symmetry and Spontaneous Violation of Parity, Phys. Rev. D 12 (1975) 1502 [INSPIRE].
- [67] A. Davidson, B L as the fourth color within an $SU(2)_L \times U(1)_R \times U(1)$ model, Phys. Rev. D 20 (1979) 776 [INSPIRE].
- [68] R.N. Mohapatra and R.E. Marshak, Local B-L Symmetry of Electroweak Interactions, Majorana Neutrinos and Neutron Oscillations, Phys. Rev. Lett. 44 (1980) 1316 [Erratum ibid. 44 (1980) 1643] [INSPIRE].
- [69] W.-Y. Keung and G. Senjanović, Majorana Neutrinos and the Production of the Right-handed Charged Gauge Boson, Phys. Rev. Lett. 50 (1983) 1427 [INSPIRE].
- [70] M. Dhuria, C. Hati, R. Rangarajan and U. Sarkar, The eejj Excess Signal at the LHC and Constraints on Leptogenesis, JCAP 09 (2015) 035 [arXiv:1502.01695] [INSPIRE].
- [71] F.F. Deppisch, C. Hati, S. Patra, P. Pritimita and U. Sarkar, Neutrinoless double beta decay in left-right symmetric models with a universal seesaw mechanism, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 035005 [arXiv:1701.02107] [INSPIRE].
- [72] C. Hati, S. Patra, M. Reig, J.W.F. Valle and C.A. Vaquera-Araujo, Towards gauge coupling unification in left-right symmetric $SU(3)_c \times SU(3)_L \times SU(3)_R \times U(1)_X$ theories, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 015004 [arXiv:1703.09647] [INSPIRE].
- [73] R. Cepedello, F.F. Deppisch, L. González, C. Hati and M. Hirsch, Neutrinoless Double-β Decay with Nonstandard Majoron Emission, Phys. Rev. Lett. **122** (2019) 181801 [arXiv:1811.00031] [INSPIRE].
- [74] P.D. Bolton, F.F. Deppisch, C. Hati, S. Patra and U. Sarkar, Alternative formulation of left-right symmetry with B – L conservation and purely Dirac neutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 035013 [arXiv:1902.05802] [INSPIRE].
- [75] C. Hati, S. Patra, P. Pritimita and U. Sarkar, Neutrino Masses and Leptogenesis in Left-Right Symmetric Models: A Review From a Model Building Perspective, Front. Phys. 6 (2018) 19.

- [76] E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and P. Stoffer, Low-Energy Effective Field Theory below the Electroweak Scale: Operators and Matching, JHEP 03 (2018) 016 [arXiv:1709.04486]
 [INSPIRE].
- [77] E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and P. Stoffer, Low-Energy Effective Field Theory below the Electroweak Scale: Anomalous Dimensions, JHEP 01 (2018) 084 [arXiv:1711.05270]
 [INSPIRE].
- [78] W. Dekens and P. Stoffer, Low-energy effective field theory below the electroweak scale: matching at one loop, JHEP 10 (2019) 197 [arXiv:1908.05295] [INSPIRE].
- [79] W. Buchmüller and D. Wyler, Effective Lagrangian Analysis of New Interactions and Flavor Conservation, Nucl. Phys. B 268 (1986) 621 [INSPIRE].
- [80] B. Grzadkowski, M. Iskrzynski, M. Misiak and J. Rosiek, Dimension-Six Terms in the Standard Model Lagrangian, JHEP 10 (2010) 085 [arXiv:1008.4884] [INSPIRE].
- [81] E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and M. Trott, Renormalization Group Evolution of the Standard Model Dimension Six Operators I: Formalism and lambda Dependence, JHEP 10 (2013) 087 [arXiv:1308.2627] [INSPIRE].
- [82] E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and M. Trott, Renormalization Group Evolution of the Standard Model Dimension Six Operators II: Yukawa Dependence, JHEP 01 (2014) 035 [arXiv:1310.4838] [INSPIRE].
- [83] R. Alonso, E.E. Jenkins, A.V. Manohar and M. Trott, Renormalization Group Evolution of the Standard Model Dimension Six Operators III: Gauge Coupling Dependence and Phenomenology, JHEP 04 (2014) 159 [arXiv:1312.2014] [INSPIRE].
- [84] S. Weinberg, Baryon and Lepton Nonconserving Processes, Phys. Rev. Lett. 43 (1979) 1566 [INSPIRE].
- [85] E.E. Jenkins and A.V. Manohar, Baryon chiral perturbation theory using a heavy fermion Lagrangian, Phys. Lett. B 255 (1991) 558 [INSPIRE].
- [86] F. Bishara, J. Brod, B. Grinstein and J. Zupan, Chiral Effective Theory of Dark Matter Direct Detection, JCAP 02 (2017) 009 [arXiv:1611.00368] [INSPIRE].
- [87] W. Altmannshofer, M. Tammaro and J. Zupan, Non-standard neutrino interactions and low energy experiments, JHEP 09 (2019) 083 [arXiv:1812.02778] [INSPIRE].
- [88] I. Bischer and W. Rodejohann, General neutrino interactions from an effective field theory perspective, Nucl. Phys. B 947 (2019) 114746 [arXiv:1905.08699] [INSPIRE].
- [89] A. Ali, A.V. Borisov and D.V. Zhuridov, Probing new physics in the neutrinoless double beta decay using electron angular correlation, Phys. Rev. D 76 (2007) 093009 [arXiv:0706.4165] [INSPIRE].
- [90] A. Abada, V. De Romeri, M. Lucente, A.M. Teixeira and T. Toma, Effective Majorana mass matrix from tau and pseudoscalar meson lepton number violating decays, JHEP 02 (2018) 169 [arXiv:1712.03984] [INSPIRE].
- [91] P.D. Bolton, F.F. Deppisch and P.S. Bhupal Dev, Neutrinoless double beta decay versus other probes of heavy sterile neutrinos, JHEP 03 (2020) 170 [arXiv:1912.03058] [INSPIRE].
- [92] P.D. Bolton and F.F. Deppisch, Probing nonstandard lepton number violating interactions in neutrino oscillations, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 115011 [arXiv:1903.06557] [INSPIRE].

- [93] A. Abada, C. Hati, X. Marcano and A.M. Teixeira, Interference effects in LNV and LFV semileptonic decays: the Majorana hypothesis, JHEP 09 (2019) 017 [arXiv:1904.05367] [INSPIRE].
- [94] F.F. Deppisch, W. Liu and M. Mitra, Long-lived Heavy Neutrinos from Higgs Decays, JHEP 08 (2018) 181 [arXiv:1804.04075] [INSPIRE].
- [95] A. Das, P.S.B. Dev and R.N. Mohapatra, Same Sign versus Opposite Sign Dileptons as a Probe of Low Scale Seesaw Mechanisms, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 015018
 [arXiv:1709.06553] [INSPIRE].
- [96] P.S. Bhupal Dev, R.N. Mohapatra and Y. Zhang, CP Violating Effects in Heavy Neutrino Oscillations: Implications for Colliders and Leptogenesis, JHEP 11 (2019) 137
 [arXiv:1904.04787] [INSPIRE].
- [97] A. Atre, V. Barger and T. Han, Upper bounds on lepton-number violating processes, Phys. Rev. D 71 (2005) 113014 [hep-ph/0502163] [INSPIRE].
- [98] A. Atre, T. Han, S. Pascoli and B. Zhang, The Search for Heavy Majorana Neutrinos, JHEP 05 (2009) 030 [arXiv:0901.3589] [INSPIRE].
- [99] Y. Cai, T. Han, T. Li and R. Ruiz, Lepton Number Violation: Seesaw Models and Their Collider Tests, Front. Phys. 6 (2018) 40 [arXiv:1711.02180] [INSPIRE].
- [100] F.F. Deppisch, S. Kulkarni and W. Liu, Searching for a light Z' through Higgs production at the LHC, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 115023 [arXiv:1908.11741] [INSPIRE].
- [101] F. Deppisch, S. Kulkarni and W. Liu, Heavy neutrino production via Z' at the lifetime frontier, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 035005 [arXiv:1905.11889] [INSPIRE].
- [102] W. Rodejohann and X.-J. Xu, Loop-enhanced rate of neutrinoless double beta decay, JHEP 11 (2019) 029 [arXiv:1907.12478] [INSPIRE].
- [103] M.J. Dolinski, A.W.P. Poon and W. Rodejohann, Neutrinoless Double-Beta Decay: Status and Prospects, Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 69 (2019) 219 [arXiv:1902.04097] [INSPIRE].
- [104] F.F. Deppisch, L. Graf and F. Šimkovic, Searching for New Physics in Two-Neutrino Double Beta Decay, arXiv:2003.11836 [INSPIRE].
- [105] L. Graf, F.F. Deppisch, F. Iachello and J. Kotila, Short-Range Neutrinoless Double Beta Decay Mechanisms, Phys. Rev. D 98 (2018) 095023 [arXiv:1806.06058] [INSPIRE].
- [106] E.J. Chun, A. Das, S. Mandal, M. Mitra and N. Sinha, Sensitivity of Lepton Number Violating Meson Decays in Different Experiments, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 095022 [arXiv:1908.09562] [INSPIRE].
- [107] D.B. Kaplan, M.J. Savage and M.B. Wise, A Perturbative calculation of the electromagnetic form-factors of the deuteron, Phys. Rev. C 59 (1999) 617 [nucl-th/9804032] [INSPIRE].
- [108] A. Falkowski, M. González-Alonso and Z. Tabrizi, Reactor neutrino oscillations as constraints on Effective Field Theory, JHEP 05 (2019) 173 [arXiv:1901.04553] [INSPIRE].
- [109] A. Aparici, K. Kim, A. Santamaria and J. Wudka, Right-handed neutrino magnetic moments, Phys. Rev. D 80 (2009) 013010 [arXiv:0904.3244] [INSPIRE].
- [110] F. del Aguila, S. Bar-Shalom, A. Soni and J. Wudka, *Heavy Majorana Neutrinos in the Effective Lagrangian Description: Application to Hadron Colliders*, *Phys. Lett. B* 670 (2009) 399 [arXiv:0806.0876] [INSPIRE].

- S. Bhattacharya and J. Wudka, Dimension-seven operators in the standard model with right handed neutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 94 (2016) 055022 [Erratum ibid. 95 (2017) 039904]
 [arXiv:1505.05264] [INSPIRE].
- [112] Y. Liao and X.-D. Ma, Operators up to Dimension Seven in Standard Model Effective Field Theory Extended with Sterile Neutrinos, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 015012
 [arXiv:1612.04527] [INSPIRE].
- [113] J. Terol-Calvo, M. Tórtola and A. Vicente, High-energy constraints from low-energy neutrino nonstandard interactions, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 095010 [arXiv:1912.09131]
 [INSPIRE].
- [114] M. Chala and A. Titov, One-loop matching in the SMEFT extended with a sterile neutrino, JHEP 05 (2020) 139 [arXiv:2001.07732] [INSPIRE].
- [115] G. Anamiati, M. Hirsch and E. Nardi, Quasi-Dirac neutrinos at the LHC, JHEP 10 (2016) 010 [arXiv:1607.05641] [INSPIRE].
- [116] G. Anamiati, R.M. Fonseca and M. Hirsch, Quasi Dirac neutrino oscillations, Phys. Rev. D 97 (2018) 095008 [arXiv:1710.06249] [INSPIRE].
- [117] F.F. Deppisch, Lepton Flavour Violation and Flavour Symmetries, Fortsch. Phys. 61 (2013)
 622 [arXiv:1206.5212] [INSPIRE].
- [118] S. Antusch, J.P. Baumann and E. Fernandez-Martinez, Non-Standard Neutrino Interactions with Matter from Physics Beyond the Standard Model, Nucl. Phys. B 810 (2009) 369 [arXiv:0807.1003] [INSPIRE].
- [119] M.B. Gavela, D. Hernandez, T. Ota and W. Winter, Large gauge invariant non-standard neutrino interactions, Phys. Rev. D 79 (2009) 013007 [arXiv:0809.3451] [INSPIRE].
- [120] S. Davidson and M. Gorbahn, Charged lepton flavor change and nonstandard neutrino interactions, Phys. Rev. D 101 (2020) 015010 [arXiv:1909.07406] [INSPIRE].
- [121] BELLE-II collaboration, The Belle II Physics Book, PTEP 2019 (2019) 123C01 [Erratum ibid. 2020 (2020) 029201] [arXiv:1808.10567] [INSPIRE].
- [122] Z. Berezhiani and A. Rossi, Limits on the nonstandard interactions of neutrinos from e⁺e⁻ colliders, Phys. Lett. B 535 (2002) 207 [hep-ph/0111137] [INSPIRE].
- [123] CHARM-II collaboration, Measurement of differential cross-sections for muon-neutrino electron scattering, Phys. Lett. B **302** (1993) 351 [INSPIRE].
- [124] CHARM-II collaboration, Precision measurement of electroweak parameters from the scattering of muon-neutrinos on electrons, Phys. Lett. B 335 (1994) 246 [INSPIRE].
- [125] I. Bischer and W. Rodejohann, General Neutrino Interactions at the DUNE Near Detector, Phys. Rev. D 99 (2019) 036006 [arXiv:1810.02220] [INSPIRE].
- [126] Y. Farzan and M. Tortola, Neutrino oscillations and Non-Standard Interactions, Front. in Phys. 6 (2018) 10 [arXiv:1710.09360] [INSPIRE].
- [127] J. Barranco, O.G. Miranda, C.A. Moura and J.W.F. Valle, Constraining non-standard neutrino-electron interactions, Phys. Rev. D 77 (2008) 093014 [arXiv:0711.0698]
 [INSPIRE].
- [128] C. Biggio, M. Blennow and E. Fernandez-Martinez, General bounds on non-standard neutrino interactions, JHEP 08 (2009) 090 [arXiv:0907.0097] [INSPIRE].

- [129] F.J. Escrihuela, M. Tortola, J.W.F. Valle and O.G. Miranda, Global constraints on muon-neutrino non-standard interactions, Phys. Rev. D 83 (2011) 093002
 [arXiv:1103.1366] [INSPIRE].
- [130] V. Cirigliano, S. Gardner and B. Holstein, Beta Decays and Non-Standard Interactions in the LHC Era, Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys. 71 (2013) 93 [arXiv:1303.6953] [INSPIRE].
- [131] J. Alcaide, S. Banerjee, M. Chala and A. Titov, Probes of the Standard Model effective field theory extended with a right-handed neutrino, JHEP 08 (2019) 031 [arXiv:1905.11375]
 [INSPIRE].
- [132] J.M. Butterworth, M. Chala, C. Englert, M. Spannowsky and A. Titov, *Higgs phenomenology as a probe of sterile neutrinos*, *Phys. Rev. D* 100 (2019) 115019 [arXiv:1909.04665] [INSPIRE].
- [133] COHERENT collaboration, Observation of Coherent Elastic Neutrino-Nucleus Scattering, Science 357 (2017) 1123 [arXiv:1708.01294] [INSPIRE].
- [134] D.Z. Freedman, Coherent Neutrino Nucleus Scattering as a Probe of the Weak Neutral Current, Phys. Rev. D 9 (1974) 1389 [INSPIRE].
- [135] M. Gonzalez-Alonso, O. Naviliat-Cuncic and N. Severijns, New physics searches in nuclear and neutron β decay, Prog. Part. Nucl. Phys. 104 (2019) 165 [arXiv:1803.08732]
 [INSPIRE].
- [136] J.J. Sakurai and J. Napolitano, Modern Quantum Mechanics, Cambridge University Press, 2 ed. (2017) [DOI].
- [137] B.A. Dobrescu and I. Mocioiu, Spin-dependent macroscopic forces from new particle exchange, JHEP 11 (2006) 005 [hep-ph/0605342] [INSPIRE].
- [138] E.G. Adelberger, B.R. Heckel and A.E. Nelson, Tests of the gravitational inverse square law, Ann. Rev. Nucl. Part. Sci. 53 (2003) 77 [hep-ph/0307284] [INSPIRE].
- [139] G.R. Dvali, G. Gabadadze and G. Senjanović, Constraints on extra time dimensions, hep-ph/9910207 [INSPIRE].
- [140] I. Antoniadis, N. Arkani-Hamed, S. Dimopoulos and G.R. Dvali, New dimensions at a millimeter to a Fermi and superstrings at a TeV, Phys. Lett. B 436 (1998) 257 [hep-ph/9804398] [INSPIRE].
- [141] F. Ferrer and J.A. Grifols, Long range forces from pseudoscalar exchange, Phys. Rev. D 58 (1998) 096006 [hep-ph/9805477] [INSPIRE].
- [142] D.B. Kaplan and M.B. Wise, Couplings of a light dilaton and violations of the equivalence principle, JHEP 08 (2000) 037 [hep-ph/0008116] [INSPIRE].
- [143] J. Heeck, Unbroken B L symmetry, Phys. Lett. B 739 (2014) 256 [arXiv:1408.6845]
 [INSPIRE].
- [144] D.J. Kapner et al., Tests of the gravitational inverse-square law below the dark-energy length scale, Phys. Rev. Lett. 98 (2007) 021101 [hep-ph/0611184] [INSPIRE].
- [145] C.D. Hoyle et al., Sub-millimeter tests of the gravitational inverse-square law, Phys. Rev. D 70 (2004) 042004 [hep-ph/0405262] [INSPIRE].
- [146] R. Spero, J.K. Hoskins, R. Newman, J. Pellam and J. Schultz, Test of the Gravitational Inverse-Square Law at Laboratory Distances, Phys. Rev. Lett. 44 (1980) 1645 [INSPIRE].

- [147] J.K. Hoskins, R.D. Newman, R. Spero and J. Schultz, Experimental tests of the gravitational inverse square law for mass separations from 2-cm to 105-cm, Phys. Rev. D 32 (1985) 3084 [INSPIRE].
- [148] J.C. Long, H.W. Chan, A.B. Churnside, E.A. Gulbis, M.C.M. Varney and J.C. Price, Upper limits to submillimeter-range forces from extra space-time dimensions, Nature 421 (2003) 922 [hep-ph/0210004] [INSPIRE].
- [149] J. Chiaverini, S.J. Smullin, A.A. Geraci, D.M. Weld and A. Kapitulnik, New experimental constraints on nonNewtonian forces below 100 μm, Phys. Rev. Lett. 90 (2003) 151101
 [hep-ph/0209325] [INSPIRE].
- S.J. Smullin, A.A. Geraci, D.M. Weld, J. Chiaverini, S.P. Holmes and A. Kapitulnik, New constraints on Yukawa-type deviations from Newtonian gravity at 20 microns, Phys. Rev. D 72 (2005) 122001 [Erratum ibid. 72 (2005) 129901] [hep-ph/0508204] [INSPIRE].
- [151] E.G. Adelberger, B.R. Heckel, S.A. Hoedl, C.D. Hoyle, D.J. Kapner and A. Upadhye, Particle Physics Implications of a Recent Test of the Gravitational Inverse Square Law, Phys. Rev. Lett. 98 (2007) 131104 [hep-ph/0611223] [INSPIRE].
- [152] J.G. Lee, E.G. Adelberger, T.S. Cook, S.M. Fleischer and B.R. Heckel, New Test of the Gravitational 1/r² Law at Separations down to 52 μm, Phys. Rev. Lett. **124** (2020) 101101 [arXiv:2002.11761] [INSPIRE].
- [153] A.D. Rider, D.C. Moore, C.P. Blakemore, M. Louis, M. Lu and G. Gratta, Search for Screened Interactions Associated with Dark Energy Below the 100 µm Length Scale, Phys. Rev. Lett. 117 (2016) 101101 [arXiv:1604.04908] [INSPIRE].
- [154] M. Jaffe et al., Testing sub-gravitational forces on atoms from a miniature, in-vacuum source mass, Nature Phys. 13 (2017) 938 [arXiv:1612.05171] [INSPIRE].
- [155] D.O. Sabulsky, I. Dutta, E.A. Hinds, B. Elder, C. Burrage and E.J. Copeland, Experiment to detect dark energy forces using atom interferometry, Phys. Rev. Lett. 123 (2019) 061102 [arXiv:1812.08244] [INSPIRE].
- [156] B.R. Heckel, W.A. Terrano and E.G. Adelberger, Limits on Exotic Long-Range Spin-Spin Interactions of Electrons, Phys. Rev. Lett. 111 (2013) 151802 [INSPIRE].
- [157] W.A. Terrano, E.G. Adelberger, J.G. Lee and B.R. Heckel, Short-range spin-dependent interactions of electrons: a probe for exotic pseudo-Goldstone bosons, Phys. Rev. Lett. 115 (2015) 201801 [arXiv:1508.02463] [INSPIRE].
- [158] W.H. King, Comments on the article "peculiarities of the isotope shift in the samarium spectrum", J. Opt. Soc. Am. 53 (1963) 638.
- [159] C. Delaunay, R. Ozeri, G. Perez and Y. Soreq, Probing Atomic Higgs-like Forces at the Precision Frontier, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 093001 [arXiv:1601.05087] [INSPIRE].
- [160] C. Frugiuele, E. Fuchs, G. Perez and M. Schlaffer, Constraining New Physics Models with Isotope Shift Spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 015011 [arXiv:1602.04822] [INSPIRE].
- [161] J.C. Berengut et al., Probing New Long-Range Interactions by Isotope Shift Spectroscopy, Phys. Rev. Lett. 120 (2018) 091801 [arXiv:1704.05068] [INSPIRE].
- [162] V.V. Flambaum, A.J. Geddes and A.V. Viatkina, Isotope shift, nonlinearity of King plots and the search for new particles, Phys. Rev. A 97 (2018) 032510 [arXiv:1709.00600]
 [INSPIRE].

- [163] E.G. Kessler Jr., The Deuteron Binding Energy and the Neutron Mass, Phys. Lett. A 255 (1999) 221 [INSPIRE].
- [164] D.R. Entem and R. Machleidt, Accurate charge dependent nucleon nucleon potential at fourth order of chiral perturbation theory, Phys. Rev. C 68 (2003) 041001
 [nucl-th/0304018] [INSPIRE].
- [165] A. Ekström et al., Accurate nuclear radii and binding energies from a chiral interaction, Phys. Rev. C 91 (2015) 051301 [arXiv:1502.04682] [INSPIRE].
- [166] M.I. Eides, Hyperfine Splitting in Muonium: Accuracy of the Theoretical Prediction, Phys. Lett. B 795 (2019) 113 [arXiv:1812.10881] [INSPIRE].
- [167] M.I. Eides, H. Grotch and V.A. Shelyuto, Theory of light hydrogen-like atoms, Phys. Rept. 342 (2001) 63 [hep-ph/0002158] [INSPIRE].
- P.J. Mohr, D.B. Newell and B.N. Taylor, CODATA Recommended Values of the Fundamental Physical Constants: 2014, Rev. Mod. Phys. 88 (2016) 035009
 [arXiv:1507.07956] [INSPIRE].
- [169] M.I. Eides, Weak interaction contributions to hyperfine splitting and Lamb shift, Phys. Rev. A 53 (1996) 2953 [INSPIRE].
- [170] D. Nomura and T. Teubner, Hadronic contributions to the anomalous magnetic moment of the electron and the hyperfine splitting of muonium, Nucl. Phys. B 867 (2013) 236
 [arXiv:1208.4194] [INSPIRE].
- [171] M1S2S collaboration, Measurement of the Muonium 1S-2S Transition Frequency, physics/9805020.
- [172] A. Czarnecki, K. Melnikov and A. Yelkhovsky, Positronium S state spectrum: Analytic results at O(mα⁶), Phys. Rev. A 59 (1999) 4316 [hep-ph/9901394] [INSPIRE].
- [173] V. Meyer et al., Measurement of the 1s-2s energy interval in muonium, Phys. Rev. Lett. 84 (2000) 1136 [hep-ex/9907013] [INSPIRE].
- [174] C. Frugiuele, J. Pérez-Ríos and C. Peset, Current and future perspectives of positronium and muonium spectroscopy as dark sectors probe, Phys. Rev. D 100 (2019) 015010
 [arXiv:1902.08585] [INSPIRE].
- [175] C.G. Parthey et al., Precision Measurement of the Hydrogen-Deuterium 1S-2S Isotope Shift, Phys. Rev. Lett. 104 (2010) 233001 [INSPIRE].
- [176] A. Ishida et al., New Precision Measurement of Hyperfine Splitting of Positronium, Phys. Lett. B 734 (2014) 338 [arXiv:1310.6923] [INSPIRE].
- [177] T. Tanaka et al., High precision measurement of muonium hyperfine structure, J. Phys. Conf. Ser. 1138 (2018) 012008 [INSPIRE].
- [178] M. Diermaier et al., In-beam measurement of the hydrogen hyperfine splitting and prospects for antihydrogen spectroscopy, Nature Commun. 8 (2017) 5749 [arXiv:1610.06392]
 [INSPIRE].
- [179] M. Horbatsch and E.A. Hessels, Tabulation of the bound-state energies of atomic hydrogen, Phys. Rev. A 93 (2016) 022513 [arXiv:1601.01057].
- [180] D.J. Wineland and N.F. Ramsey, Atomic Deuterium Maser, Phys. Rev. A 5 (1972) 821 [INSPIRE].

- [181] N. Kolachevsky, P. Fendel, S.G. Karshenboim and T.W. Hänsch, 2S hyperfine structure of atomic deuterium, Phys. Rev. A 70 (2004) 062503 [physics/0405058].
- [182] S.G. Karshenboim and V.G. Ivanov, Hyperfine structure in hydrogen and helium ion, Phys. Lett. B 524 (2002) 259 [hep-ph/0109128] [INSPIRE].
- [183] R.N. Faustov and A.P. Martynenko, Muonic hydrogen ground state hyperfine splitting, in 11th Lomonosov Conference on Elementary Particle Physics, pp. 348–354 (2003)
 [hep-ph/0312116] [INSPIRE].
- [184] O. Tomalak, Hyperfine splitting in ordinary and muonic hydrogen, Eur. Phys. J. A 54 (2018) 3 [arXiv:1709.06544] [INSPIRE].
- [185] A. Antognini et al., Proton Structure from the Measurement of 2S-2P Transition Frequencies of Muonic Hydrogen, Science 339 (2013) 417 [INSPIRE].
- [186] A. Antognini, F. Kottmann, F. Biraben, P. Indelicato, F. Nez and R. Pohl, Theory of the 2S-2P Lamb shift and 2S hyperfine splitting in muonic hydrogen, Annals Phys. 331 (2013) 127 [arXiv:1208.2637] [INSPIRE].
- [187] CREMA collaboration, Laser spectroscopy of muonic deuterium, Science 353 (2016) 669
 [INSPIRE].
- [188] J.J. Krauth, M. Diepold, B. Franke, A. Antognini, F. Kottmann and R. Pohl, Theory of the N = 2 levels in muonic deuterium, Annals Phys. 366 (2016) 168 [arXiv:1506.01298]
 [INSPIRE].
- [189] M.I. Eides and V.A. Shelyuto, Light-by-Light Scattering Nonlogarithmic Corrections to Hyperfine Splitting in Muonium, Phys. Rev. D 89 (2014) 014034 [arXiv:1311.1065]
 [INSPIRE].
- [190] M.I. Eides and V.A. Shelyuto, One More Hard Three-Loop Correction to Parapositronium Energy Levels, Phys. Rev. D 96 (2017) 011301 [arXiv:1705.09166] [INSPIRE].
- [191] P. Fadeev, Y.V. Stadnik, F. Ficek, M.G. Kozlov, V.V. Flambaum and D. Budker, Revisiting spin-dependent forces mediated by new bosons: Potentials in the coordinate-space representation for macroscopic- and atomic-scale experiments, Phys. Rev. A 99 (2019) 022113 [arXiv:1810.10364] [INSPIRE].